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HEARINGS REGARDING COMMUNIST ESPIONAGE IN
THE UNITED STATES GOVERNMENT

SATURDAY, JULY 31, 1948 !

Unrrep States House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
CoMMITTEE ON UN-AMERICAN ACTIVITIES,
Washington, D. C.

The committee met, pursuant to call, at 10:45 a. m., in the commit-
tee room of the Committee on Un-American Activities, Hon. J. Parnell
Thomas (chairman) presiding.

Committee members present: Representatives J. Parnell Thomas
(chairman}, Richard M. Nixon, John McDowell, Karl E. Mundt, John
E. Rankin, J. Hardin Peterson, and F. Edward Hébert. ' ’

Stafl members present: Rol E. Stripling, chief investigator;
Louis Russell, William Wheeler, Donald T. prell, and Robert Gaston,
investigutors; Benjamin Mundei, director of research; and A. S. Poore,
editor, for the committee.

The Cuamman. The meeting will come to order.

The record will show that those present are Mr. Mundt, Mr. Me-
Dowell, Mr. Nixon, Mr. Rankin, Mr. Peterson, Mr. Hébert, and Mr.
Thomas, and a quorum is present.

Mr. Stripling, the first witness.

Mr, Strirring. The first witness, Mr. Chairman, will be Miss Eliza-
beth T. Bentley. .

Miss Bentley, will you stand and be sworn ?

. T(llle Cuamman. Miss Bentley, please stand and raise your right
and.

Do you solemnly swear that the testimony you are about to give will
ae o(ti};e truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you

Miss BenTrey. I do.

The Cuamman. Mr. Stripling, before you start asking questions,
the Chair would like to make a short statement.

Over a year ago this committee started to investigate espionage in
the Government. We have had many witnesses in executive session, all
of whom testified on this subject. ‘

The testimony received by us confirms in great detail the conclusions
drawn by your investigative staff, and confirms the fact that there is a
tremendous need for such an investigation and exposure and a convic-
tion in many cases in this country.

We regret that the matter has not been prosecuted long before this.
. Waebelieve that the matter should be prosecuted without further delay,
and the committee recommends that a special grand jury be convened
in Washington, D. C., in order to give special attention to the matter
of espionage in the Government, and to bring the matter to an early
conclusion.
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HEARINGS REGARDING COMMUNIST ESPIONAGE IN
THE UNITED STATES GOVERNMENT

WEDNESDAY, AUGUST 18, 1948

Unrrep States House o REPRESENTATIVES,
SPECIAL SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE
ComyrrrEE 0N UN-AMERICAN ACTIVITIES,
New York City,N. Y.

EXECUTIVE SESSION 8

The sub~ommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 11:10 a. m., in room
1400, Hotel Commodore, New York City, N. Y., Hon. Richard M.
Nixon presiding.

Committee members present : Representative Richard M. Nixon.

Mr. Nixon. Let the record show that this is a meeting of the sub-
committee of the Committee oh Un-American Activities, in the Com-
modore Hotel, on the 18th of August 1945. The member present is
Mr. Nixon.

The witness will be Mrs. Alger Hiss.

Mors. Hiss, will you be sworn, please?

Mrs, Hiss. Must I swear?

Mr. Nixo~n. Noj you can affirm, if you like.

Mr. Hiss. Please stand.

Mr. Nixo~n. Whichever you prefer.

Mrs. Hiss. I much prefer to affirm.

Mr. Nixon. Either one is standard practice.

Do you affirm that the testimony you are about to give will be the
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

Mrs. IHiss. I do.

TESTIMONY OF MRS. ALGER HISS, ACCOMPANIED BY ALGER HISS
AND CHARLES DOLLARD

Mr. Nixon. Mrs. Hiss, you are the wife of Alger Hiss?

Mrs. Hiss. Yes.

Mr. Nixon. And you were living with Mr. Hiss in Washington,
D. C., during the years 1934 to 1937¢

Mrs. Hiss. Yes; earlier than that.

Mr. Nixo~. I understand that. These are the years we are inter-
ested in.

Now, at any time during the period 1934 to 1937 did you become
acquainted with a person known to you by the name of George Crosley ?

rs. Hiss. Idid.

;’I‘estlmony taken in executive session and released during the public hearing, August 25,
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1012 COMMUNIST ESPIONAGE

Mr. Nixon. Will you describe in your own words as well as you can
recollect how you first became acquainted with the man, your recollec-
tion of the acquaintanceship?

Mrs. Hiss. Well, I don’t think I became acquainted with him—-—

Mr. Nixo~. I am only interested in what you know yourself.

Mrs. Hiss. My husband did, and through a business relationship I
think it would be fair to call it. T don’t think I can really be said to
have been acquainted with him at all.

Mr. Nixon. I see.

When did you first meet him ¢

Mrs. Hiss. I have no idea. I don’t remember. I am sorry.

Mr. Nixon. Do you recall whether it was the year 1934 or 1935 %

Mrs. Hiss. If I could just remember where I lived which year. .

Mr. Nixon. That would possibly be a help. Could you recall where
you were living at the time you first met this man?

Mrs. Hiss. I don’t remember first meeting him, so that isn’t any help.
What I was trying to remember was where I lived which year. I think
it must have been in 1934.

Mr. NixoN. Do you recall at what time of the year it was—summer,
winter, spring, or fall?

Miys. Hiss. No; I don’t.

Mr. Nixon. I wouldn’t ask you to remember the month, because it
was a long time ago. .

Mrs. Hiss. I am sorry, I just don’t. I just haven’t the vaguest—

Mr. Nixon. Do you remember the occasion of the meeting? Was it
in your home that you met him for the first time?

Murs. Hiss. Noj; I am sorry; I don’t remember that. I think it may
have been.

Mr. NixoN. Well, have you ever seen this man in your home?

Mrs. Hyss. Yes; I have seen him in my home.

Mr. Nixon. Well, can you recall the occasions of those meetings?

Mrs. Hiss. T have a vague recollection of this man and his wife
looking at the apartment which we sublet to them, and I have a very
distinct memory of their spending 2 or 3 days in our house before they
moved into the sublet apartment.

Mr. Nixon. And do you recall when those 2 or 3 days were spent
approximately ?

Mrs. Hiss. Well, they must have been in the summer of 1935,

Mr. Nixon. And after they had spent the 2 or 3 days with you they
moved into this sublet apartment?

Mrs. Hiss. That is right.

Mr. NixoN. And do you recall approximately how long they stayed
in your apartment ?

Mrs. Hiss. Well, several months.

Mr. Nixon. Several months during the summer?

Mrs. Hiss. Yes.

Mr. Nixon. Of 1935°?

Mrs. Hiss. I think so. As I recall. It all seems very long ago and
vague. -

Mr. Nixon. Of course. Can you describe this man for us as well
as you remember him?

Mrs. Hiss. I have a very dim impression of a small person, very
smiling person—a little too smiley, perhaps. I don’t recollect the face,

_ but a short person,

.
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Mr. NixoN. Do you recall taking a trip from Washington to New
York with him and Mr. Hiss?

Mrs. Hiss. I don’t really recall it. My husband spoke to me about
that, and I don’t recall it. :

Mr. NixoN. Do you recall the last time you saw this man ?

Mrs. Hiss. Noj; I don’t recal! it at all. I am afraid the only im-
pression I have was of being perhaps a little put out.

Mr. NixoN. Put out about whatr?‘ :

Mrs. Hiss. Well, I think the polite word for it is probably I think
he was a sponger. .

I(Vlir. NixoN. In other words, he stayed at your house, you mean,
and—

Mrs. Hiss. I don’t know whether you have ever had guests, unwel-
comed guests, guests that weren’t guests, you know.

Mr. Nixon. He stayed at your house—you are speaking of the 3-
day period that he stayed there?

Mrs. Hiss. I am not sure it was 3 days. It certainly feels like more,
but I don’t know. It was a short while.

Mr. NixonN. But the impression from that 3-day period was that he
was a sponger; is that what you mesin ¢ )

Mrs. Hiss. 1 suppose I was busy and tired and it seemed a bother
and inconvenience.

Mr. NixoN. That completes the testimony. T have no further ques-
tions,

Mrs. Hiss. Well, T am glad of that, and I have been very glad to
come.

Mr. Nixon. I appreciate your coming.

Mrs. Hiss. I am glad it has been so quiet, because that was really
what T had a strong distaste for. I would like to thank you for our
just being together.

Mr. Hiss. I greatly appreciate your courtesy, Mr. Nixon.

. (Whereupon, at 11:20 a. m., a recess was taken until 11:45 a. m.,
at which time the subcommittee reconvened for further proceedings,
the transcript of which will be found in another volume as of this date
and place.) -
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Mr. Braverman. I do include the fifth amendment.

Mr. Strreing. Mr. Chairman, I have certain information here
which I do not wish to introduce at this time. I want to introduce
it in open session. I have no further questions.

I recommend that this witness also be cited for contempt of the
committee.

The CuammaN. That will be taken into consideration.

Mr. Vail.

Mr. Vary. I have no questions, but I would like to comment briefly
on Mr. Braverman’s testimony. When a question is asked of any
sound and patriotic American as to whether or not he is a member of
the Communist Party, it has been our experience that he indignantly
answered, “No,” and when we find that individual who seeks refuge
behind certain provisions of the Constitution refuses to answer that
point-blank question we have no alternative but to believe, to assume,
that that individual is a member of the Communist Party, and you
leave us, Mr. Braverman, with no alternative but that belief.

You are satisfied to leave us with that impression; is that correct?

Mr. BravermaN. Mr. Vail, I repeat, the reason I have been sub-
penaed to this committee is because on two occasions I have represented
witnesses before this committee, and this committee has seen fit on
each occasion to attempt to put me under oath in front of my wit-
ness, has attempted to then go into my personal, private, and political
life which is not at all material to the inquiry under investigation
by this committee, and that is my answer. :

Mr. Vain. No further questions.

The Cuairman. Mr. McDowell.

Mr. McDoweLL. I have no questions, but I would like to tell Mr.
Braverman that there have been literally dozens and dozens of lawyers
who havé appeared here, some of them Communists, suspected Com-
munists, who declined to answer for various reasons, self-incrimina-
tion, and so forth. They were not sworn, and they were not asked to
be sworn. The caliber of the answers of Mr. Rosen, your client, raises
grave suspicion in the minds of the committee tﬁat a conspirac
to commit contempt has been established. This committe¢ and all
other committees of Congress will continue to have all the respect for
the efforts of the law and lawyers, attorneys, but it is not beyond
the bounds of possibility that an attorney, too, is a traitor to his coun-
try. That is all I have. '

The CratkmaN. Do you have any more questions?

Mr. StripLing. No, sir.

The Cruairman. Does the chief investigator want this witness to
remain under subpena?

Mr. StripLiNg. Yes, sir,

The Cuamman. All right, Mr. Braverman, you will remain under
subpena, and you are excused now.

Mr. StripraNg. Mr. Chairman, on August 28, 1948, the committee
issued a report entitled “Interim Report on Hearings Regarding the
Communist Espionage in the United States Government.” I ask that
this report be made a part of this record at this time.

The Craamrman. Without objection, it is so ordered. The meeting
will now adjourn, to reconvene upon notice by the chairman.

(Whereupon the meeting adjourned.)
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INTERIM REPORT ON HEARINGS REGARDING COMMUNIST ESPIONAGE IN THE UNITED
STATES GOVERNMENT

It has been the established policy of the House Committee on Un-American
Activities since its inception that in a great, virile, free republic like the United
States, one of the most effective weapons against un-American actvities is their
continuous exposure to the spotlight of publicity. It has also been our consistent
position that the people of the United States—to whom this Government right-
fully belongs—are entitled to a clear picture of the extent of disloyal and inimi-
cal influences working secretly to destroy our free institutions whether they
operate from within or without the Government.

The current investigations and hearings dealing with past and present Com-
munist espionage activities in Government are therefore strictly in conformity
with what the members of the House Committee on Un-American Actlvxties con-
ceive to be their duty and responsibility to undertake.

It is essential to the success of our efficient Federal Bureau of Investigation
that it must not disclose all of its sources of information and methods of opera-
tion. It is also a fact—although one which is sometimes overlooked by the ill-
informed-—that the FBI is a fact-finding and investigating agency and not an
exposure agency. Its duties are to find and record the facts so they will be
available to police officers, law-enforcement officials, and the prosecuting agencies
of Government. It is not a vehicle for reporting to the public on the extent of
nefarious activities, . It is under the direction of the Attorney General of the
United States, and its contacts with the public and with Congress are determined
by policies established by him. .

In the United States we sometimes utilize the method of gathering and pre-
senting evidence which is represented by the grand jury. Grand-jury proceed-
ings are conducted in the greatest of secrecy. Jurors in these proceedings sit
as judges of the evidence submitted, but their decisions as to guilt or to inno-
cence are made only after the officials conducting the proceedings ask them for
a verdict as to specific points and on specific questions. In the case of a Federal
grand Jury, it therefore rests with the Attorney General as to what verdicts are
sought, as to what evidence is submitted, and as to what disposition is to be
made of the material presented. Until a grand jury has issued either an indict-
‘ment or a no-true bill, there is no means of establishing either the guilt or the
innocence of the people before it on the basis of what goes on behind its tightly
closed doors. At best, the grand jury is not a vehicle for reporting to the public
on the extent of un-American activities in a free republic.

As contrasted with the FBI and the grand jury, the House Committee on Un-
American Activities has a separate and a very special responsibility. It func-
tions to permit the greatest court in the world—the court of American public
opinion—to have an undirected, uncensored, and unprejudiced opportunity to
render a continuing verdict on all of its public officials and to evaluate the merit
of many in private life who either openly associate and assist disloyal groups or
covertly operate as members or fellow travelers of such organizations. It is as
necessary to the success of this committee that it reveal its findings to the public
as it is to the success of the F'BI that it conceal its operations from the public
view.

The functioning of the Communist espionage rings in Government provides a
dramatically vivid illustration of the functions of the three foregoing public in-
stitutions in their rendering of the service they are created to perform.

The FBI functions to find and assimilate all of the facts available to that or-
ganization and to make them available to the prosecuting agencies of the Fed-
eral Government. The Federal grand. Jury functions to consider the evidence
selected from these facts by the Attorney General and to pass judgment upon
whatever verdicts it is asked to make by the Attorney General. The House Com-
mittee on Un-American Activities functions to alert the public concerning the
existence and operation of these espionage practices, and to point up and pro-
pose the necessary new legislation to provide our country with greater safe-
guards and to enable it to protect itself against the constantly changing tactics
and practices of world-wide and world-dominated communism and its American
ramparts.

We are an arm of the lawmaking branch of our Government. It is our job to
explore, to study, and to investigate, and to determine if new laws are needed or
present laws need strengthening. In pursuing this all-important function, full
inquiry I8 essential, which is the historic and special prerogative of the legisla-
tive branch of our Government. The duties and functions of the Committee on
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Un-American Activities are somewhat unique among the committees of Con-
gress, which are principally concerned with matters of commerce, taxes, and the
operation of the Federal Government, but there is delegated to us the function
of investigating subversive influences which seek to destroy the Government and
institutions of the United States.

In dealing with groups and individuals that engage in this subversive con-
spiracy, the commttee has the difficult task of pursuing its inquiry through reg-
ulations and procedures which, when formulated, were meant to apply only to
law-abiding citizens of the country. .

It is noteworthy, for example, that not until the House Committee on Un-
Americay Activities began its current hearings on the subject did the’ general
public have any knowledge that the now established and disclosed Communist
espionage activities had reached into vital positions of high authority in Govern-
ment. Not until these hearings began did the general public or even the average
Member of Congress have the evidence upon which to base decisions concerning
the new legislation essential to our national security under prevailing conditions.
Not until these hearings began did the people to whom this Government belongs
have any direct evidence as to the men and methods being employed to subjugate
our freedom to the tyranny of a foreign totalitarian power. The false security
of complacent ignorance is much worse than having either no security or no
complacency at all.

It is also true that in many instances the crimes of treason and:espionage
are so difficult to punish by conviction because of technical devices and the
necessity of so tightly defining these crimes, that if near treason and “virtual
espionage” and “cold-war treason or espionage” are to be safeguarded against
it is imperative that not only must the power of publi¢ opinion be marshaled
against these disloyal and self-serving practices but legislation must be enacted
which will provide appropriate punishment for these specific derelictions. To
do less than that is to deny to the people generally the protection and security
they have a right to expect from alert public officials. :

REASONS FOR PUBLIC HEARINGS

Questions are sometimes raised both by chronic critics of this committee and
by sincere observers as to whether holding public hearings on questions of
loyalty, espionage, and Communist conspiracy ever serves the public interest.
These people hold that our committee should screen witnesses carefully in
secret executive sessions and sift the testimony, releasging to the public only
such portions as the committee decides it should see or hear.

It is argued by those adhering to this position that this committee, in its
zeal to protect the reputations and feelings of innocent people whose names may
occasionally be injected into public hearings, should operate in large part after
the manner of a grand jury and in utmost secrecy, withholding from the public
the steps by which evidence is accumulated and its decisions made. This com-
mittee yields to nobody in its earnest desire to protect the innocent and to
expose the guilty.

It is the established policy of this committee to protect in every feasible
manner the reputations and the sensibilities of innocent citizens. It is also
an established fact that in conducting public hearings—and this committee
deplores the use of star-chamber, secret sessions unless public necessity requires
them—an occasional mention of some innocent citizen in connection with a
nefarious practice will inevitably occur. When it does, we provide every op-
portunity for those mentioned to clear themselves of all suspicion in the same
forum hefore the same publicity media as in the case of the original allegations.
In addition we have frequently inserted memoranda in our files to protect those
innocently accused elsewhere from unjust attack or suspicion.

At times, however, your committee is confronted with the necessity of running
the risk that a few innocent people may be temporarily embarrassed or the risk
that 140,000,000 innocent Americans may be permanently enslaved. When neces-
sary to resolve the relative merits of two such risks as that, your committee
holds to the position that its primary responsibility is to that great bulk of our
American population whose patriotic devotion to our free institutions deserves
the greatest diligence in being protected against those who would utilize our Bill
of Rights and our American freedoms to destroy permanently these great safe-
guards of personal liberty and human dignity.

There is another very vital and important reason why public hearings such as
are held by this committee provide an indispensable supplement to the off-the-

T —
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record investigations and activities of such institutions as the FBI and the
grand jury. It is illustrated most recently by the controversial features of the
Chambers-Hiss testimony. Despite the fact that Alger Hiss had been interrogated
as to his connections with communism and Communists by at least two out-

standing Americans, Secretary of State Byrnes and John Foster Dulles, acting.

independently, and by other Government officials, none of, these interrogatories
had established the relatioship of Hiss and Chambers until our committee held
- its public hearings on this case. In fact, it was not until our public hearings
had proceeded for some time that it was definitely established that Alger Hiss

and Whittaker Chambers knew each other personally and rather intimately during

the precise period of time that Whittaker Chambers testified that their associa-
tions took place. Mr. Hiss testified that he knew Whittaker Chambers by the
name of “George Crosley” but he positively identified the man known today as
Whittaker Chambers as the man he knew. He testified unequivocally that he
not only knew Chambers (by name of Crosley) but that he let him use his
apartment without ever receiving payment for it, that he loaned Chambers
meoney, that he loaned or gave him an automobile, and that he had even kept
Mr. and Mrs. Chambers and their baby in his own home overnight on one or
more cccasions. Thus the connection between Alger Hiss and Whittaker Cham-
bers, as a man-to-man relationship, stands without challenge confirmed by the

testimony of. both men and the public hearings held by this committee. This

fact had never been established by other investigations. .

It should also be noted that the stark fact that Alger Hiss and Whittaker
Chambers, a self-confessed paid Communist functionary and espionage agent,
were acquainted with each other and did have numerous transactions and asso-
ciations together, is of far greater significance under the circumstances than
whether Chambers was known to Hiss by the name of “Carl” or of “George
Crosley.” This fact has been established without challenge for the record by the
public hearings of this committee, although through the years it had been estab-
lished by no other investigation.

Hiss will be given every opportunity to reconcile the conflicting portions of his
testimony, but the confrontation of the two men and the attendant testimony
from both witnesses has definitely shifted the burden of proof from Chambers
to Hiss, in the opinion of this committee. Up to now, the vertifiable portions of
Chambers’ testimony have stood up strongly ; the vertifiable portions of the Hiss’
testimony have been badly shaken and are primarily refuted by the testimony
of Hiss versus Hiss, as the complete text of the printed hearings will reveal.

IDENTIFICATION OF THE ESPIONAGE GROUPS

Elizabeth T. Bentley, in testimony before the committee, identified two Com- -

munist espionage groups composed of Government employees and Government
officials in Washington, D. C. Information supplied from the files of the Federal
Government by members of these espionage groups was conveyed to New York
City and turned over to agents of the Soviet Union, according to Miss Bentley.
The members of these groups, as identified by Miss Bentley, and their employing
Federal agencies for the period concerned in the testimony, are as follows:

SILVERMASTER GROUP

Nathan Gregory Slivermaster, Director of Labor Division, Farm Security Ad-
ministration ; detailed at one time to Board of Economic Warfare.

Solomon Adler, Treasury Department ; agent in China.

Norman Bursler, Department of Justice.

Frank Coe, Assistant Director, Division of Monetary Research, Treasury ; special
assistant to United States Ambassador in London; assistant to the Executive
Director, Board of Economic Warfare and successor agencies; Assistant Ad-
ministrator, Foreign Economic Administration.

Lauchlin Currie, administrative assistant to the President ; Deputy Administrator
of Foreign Economic Administration.

Bela Gold (known to Miss Bentley as William Gold), assistant head of Division of
Program Surveys, Bureau of Agricultural Economics, Agriculture Department ;
Senate Subcommittee on War Mobilization; Office of Economic Programs in
Foreign Economic Administration.

Mrs. Bela (Sonia) Gold, research assistant, House Select Committee on Inter<
state Migration; labor-market analyst, Bureau of Employment Security;
Division of Monetary Research, Treasury. )
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Abraham George Silverman, director, Bureau of Research and Information
Services, United States Railroad Retirement Board ; economic adviser and chief
g.f analysis and plans, Assistant Chief of Air Staff, Matériel and Services, Air

orces.

William Taylor, Treasury Department.

William Ludwig Ullmann, Division of Monetary Research, Treasury; Matériel
and Service Division, Air Corps Headquarters, Pentagon.

PerrLo Group .

Victor Perlo, head of brand in Research Section, Office of Price Adm&nistmtion
War Prodtiction Board; Monetary Research, Treasury.

Bdward J. Fitzgerald, War Production Board.

Harold Glasser, Treasury Department ; loaned to Government of Ecuador ; loaned
to War Production Board; adviser on North African Affairs Committee in
Algiers, North Africa.

Charles Kramer (Krevitsky), National Labor Relations Board; Office of Price
Administration ; economist with Senate Subcommittee pn War Mobilization.

Solomon Lischinsky, United Nations Relief and Rehabilitation Administration.

Harry Magdoff, Statistical Division of War Production Board and Office of
Emergency Management; Bureau of Research and Statistics, WPB; Tools
Division, WP B ; Bureau of Foreign and Domestic Commerce.

Allan Rosenberg, Foreign Economic Administration.

Donald Niven Wheeler, Office of Strategic Services.

Miss Bentley also testified that Irving Kaplan, an employee of the War Pro-
duction Board at the time, was associated with both groups, paying dues to the
Perlo group and submitting information to the Silvermaster group. She identi-
fied the late Harry Dexter White, then Assistant Secretary of the Treasury, as
another individual who cooperated with the Silvermaster group.

UNATTACHED INDIVIDUALS

Miss Bentley further testified that there were certain individuals employed in
the Government who cooperated in obtaining information from the files of the
Government for the use of Russian agents but who were not actually attached
to either the Silvermaster or Perlo groups. These individuals, as named hy Miss
Bentley, and the governmental agency with which they were employed during
the period concerned in the testimony, are as follows:

Michael Greenberg, Board of Economic Warfare; Foreign Economic Admin-
Istration ; specialist. on China.

Joseph Gregg, Coordinator of Inter-American Affairs, assistant in Research
Division.

Maurice Halperin, Office of Strategic Services; head of Latin American Division
in the Research and Analysis Branch; head of Latin American research and
analysis, State Department.

J. Julius Joseph, Office of Strategic Services, Japanese Division.

Duncan Chaplin Lee, Office of Strategic Services, legal adviser to Gen. William J.
Donovan.

Robert T. Miller, head of political research, Coordinator of Inter-American Af-
fairs; member, Information Service Committee, Near Eastern Affairs, State
Department ; Assistant Chief, Division of Research and Publications, State
Department.

William Z. Park, Coordinator of Inter-American Affairs.

Bernard Redmont, Coordinator of Inter-American Affairs.

Helen Tenney, Office of Strategic Services, Spanish Division.

William Remington, of the Department of Commerce, was mentioned by Miss
Bentley before the Senate investigation committee as having been associated
with this group.

‘WARE-ABT-WITT GROUP

On August 3, the committee heard the testimony of Whittaker Chambers. He
testified regarding an underground apparatus which was set up by the Com-
munist Party in the early thirties for the purpose of infiltrating the Federal
Government. The members of this group, acecording to Mr. Chambers, and their
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;ummml employment during the period concerned in the testimony, are as

o]

Harold Ware ( deceased), Department of Agriculture

John J. Abt, Department of Agriculture ; Works Progress Administration ; Senate
Committee on Bducation and Labor ; Justice Department.

Nathan Witt, Department of Agriculture National Labor Relations Board.

Lee an, Department of Agrlculture Works Progress Administration.

Alger Hiss, Department of Agriculture; Speclal Senate Committee Investigating
thie Munitions Industry ; Justice Department ; State Department.

Donald Hiss, State Department ; Labor Department.

Henry H. Collins, National Recovery Administration ; Department of Agriculture.

Charles Kramer (Krevitsky), National Labor Relations Board; Office of Price
Administration ; S8enate Subcommittee on War Mobilization.

Victor Perlo, Office of Price Administration; War Production Board; Treasury
Department.

BUMMARY OF WITNESSES AND TESTIMONY

Testimony regarding Communist espionage activities within the Government
involving approximately 40 individuals was given before the committee by
EKlizabeth Terrill Bentley, Whittaker Chambers, and Louis F. Budenz, admitted
former functionaries of the Communist Party.

Mr. Chambers was formerly editor of the (Communist) Daily Worker and of
the New Masses. He is now a senior editor of Time Magazine. Mr. Budenz
was formerly managing editor of the (Communist) Daily Worker. He is now a
professor at Fordham University.

Miss Bentley, according to her own testimony which has been verified by
Mr. Budenz, was formerly active in Communist underground activity. The
Committee is in possession of supporting evidence to establish these previous
Communist affiliations.

Of these forty-odd individuals named, Lauchlin Currie, Harry D. White (de-
ceased), Bela Gold, Sonia Gold, Frank Coe, Alger Hiss, Donald Hiss, appeared
before the committee at their own request and categorically denied the accusa-
tions made by Miss Bentley and Mr. Chambers.

Henry H. Collins, Victor Perlo, Abraham George Silverman, William Ludwig
Ullmann, Nathan Gregory Silvermaster, John Abt, Lee Pressman, Nathan Witt,
Duncan Chaplin Lee, Robert T. Miller, and Charles Kramer appeared in response
to subpenas, Alexander Koral, who was allegedly involved in these activities,
was also subpenaed. J. Peters, alleged head of the Communist underground
in this country, will be served with a subpena on August 30.

Norman Bursler, Allan Rosenberg, Solomon Adler, Solomon Lischinsky, Mary
Price, Donald Niven Wheeler, Edward J. Fitzgerald, Harold Glasser, Joseph
Gregg, Rose Gregg, Irving Kaplan, and certain Russian contacts known oniy
as FKrank, Al, and Jack, have not appeared before the committee. Harold
M. Ware is deceased, as is also Jacob N. Golos.

Ten witnesses (Alexander Koral, Henry H. Collins, Victor Perlo, Abraham
George Silverman, Nathan Gregory S8ilvermaster, Willlam Ludwig Ullmann,
John Abt, Lee Pressman, Nathan Witt, and Charles Kramer) refused to affirm
or deny membership in the Communist Party on thé ground of self-incrimination.
These 10 witnesses on the same grounds, also refused to affirm or deny contacts
with 1 or more of the 40 individuals allegedly involved in espionage or with
Elizabeth Terrill Bentley or Whittaker Chambers.

Nine of these witnesses (Alexander Koral, Victor Perlo, Abraham George
Silverman, Nathan Gregory Silvermaster, Williamn Ludwig Ullmann, John Abt,
Lee Pressman, Nathan Witt, and Charles Kramer) refused to affirm or deny
charges made against them by Elizabeth Terrill Bentley or Whittaker Chambers.

No charge of Communist Party affiliation was made against either Lauchlin
Currie or Harry Dexter White. Both denied such affiliation. However, both
admitted acquaintance with various members of the espionage group named by
Hlizabeth Bentley and Whittaker Chambers.

The following persons who were charged with being Communist Party mem-
bers denied such affiliation: Bela Gold, Sonia Gold, Duncan Chaplin L2e, Alger
Hiss, Donald Hiss, Robert T, Miller, and Frank.Coe, They all admitted, how-
ever, associations and acquaintance with various members of the espionage groups
named. Alger Hiss, after previous denials, admitted knowing Whittaker Cham-
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bers as George Crosley. Duncan Chaplin Lee and Robert T. Miller admitted
knowing Miss Bentley, the former acknowledging also acquaintance with Jacob
Golos, Miss Bentley's superior, now deceased.

WHY THESE HEARINGS WERE DEFERRED UNTIL JULY

The committee would like to make it emphatically clear why we undertook
public hearings on espionage activities within the Government at this time,
In February of 1947 the committee’'s investigatioms determined that certain
Government employees had engaged in espionage activities. We knew that
certain divisions of the Government were under rigid surveillance by the FBI.
The committed iater became aware of the fact that a secret blue ribbon grand
Jury had been convened in New York City to consider this Government espionage.
In deference to the functions of the grand jury, and of the investigative and
prosecuting agencies of the executive branch of the Government, the committee
took no action or pursued no investigation which would in anywise jeopardize
or interfere with the prosecution of the persons involved. Several hearings
which the committee had scheduled and was prepared to hold were postponed
because of the grand jury's investigation.

In July of 1948, however, when the grand jury recessed after sitting for
14 months without returning any indictments, or issuing a no true bill, or
making any other disposition concerning the persons involved in this espionage
activity, the committee-felt compelled to bring to the attention of the American
people the information that it had before it.

When we called Elizabeth T. Bentley before our committee on July 31, we were
fully aware that her information and allegations had been thoroughly checked
by the FBI, and that they had been substantiated. When the committee called
before it Whittaker Chambers we knew that he had advised a high official of
the Government as early as 1939, of the information that he knew through
first-hand knowledge of the operations of the Communist apparatus within the
Government during the period 1934 through 1937. Because of the fact that the
Government files are not available to the committee, we could not determine
what official action had heen taken on the allegations of Chambers. We were
in possession of no information that his story had ever been disproved or dis-
credited, We thought his testimony should be brought out to show that this
Communist penetration in the Government began as early as 1934, and that it
culminated in the actual operation of the espionage rings as described by Miss
Bentley.

HISS-CHAMBERS TESTIMONY

One of the most difficult problems which has faced the committee has been that
of resolving the conflict between the testimony submitted by Whittaker Chambers
and Alger Hiss. Chambers testified on August 3 that Hiss was a member of a
Communist underground group of Government workers during the period 1934-37
when Chambers was serving as a Communist Party functionary in Washington.
On August 5 Hiss categorically denied the charges of Chambers that he was or
ever had been a member of the Communist Party, and furthermore denied ever
baving known Chambers ov “having laid eyes upon him.” As a result of exhaus-
tive investigation by the committee’s staff and of hours of executive session testi-
mony from Hiss, Chambers, and all others who had information concerning the
conflicting stories, Hiss finally admitted on August 17 for the first time that he
actually had known Chambers as George C'rosley, during the period in question.

As a result of the hearings and investigations which have been conducted by
the committee to date, these facts have been clearly established: (1) There is
no douht whatever but that C‘hambers from 1931 to 1938 was a paid functionary
of the Communist Party and that from 1934 to 1937 he operated as a member of the
Communist underground among Government workers in Washington. (2) The
refusal of Nathan Witt, John Abt, Henry Colling, Lee Pressman, and Vietor Perlo
to answer any questions concerning thelr activities as members of this group on
the ground of self-inerimination and to answer as to whether or not they were
members of the Communist Party during that period is in itself strong corrobora-
tive evidence for Chambers' story, (3) By his own admission Hiss knew (‘ham-
bers for a period of at least 10 months during the period in question and possibly
longer. It is also clear that Hiss knew Chambers very well as indicated by his
admission that he sublet his furnished apartment to him, that he met him on
various occasions for lunch, that on at least one occasion he gave him a ride to
New York from Washington, that for several days the Chambers family visited
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in the Hiss home and that he loaned money to Chambers, and that he gave him an
automobile. ' (4) While admitting that he knew Chambers, Hisg still denies that
he knew that Chambers was a Communist, and that he, Hiss, was a member of
the Communist Party at any time. ;

Hiss testified on August 16 and 17 that at the time that he leased his apartment
to Chambers he gave him a 1929 Ford-automobile. In his testimony in the public
session on August 25, however, when confronted with documentary evidence which
committee investigators produced, that he actually had transferred the car in '
1936 to the Cherner Motor Co. who the same day transferred it to one William
Rosen, Hiss changed his position on the car and testified in a manner which to the
committee seemed vague and evasive. He stated that he could not recall whether
or not he gave the car to Chambers or whether he loaned it to him. He could not
recall whether he gave it to him at the same time he sublet the apartment to him
or whether he did so several months later after Chawmbers had left the apartment.
He had no recollection whatever of having transferred the car to the Cherner
Motor Co. although he admitted that the signature on the transfer of title was his
own. He said that it was possible that he could have given the car to Chambers
and that Chambers could have given it back to him, and that he later could have
transferred it to the Cherner Motor Co. but that he could not recall what hap-
pened.

This much concerning the testimony in regard to the car can definitely be con-
cluded. Hiss stated on August 16 and 17 that he sold or gave the car to Crosley
(Chambers) at the same time that he sublet the apartment to him, and that at .
the time that he did this he had another car which he himself was using. A check
of the records by the committee staff showed that Hiss did not acquire another
car until several months after the apartment transaction was concluded and
that he actually transferred the car over a year later to the Cherner Motor Co,

His vague and evasive testimony on this transaction raises a doubt as to other
portions of his testimony. In this connection it should be observed that on 198
occasjons Hiss qualified his answers to questions by the phrase “to the best of
my recollection” and similar qualifying phrases, while Chambers, on the other
hand, was for the most part forthright and emphatic in his answers to questions.

For example, Chambers testitied on August 7 that Hiss had expressed a desire
to transfer the automobile in question to a Communist Party worker and that he
effected this transfer by taking the car to a used-car lot which was operated by
a Communist sympathizer, who in turn was to turn it over to a Communist organ-
izer. To date the committee’s investigations of the car transaction tend to bear
out Mr. Chambers’ version of what happened rather than Hiss' version. The
only evidence of the transfer of the car is of the transfer to the Cherner Motor
Co. in 1936 and to William Rosen to whom the car was transferred by Cherner.
When questioned by the committee, Rosen refused to answer any guestions con-
cerning the car or concerning whether he was a member of the Communist Party
on the ground of self-incrimination. The committee will continue to pursue its
investigations of this transaction.

In summary, the developments of the Hiss-Chambers controversy to date war-
rant the following conclusions :

1. Despite his denial that he has ever been a member of the Communist Party
or had any friends who were Communists, Hiss has admitted knowing and asso-
ciating with Harold Ware, Nathan Witt, John Abt, Henry Collins, Lee Pressman,
and Whittaker Chambers, all of whom are either known or admitted members of
the Communist Party, or who have refused to answer the question as to whether
they were members of the Communist Party on the ground of self-inerimination.
Jt stretches the credulity of the committee to believe that Hiss could have known
these people, including Chambers, as well as he did without at some time sus-
pecting that they were members of the Communist Party.

2. The committee believes that Mr. IHiss was not completely forthright in his
testimony before the committee on August 5 when he failed to tell the committee
that he noted a familiarity about the features of Whittaker Chambers when a
picture of Chambers was shown to him. He has since admitted that he told
several friends before the hearing of his noting this familiarity but when shown
a picture of Chambers he deliberately created the impression that the face meant
nothing to him whatever. It is hard to believe that Hiss could have known
Chambers as well as he admits he knew Crosley without being able to recognize
the picture which was shown him during the hearing of August 5.

3. Hiss has either failed or refused to tell the committee the whole truth con-
cerning the disposition of his 1929 Ford automobile. It is ineoncejvable that a
man would not remember whether he had given a car away twice or at all and it is’
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Just as inconceivable that he would not recall whether a person to whom he had
given the automobile had later returned it to him.

4. Despite the fact that Hiss says he knew Chambers under the name of Crosley,
a thorough investigation by the committee has failed to date to find any person
who knew him by that name during the period in question. The committee be-
lieves that the burden is upon Hiss to establish that Chambers actually went
under the name of Crosley at the time he knew him and that Hliss knew Crosley
as 8 free-lance writer rather than as the admitted Communist functionary which
Chambers actually was during that period.

OBSTRUCTIVE TACTICS BY WHITE HOUSE

The committee's investigation of espionage among Government workers has
been hampered at every turn by tbe refusal of the executive branch of the Gov-
ernment to cooperate in any way with the investigation due to the President’s
loyalty freeze order. Not only have the executive agencies refused to turn over
to the committee the Joyalty files of the suspected members of the spy riugs but.
they have even gone so far as to refuse to turh over the employment records of
these {ndividuals. The committee can see no excuse whatever for such arbitrary
action gince it is obvious that turning over employment records would in nowlse
involve disclosing sources of information or confidential data. Had the execu-
tive agencies of the Government cooperated with the committee In its investiga-
tion, there is no question but what the public would now have full information
concerning all the ramifications of the espionage rings. The eommittee has pro-
ceeded to obtain this inforination in every way possible and eventually will gee
that it is presented to the public, but the committee deplores the fact that the
executive branch of the Government will in no way aid the committee in {ts
efforta to protect the national xecurity from those who are doing everything they
can to undermine and destroy it.

RESPONSIBILITY OF THE ATTORNEY GENERAL

The committee agaln calls upon the Attorney General of the United States
10 vigorously enforce the existing espionage and other laws against those who
ave participating In the Communist conspiracy. These laws should be enforced
without regard to partisan or political considerations because the very securlty
of the Nation is at stake. 'The failure of the Attorney General to enforce the laws
as vigorously as he should has heen in large part responsible for the growth and
power of the Communist conspivacy in the United States.

The committee again calls upon the Attorney General to forward to the Con-
gress at the earliest possible date recommendations for strengthening the espi-
onage laws so that they will be adequate to deal with the Comiunist conspiracy.
As long ago as February 5 the Attorney General appeared before the Legislative
Bubcommittee of the Un-Amerlcan Activities Committee and declared that amend-
ments to the espionage laws were essential in order to meet the new technigues
which had been developed by the Communists and other foreign agents. He
assured the committee that his recommendations would be forwarded to the Con-
gress at an early date. Members of this committee have repeatedly requested the
Attorpey General since that time to give the Congress his recommendations for
needed changes of the espionage laws, and as yet have received no response what-
ever as to what changes are needed.

The Attorney General has from time to time Inferred that those who partici-
pated in the Bentley spy ring might he immune from prosecution under present
laws because of the Inadequacy of those laws. This fnvestigation has shown
clearly that a well-organized and dangerous espionage ring operated in the
Government during the war; and if present laws are (nndequate, as the Attorney
General has inferred, to prosecute the members of this ring, it is the solemn
responstbility of the Attorney General to forward to the Congress immediately
his recommendations for needed changes in the espionage laws so that the nut\onal
security ean be protected.

It is also imperative that the Attorney General proceed promptly to call the
New York special grand Jury back into session to consider his recommmendations on
the disposition of the evidence he has placed before it. The public has the clear
right to have this proceeding concluded hy indictments where indicated, by a no
true bill where warranted, and by a tull report by the Attorney General on his
disposition of the case.
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THE COMMUNIST UNDERGROUND APPARATUS

_ In the past the committee has dealt primarily with the open manifestations and
activity of the Communist Party. From time to time, however, witnesses have
called our attention to the existence of a far-reaching and ramified underground
oxgunnuon. The Communist Party has been compared with a submarine with
pe exposed and its ructive apparatus beneath the surface.

Th testimony of Hlizabeth Terrill Bentley and Whittaker Chambers has dis-
closed the existence of col Tgﬂct conspiratorial rings consisting of Communists
within the Government. ese rings maintained their contact with the Com-
munist Party through one designated person known to them only by a pseudopym.
This person in turn contacted the representative of the Soviet military intelli-
gence. Through this single contact the members of each ring paid their party
dues, received literature and instruction, and transmitted documents and infor-
mation. There is every reason to believe that the committee has merely scratched
the surface of these activities, that more of these groups exist than have been
disclosed by available witnesses, and that such groups are still operating within
the Government.

This condition provides a factual answer to those who raise the fear that appro-
priate legislation may drive the Communist Party underground.: The party is in
fact and by its-own choice already in large measure underground.

HOW COMMUNIST CONSPIRATORIAL TACTICS CHANGE -

. Throughout the world and throughout all time a prime facet of Communist
conspiracies has been the utilization of every device and protection the law of the
land provides to escape detection, to avoid punishment, and to utilize the safe-
guards provided to protect the innocent to establish their godless tyranny to
provide a dictatorship for all but the favored few.

This committee has witnessed the constantly changing practice of these devices
of deceit and this misuse of constitutional safeguards by American Communists

‘gince its first inception,

First, Communists sought to defy the subpena power of the Federal Govern-
ment as exercised by the regularly constituted committee of the Congress. Then
they resorted to slander, abusive invective, and diabolic mistruths about the
Congress as a whole and the members of congressional investigating committees
in particular. They defled the right and the power of Congress to investigate
their conspiratorial activities, seeking to protect themselves by untruthfully
describing themselves as a “political party.”

For a time they refused to answer all pertinent questions before congressional
committees. This committee continued to try to change its tactics and improve
its techniques to cope with the chameleonlike tactics of thése Communist con-
spirators. Finally, in the Josephson case the Supreme Court upheld the right of
a congressional committee to cite for contempt a recalcitrant or contemptuous
witness. A long series of convictions and jail sentences has now resulted as a
consequence of cases cited for contempt by Congress.

Confronted with this situation, the Communist legal cell in America has lately
developed yet a new tactic. They now counsel their Communist clients to fall
back upon the fifth amendment and to resort to the statement, “I cannot answer
the question on the grounds of self-inerimination,” when any question is asked
whereupon a forthright reply might.expose their guilt or complicity. Utilization
of the grounds of self-incrimination carried to the extreme and unreasonable
extent now recommended by Communist counselors could conceivably develop
to the point where all legislative investigation processes would be stymied com-
pletely and the Communists could cloak their conspiratorial and treasonable
activities in and out of Government by this device. This committee is now
studying methods of legally meeting this new challenge to constitutional au-
thority as it has studied past devices developed and utilized by Communists for
similar purposes. It urges the cooperation and assistance of the best legal
counsel in America to aid it in arriving at a proper course of action in the

_ Interests of our national security in this uncertain and insecure juncture in our

Nation’s history.

The committee recognizes and desires to protect the constitutional right to use
the fifth amendment, but the Communist Party has now resorted to the extreme
of Invoking this constitutional right as a cover-all for any and all actiyities
whether possible incrimination may or may not be involved. They have employed
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it as a device for refusing to provide the committee with any pertinent informa-
tion concerning Communist activities in America.

PRESBENT OBSERVATIONS AND FINDINGB

This committee will issue a final report on the Communist espionage hearings
Just as soon as it appears that all evidence has been gathered, verified, and
evaluated. In the meantime, this interim report is being issued to acquaint the
public with the galient features of what has transpired to date. For that reason,
too, the complete transcripts of all hearings to date are now in the hands of the
Government Printing Office and wiil be available to the public at an early date,

‘We are not attempting in this report io preview the final findings which this
committee will make, since every day brings in new facts which we must explore
and exhaust. It is our purpose to ferret out and expose every available fact in
connection with the entire espionage conspiracy which the Communists have
established and operated in our executive agencies. Until that {s done, other
interlm reports may be issued. The final report will not be delayed a day beyond
that necessary to complete the vast amount of investigation, interrogation, and
exploration which Iies aliead of 18 and the staff investigators and subcommittees
which will move forward diligently on this vital matter.

As of this date, however, it is pnhsaible to record certain findings and observa-
tions which we believe will he helpful in aidiog the public and the Members of
Congress generally to understand the significance of what is being uncovered by
these heurmgs

(1) It is now definitely established that during the late war and since then,
there have been numerous Communist espionage rings at work in our executive
agencies which have worked with and through the American Communist Party
and its agents to relay to Russia vital information essential to our national
defense and security. Russian Communists have worked hand in hand with
American Comnmunists in these espionage actlvities.

(2) It is established beyond doubt that there is grave need for wgomus,
persistent, and courageous ‘continued investigation to determine the identity of
those guilty of past offenses, the methods employed in the past and at present
to move carefully selected Comimnunist agents and their sympathizers into key
positions of Government, and to break up all Communist espionage conspiracies
and activities prevailing at this time. These situations should command and
receive the most diligent attention of this committee, of the Attorney General’s
office and the grand jury proceedings under his authority, and of the Federal
Bureau of Investigation. They should proceed without partisanship and without
prefudice. It would be greatly in the public interest if they could receive the
support of the White Honse rather than to be obstructed by it. This committee
believes the eradication of espionage from the Federal Government should com-
mand the same cooperation between the White House and the Congress and
between the two major American political parties as bas been utilized in the
formation and implementation of our bipartisan foreign policy.

(3) Ar evidence of this committee's sineerity in desiring to cooperate fully
with the executive agencies in the ferreting out of all disloyal and un-American
practices in Government during our committee’'s existence, we have opened our
fileg to the security officers and toyalty board representatives of the executive
departments. This year alone these representatives of the executive depart-
ments have paid over 14,000 official visits to our file rooms. They have been
accorded full cooperation, Contrariwise, under the President’s Executive order,
the files and records of the executive departments on all matters of loyalty and
gecurity have been firinly closed, not only to our committee but to all committees
of Congress and to the general public. We hold that this is an unwholesome,
an unwise, and an unsafe situation.

(4) Since the committee has not completed Its Investigation, it s not prepared
at this time to forward to the Attorney (General specific charges of perjury.
However, we have made available to the United States Attorney a complete
transcript of the hearing in this case and shall continue to keep him supplied
with the full text. The committee is not a prosecuting body ; that responsibility
rests with the Department of Justice and not this committee.

(5) Investigations and hearings thus far completed offer convincing and com-
pelling rensons why new legislation is necessary to safeguard this free Republic
againat the new and clever conspiratorial tactics developed by Communists to
promote and conceal their espionage activities and their disloyal purposes,
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"Among the dangers which must be met by new legislation are at least the
following, on the basis of existing evidence; continuing investigations may de-
velop the need for yet additional legislative act on—

(A) Communists must be required by law to register so that the present under-
ground activities of the party will be subject to at least this additional weapon
of exposure and detection. This was a feature of H. R. 5852, approved by this
committee this year and overwheimingly passed by the House on May 19.

(B) Communists should be denied by law the privilege of employment by the
Federal Government, with adequate penalties on both those seeking employment
as Communists and those knowlngly giving appointive positions to Communists.
This also was a feature of H. R. 5852

(C) Passports should be denied Americnn Communists who utilize these pass-
ports to further their conspiratorial plots against our American freedoms as they
confer with their co-conspirators abroad. This, too, was a feature of H. R. 5852.

(D) Legislation should be adopted making it more difficult for unlimited
numbers of foreign Communists to enter the United States and making it easier
for this Government to deport or imprison Communist emissaries who utilize
their entrance into the United States to attack or undermine our American
institutions.

(E) The espionage laws of the United States should be amended or tightened
80 as to provide appropriate penalties for Government officials who, without
authority, relay secret and significant information affecting our national security
to the representatives of any foreign power, friend or enemy, peacetime or war,

(F') Legislation should be adopted making it impossible for the executive
branch of the Government to deny to the legislative branch of the ,Government
necessary information dealing with the loyalty of employees of the Federal
Government,

(G) All of the provisions of H. R. 5852 should be adopted at the next session
of Congress, with certain amendments herein suggested, together with other
definitive language and provisions enabling it to cope with some aspects of Com-
munist activities, evasions, and tactics which the current investigations and
hearings are making apparent to all. Among these is the new Communist tactic
of evading detection and impeding the processes of legislative investigation
through an unwarranted and unjustifiable misuse of the protections which the
fifth amendment to the Constitution rightfully provides for those unjustly ac-
cused or those decent, patriotic Americans who may at times find themselves
required td defend themselves in a court of law.

(H) Legislation should be adopted by the next session of Congress which
sharply increases the penalties for those convicted of contempt of Congress.

(I) During the course of these hearings, our committee was shocked to have
before it witnesses who hold Reserve commissions in our armed forces and who
refused to answer under oath whether or not they were, are, or ever have been
members of the Communist Party. It was equally shocking to have former
high officials of the Federal Government take such a position. The committee
therefore recommends that the armed services revoke the commission of any
officer who refuses to answer this question. The Communist Party is now ac-
cepted in all quarters as not being a political party in fact but a conspiracy
working for the overthrow of the Government of the United States. The com-
mittee further recommends that any official or employee of the Government who
will refuse to state under oath whether or not he is a member of the Communist
Party should be removed, and his name “flagged” against any future Govern-
ment service.

.. This report unanimously approved by a vote of the committee, August 27, 1948.




APPENDIX

The following is material which has been ordered by the committee
to be included in the record of these hearings:

WASHINGTOR, D, C., August 18, 1948.
Hon. J. PARNELL, THOMAS,
Chairman, Committee on Un-American Activitics,
House of Representatives,
Washington, D. C.

My DEAR MR. Tuomas: Under date of August 12, the following statement was
given to the press:

“I have ontly recently returned to Washington, D. C., and wish to state that the
charges which I have learned through the newspapers Mlss Bentley has made
against me are false. I have never knowingly associated with any person or
group engaged in espionage. I have not transmitted confldentlal Information
except as authorized in the line of duty as a Government employee. I have never
heen and am not now a member of the Communist Party. To the best of my
knowledge, I have never met Miss Bentley or commupicated with her in any way.”

I would appreciate an opportunity of appearing before your committee in order
that I might deny Miss éent!ey’s allegations or implications arising therefrom
concerning myself. It would further be appreciated if you would make this
commnunication a part of your committee's officlal records.

Very truly yours,
WiLtiaM H. TAv1or.
Hon, J. PABNELL THOMAS, '
Ohairman, Committee on Un-Amerioan Activities.
House of Representatives,
Washington, D. C.
WasHINaTON, D. C., September 2, 1948.

My DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN: I was away from Washington at the time Elizabeth
‘I'. Bentley appeared before the House Committee on Un-American Actlvities on
July 31, 148, and made certaln charges against me.

Upon my return to Washington, I issued a statement to the press denying in full
Miss Bentley's allegations. On August 13, 1948, I wrote to you, enclosing a copy
of my statement to the press, and offering to appear before your committee to
deny such allegations in person., I belleve my letter was recelved by your office
August 14, 1948, the day on which hearings 1n this matter were recessed until
Septembor 7.

Two weeks after the hearings were receased, the committee issied an interim
report, in which all of those named by Miss Bentley were listed. This list was
followed in the report by a statement as to those who had appeared before the
cominittee and had denied the accusations made by Miss Rentley, those who were
subpensed and appeared in response to subpenas, those who have not appeared,
those who refused to affirm or deny memberghip in the Communist Party, those
who refused to affirm or deny charges made against them by Miss Bentley, and
those whe denied membership in the Communist Party. My name did not appear
under any of these classifications, nor was any reference to my denial made
in the report.

In view of my public denial of the accusations made against me and my offer to
appear voluntarily hefore the committee, I am desirous that the committe’s publie

. records shall show these facts.
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In order to facilitate this matter, I am attaching an affidavit denying Miss
Bentley’s charges, which 1 have sworn to under oath before a notary public. 1
should like to request that this affidavit be included in the public records of the
committee,

Sincerely yours,
. WiLLiaM H. TAYLOR,

Attachment.

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA, &8:
AFFIDAVIT

William H. Taylor, being duly sworn, deposes and says as follows :

I was away from Washington when Miss Elizabeth T. Bentley first appeared
before the House Committee on Un-American Activities and made certain
charges against me. When 1 returned to Washington and had an opportunity
of reading a transcript of Miss Bentley's testimony concerning me, I issued a
statement to the press denying her allegations. Under date of August 13 I sent
a copy of this press statement to the chairman of the committee, and stated that
I would appreciate the opportunity of appearing before the committee to deny
these charges in person.

I was born in Revelstoke, Dritish Columbia, Canada, on March 30, 1906. 1
came to the United States in 1928 upon graduation from the University of Dritish
Columbia, to attend graduate classes in economics at the University of California
in Berkeley, under the terms of a fellowship that had been awarced me. I
received my P’h. D. degree in economics from the University of California in 1935.
During the period prior to 1941. 1 held several academic positions both in
American and Canadian universities, In 1937 1 made my application for first
papers as an American citizen. 1 completed my waiting period and was nat-
uralized in March 1940.

My association with the Government began in January 1941, I had heen on
sabbatical leave from the University of Hawaii, and while visiting Washington
1 was offered an appointment with the Division of Monetary Research of the
Treasury Department as an economic analyst. My employment with that Divi-
sion continued until December 1946, when I resigned to accept a position with
tne International Monetary Fund. Of the 6 years I spent with the United States
Government, nearly 4 years were spent in Government service overseas.

It is my understanding that the charges made by Miss Bentley agalnst me are
as follows:

1. That [ am or was a memher of the Communist Party ; '

2. That I participated as a member of an espionage group; and

3. That I transmitted confidential information to persons with the intent that
such information would be delivered to agents of the Soviet Union.

I would like to answer each of these allegations in turn:

1. I am not now and never have been a member of the Communist Party, nor
have I ever been a member of any organizations or agencies which I had reason
to believe were affiliated with the Communist Party or sponsored hy it.

2. In reply to Miss Bentley's second allegation, I have never been a member
of any espionage group. It is true that I know some of the people mentioned by
Miss Bentley. My relationship with these people was at all times one that was
proper and in keeping with my position as a Government employee. Most of
those whom I knew were also employed by the Treasury Department.

3. As for the third allegation, I deny that I ever transmitted confidential in-
formation to any person with the intent that such information should be delivered
to agents of the Soviet Union. I deny that I ever transmitted confidential Gov-

+ - ernment information or made information available to any person other than as
requlred or proper in my line of duty as a Government employee.

~~ in connection with the allegations of Miss Bentley and my denial of them,

I 'wish to state that to the best of my knowledge I have never met Miss Bentley

> communicated with her in any way. I have studied newspaper photographs

Mﬂ Bentley carefully, and to the best of my knowledge I do not know this

. the name of Elizabeth T. Bentley or any other name. Her state-

ewmpl)' not based on any personal relationship. 8o far as I know.

she does not contend that she ever knew or met me, Miss Bentley did state that

she, “beligved”. I -had been in China and Portugal on. missions tor the United

‘J-gtﬁ’-m. sl Pt o
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States Government. It is of interest that, of the 15 months that I spent in
China, almost Y months were spent as a prisoner of the Japanese. I have never
been to Portugal.
Wm.uu H. Tayvror
Subsci'lbed and aworn to before me this 3d day of September 1948,
[8EAL .
Sanoy X, Deatou,
Notary Public, District of Columbm

HoUSE oF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON UN-AMERICAN ACTIVITIER,
Washington, Septomber 8, I1948.
Mr. WinLiaym H. TayLor,
Washington, D. C.

Drag MR, Tavior: I am in receipt of your letter of September 2 and the en-
closed affidavit. Pursuant to your request, [ shall be glad to see that vour letter
of August 13, as well as your jetter of September 2 and the attached aflidavit
are included in the printed record of the committee’s hearings which will be
published sometime pext week.

* * * At the present time, I am unable to advise you whether they intend
to call you before the committee. However, If you desire to be heard, the
committee will be glad to set a date for you,

Sincerely yours,
J. PARNELL THOMAS, Chairman.

WABHINGTON, D). C., August 30, 1948,
CoMMITTEE ON UN-AMERICAN ACTIVITIES,
United States House of Representatives, Washington, D. C.

Dear Sirs: In view of the publication of my name in your interimm report
this week end as an individual contacted by Miss Elizabeth Bentley, I would
like to take this opportunity to repeat the statement I made to the press several
weeks ago when my name first came up in the trestimony, so that you may have
it in your files.

This young lady, according to newspaper accounts, says I never gave her
any secret inforroation, so that makes it pretty clear,

1 am not now and never have been a Communist, as everyone who knows me
will attest,

Bome 6 years ago or so, when I was a hews editor in the newsroom of the

Joordinator of Inter-American Aflairs, editing shortwave broadcasts for Latin
America, a young lady interviewed me three or four times about our news
broadcasts and programs,

She said her name was Helen Johnson and that she did articles and research
for M and other publications. We discussed only material that was avall-
able and given to hundreds of other newspaper reporters and agencies, and that
could have been gotten hy listening to the radio any day of the week. I never
handted any other kind of material, and would not have divulged any secret
material, even if I had.

1 suppose this alleged Miss Johnson is Miss Bentley, but as she herself says,
she never got anything secret from me,

During most of the time Miss Johnson-Bentley says she was working in an
espionage ring, [ was a sergeant in the United States Marine Corps. I fought
overseas in the Pacific and was wounded in action in defense of my country, my
home, and my family. I fought for the principles of democracy which this
Nation represents and which 1 cherish, and am ready to defend once again, if
ever the call comes.

I have voluntarily supplied these facts to the Federal Burean of Investigation
since the question came up this month, and 1 will be glad to furnish any addt-
tional information about myself you may need, or to testify as to these facts
under oath, if you think that will he useful,

1 would be deeply appreciative if—in view of the publication of my name in
your interim report—you would be kind enough to include this letter or its sub-
stance in any future report you may publish.
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World Report, in Argentina and South America. I have been on vuat.lon aml» o
temporary assignment here in the United States, but I am being sent down to
resume my post in Buenos Aires in less than 2 weeks, I will be leaving Wash-
ington about September 9.
Thank you.

Very sincerely yours,

BERNARD 8. REDMONT.

SEPTEMBER 8, 1948.
Mr. BERNARD 8. REDMONT,
Washington, D. C.

DeAr Mr. RepMonT: This office is in receipt of your letter of August 80 and,
pursuant to your request, the committee will be glad to place your letter in the
record of the proceedings of the committee in connection with the testimony of
Elizabeth T. Bentley

These hearings wﬂl be printed within the next week, and I shall be glad to see
that you receive a copy.

Sincerely yours,
RoserT B, STRIPLING, Chief Investigator.

SEPTEMBER 3, 1048,
Representative J. PARNELL THOMAS,
Chairman, House Committee on Un-American Activities,
House of Representatives, Washington, D. C.

Dear Sig: On August 13, 1948, I appeared before a special subcommittee of
your committee and, after making a statement denying the allegation of Miss
Bentley concerning myself and answering questions of the subcommittee, I re-
quested permission to ask Miss Bentley questions concerning the statement she
had made about me. This was refused. Likewise, permission to make an oral
statement in place of the questions or to amend my original statement was refused.
The chairman suggested that I submit a written statement for the consideration
of the committee.

As the committee may recall, my original statement pointed out that the recent
hearings of the committee have many aspects of a trial by a criminal court. I
wished to ask questions of the person who had made the allegation in order to
secure at least part of the assistance which criminal courts provide to people
accused—namely, the right of cross-examination. In my opinion the submission
of questions in writing for the consideration of the committee is not in any sense
a substitute for cross-examination and I have therefore decided not to present
written questions.

Very truly yours,
FrANK CoE.

Bk AAs ahn oy






INDEX

Page
Abraham Lincoln Bri 1\%’ .................................... 631, 633, 797
Abt, Jessica Smith ( John AbY)_ ... 1020, 1021
Abt oD g T T e
519, 525, 526, 538, 565-567, 575, 580, 643 646, 651, 653, 687, 691
692 803 820, 82 860, 8 91 920 {)29 930 939 970, 997
1015—1022 1024 1036 1146—1147 1159 1169 1170 1180 1272
1284, 1292 1351- 1353
Academy of Science__________ . ____ ___ _____ 796
Adhenon e e e e 1163 1294, 1296, 1297
Adamic, Lowis__ . 52 4 525
Adler, Bernie_ . _______ .~ T TN 1231, 1242
Adler, Bolatnon.

510,
551, 592, 653, 685, 834, 839, 860, 879, 900, 909, 914, 017, 920,
1272, 1349, 1351,
Agricultural Ad]ustment Administration _____________________________ 513,
; 567, 568, 638, 640644, 652, 653, 819, 929, 930, 970, 1016, 1022
1025, 1029-1032, 1146, 1163, 1202.
Agriculture Department ...........................................
520, 612, 613, 618, 628, 641, 643, 645, 652, 654, 655, 703
806 819, 854, 883, 888, 907, 939, 957, 071, 1293 1349, 1351.

Air Forees_ ____ _________ o ________. 517,
522, 525, 550, 552, 688, 762-764, 767, 768, 835, 841, 842, 846
1285 1350.

'AY (alm.s for Anatol CHOMIONY . . o o simmrcm b s i e 712, 811-813, 1351
Alddeh C.B-_ -~ 1317
Alexamier Wlll ................................................. 857, 870
Ama.lgam;t.ed Clothing Workeraof Ameriea. - ...~ 1016
American Association for the United Nations_ _ _______________________ 533
American Association of International Law_ __________________________ 929
“American Civil Liberties Union______________________________________ 634
American Committee for Chinese War Orphans_ . _______ _____________ 736
American Committee for the Defense of Leon Trotsky. . _______________ 627
American Economic Association_ _ . ____.__________________________ 823, 826
American Federation of Labor_ _________________ S —— 1025
American League Against War and Faseism________________________ 504, 539
American League for Peace and Democracy_ .. ____.__________________ 757
Aipbrican Legion________ o ___ 613, 807, 1251
Ameriean Magazine_ .~ .~ . 969, 993, 994, 1092
American Peace Mobilization_ ______________ ______ e L __. 531, 823
Ameriean Yharmacensical Assosiation .. .. .. ... . ... 1237
American Russian Institute ________________________________________ 802
American Society of Rhodes Scholars_ __ _____________________________ 735
American Tobaceo Co____ . . ___ 799
A U Rlvamity [ e 913
' American Veterans Commxttee ________________________ 1240, 1248, 1250, 1251

g5 e O S e e L e
Audubon Bocletylll —oRE s e o 991
_____________________________________________________________ 1256
Automnt ......................................................... 1284
Bachrach, Marian_ - _________ . _________ 1036
Bakerman, Bertram._ . _TTT7T 778
Baldwin, C B 602, 603, 857, 370

e e e

Baltimore City College__.._____ e e e e ) 643

80408—48——58



1364 INDEX

Page
Baltimore News-Post . .. .._.____________ . . e e 1256
Baltimore Sun__________________________________________________. © 800
Baniater T R 1096, ]098, 1117
Bannerman, R. L ______________ _________________ . ____ 82 793, 798
Baron, Addie (Mrs. William Rosen) __________________________________ 302
Baron’ (Barone), Rose__ . ____ _________ . ____._____ .. _______ 1209, 1308, 1398
Barton, Edward S____________ "7 1118, 1226, 1231, 1327, 1328
Battor T H 1 e L e el
Bamle, Veob. - - e e 682, 839
Bedacht, Max___________ 77T TTTTTTTTIIIIIII I 1278, 1279, 1284

Bentley, Eliza#beth Terrill (aliases: Helen; Mary; Helen Johns; Helen = .
Johnson; Helen Grant). 501-562, 571, 574 575, 577, 579, 584, 585, 590-595,
599, 604-611, 635, 637 682 686—693 '697-699 704 707 77—
726, 734, 737- 759 764—766 768—770 772, 7’f4—776 779—781
784, 785 789-892, 795, 810—816 820, 822, 824, 825, 827, 831,
832 836, 842-847, 852, 853, 855 856 863 864 874 878 882
898 899, 901, 911, 914, 916, 923 924 926 932 952 1042 1076
1274 1288 1349—1352 1354 1355 1358-1361.
Bertle s Adolf A S dr e 580-582,
645, 649, 671, 989, 990, 1007, 1008, 1135, 1191, 1192, 1291~ 1300
Berle, Mrs. Adolf A. el 1007

Bialek_______________________ ___ . i g e i 1118
BB VL L o 1124, 1225
Bialek, Aaron_________
Bmlek Benjamin A.___________ 1055, 1056, 1059, 1060, 1064, 1124, 1141, 1211
1213, 1224, 1228-1230, 1303, 1304, 1314—1317 1323, 1332 1340
Bialek, Mrs. Ben]amm T e e 1058
Bmlek Dorothy (nee Dorothy Biek) ... _._______  ___________________ 1241
Bialek, BRI o o oo oo et e o T M 2 s e 1064,
1141, 1217, 1225, 1228, 1233, 1240-1253, 1305 1314, 1315, 1322
Bialek, Samuel__________ 32—1240 1305 1314

Binlek Theodare o o 1064, 1233 1314
Biberman, Herbert_ ___________ _________________ . _____ 620 621
Bick, Dorothy (see also Dorothy Bialek) . . ___________________________
Bickford’s Cafeteria_________________ . T TTTTTTTITTT 812, 813
Bllbo Theodore Gilmore. _ - _________________________ 516, 518, 534, 535 578

B e 27 689-691 812 813
Blro—Bld]an Commlttee _______________ 1054, 1058, 1061, 1064 1225, 1228 1237
T A B R Rl e e e e R L e e e et M
Blair, Emlly Newell _____________________________________________ 606, 6
Blnir, e e B e 606, 616, 767
Blaisdell, Thomas E., Jr_ . _ e 607
Bland, Irvmg ________________________________________________ 1231, 1242
Bloch, Louwis_______ ____ e eee 857, 870
Block b &L e I O S R DT B L S
Bloom Ol e ey
Bloor, 'Ella Reeve (“Mother ) 565, 566, 627, 638, 639, 1037, 1180, 1279
Blumberg, Albert B -,

Board of Economlc Warfare
512, 520, 589, 601, 602, 604, 607, 615 618 628 709, 854, 868
869, 871-873, 882 888 916 917 921 922 1é49 1350
BONe BODI . o ke e ek s e 1163
Boorstem Isidore (Isador, Isadore; real name Goldberger; also known as
J Peters)____________ ______ 569, 570, 620, 621, 685, 804,
998, 1020, 1028, 1033, 1041, 1054, 1063 1193 1211 1269 lg%

IS G SN S
Bowman, Isaiah________ e e L L e
Bradley, "Fontaine________ T 1081, 1082, 1087
Brady, Mitdred___ T
Bradv Robert A__ ____ e 626
Brandstein, Richard (see also Richard Bransten and Bruce Minton).___:__ 613
Bransten, Louise_ - _________________________________ 526, 531, 538, 616, 621
anst,en Richard (see also Richard Brandstein and Bruce Mmt,on) 531 613 616
Bravermsn Maurice Louis_________________ 1208, 1301, 1329, 1330, 1342-1346

Bretton Woods Conference . . 90 600, 880
Brewer, Floyd Rhoda_ _ . ___ ____________________ 1059, 1061, 1229—1232 '1325




" Cherner, Leon..___

INDEX ‘ 1365

Page

Bﬂ e e L e x 614, 616
Broo mgs Imstitution . ______ - 512, 515, 571 679 917, 919
Browdar, B e L el ey 507
524, 525, 527, 528, 540-543, 549, 553, 554, 572, 591, 608, 614, 621

627 706 720 815 834, 860 1021 1027 1032 1273 1274 1298 3

Browder Mrs. Barl.__ Il 525
ryan, Charles____________ . _ 11T TTTTTTTITTITTTITITTIIIT 644
Bryn Mawr E O N S ‘942
Breklen, Wnd M e 641
Budens, Lovis F____________ 524, 525, 573, 584, 621, 637, 815, 1035-1043, 1351
Bullitt, "William C_______ . 543, 1008
Bunker Hill Pharmacy . e 1305
Bureau of Employment Security 913, 1349
Bureau of Foreign and Domestic Commerce. - - ____________ 514, 679 1350
Byreni of Indian Affaien = o 1280
Bureau of Internal Revenue_ - _ ________ __ . _____ 1343
Bureau of Research and Information Serviee_._.____________________ 836, 1285
Barke Glids Pe Feank - ot 0 N 701-704, 859 867
Burlmg, O B R e e e e e e 3

Durtior, NOYIIRR . . oo vonv i e s e e 518, 592

653, 835, 839, 860, 879, 900, 909, 914, 917, 920, 1272, 1349, 1351

Bushay, Fred Pi- o oo 625-642
Byrnes, James F______________ 648, 657, 937, 971, 1133, 1134, 1163, 1297, 1349
California State Relief Administration ... _________-_ 508 589
Cammer, Harold _ 1015-1020, 1022, 1023, 1028, 1029, 1031
Cantril, Hadley 786, 787
Cantwall (see alao David Whittaker Chambers) . _ o 1104
Cantwell, Rebext__ - _ - 1197

Carl (alias for David Whittaker Chambers) .. ________________________
670, 803-805, 808-810, 821, 881, 885, 886, 894, 924, 928, 931, 938
940 941, 949 990, 991 1020 ]024 1033 1039 1102 1159 1171
1193 1104 1199 1205’ 1263, 1271, 1277 1286, 1349,

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace ... ____ - ______ - 645, 646

Carnegie Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching_ _ - _____________ 0968

Carnegie Foundation for World Peace_ _ . ____________________ 579, 1132, 1 134

Carnegie Institute_ ... ____ . ____ ...

T e B S e e e e s e e e b ; 736

Carter, Edward C_ ______________ . 751
s e e e e 1256, 1259, 1260

3T T e e B e 527 528 690

Central T enms e e e L s

e T R e e L 1 196

Chmbem, David Whittaker (see also Carl; Cantwell; J. Vivian Chambers;
Dwier: George Crasley)_ . . 563,
2 585, 638, 642, 643 646-648, 651, 661-672, 683, 699, 803-805,
808—810 820—823 878 881, 885, 886 893, 898, 901, 906, 924,
928——933 936—938 940 941 945 956 959 963 965, 966
%8—970 972, 975—1001 1003—1009 1011-—1013 1019 1023,
1024, 1028 1032 1033, 1035 1036, 1039 1048, 1051 1075—1080
1089 1092 1108 1110 1115 1125—1132 1135—1138 1140, 1141,
1145, 1148—1153 1155, 1157 1158, 116071162 1164—1168 1170
1171, 1173, 1271 1277—1290 1295 1296, 1298, 1349—1355

Chmbers, Mrs. David Whittaker_ - _____ . .—.__._ 1051, 1153, 1261

(T IS R DR e B s L el e 1196
Clumbers J. Vivian (see also David Whittaker Chambers)_.._.__._. 1198, 1286
Clmmbens Robert__ i - 937

Chattanooga News
erner-Brewer Auto Sales. .- __________________._____ 1059, 1227, 1230 1321
e ienry, . . ooy 1227-1229, 1303, 1307 1315 1319-1328

hsmer, Joseph..__ 1052-1060 1212 1227, 1239 1273 1803 1307 1315, 1328
_______ 1223—1229 1303 1307, 1315
Chemer Motor o . - e trsreGfhebe—n 1059-1061,

- 1063-1069, 1072 11 118, 1119, 1121, 1123, 1125,
1152 1160 1212, 1213 1223—1228 1238 1321 1322 1324 1326
1335, 1353,




1366 INDEX

Page
Chisng Keishek . . . - o 553, 579, 852, 856, 874, 1175
Childs Restaurant . ___________________________ ... 1284
IR AT Counells s 736
Christgau, Vietor A_______ .. 641
Citizens Committee on Displaced Persons _ _ _ _________________________ 533
Civil Service Commission___ . ________.___.______.___...___ 520, 613-619, 625,
626, 629-631, 633, 635638, 854, 855, 866, 872-—874 882 885
Civil Service Commnssnon Loynlty Review Board_ .. ______. 35—637 640
€Avil Bervios COMOtIIon. ... .- . - i o mnn s mmmmmm e e A m b 639
Civilian Refense_____ o e e e g g A 688
Civilian Production Administration_ . _______________________________._ 512
Clarke, Bannetl . e alao D Tl

Clark, Tom C

Cobb
Cobb, Cully A_
Cobb School

CoCENEON. JOBM. - - v s o c s ma s h s e it B e o ot 1238, 1247
Coe(Virginius i Eranic o il o e 517, 592, 606, 653,

702, 835, 839, 860, 879, 889, 900, 910, 914-928, 1349, 1351 1361
Cohen, Harry L_________ . 18 1328
Cole. Lester _______ T 621
Colller 1281
Collins, Henry H______ __________________________________ - 566-569,

571, 575, 576, 580, 643, 651, 682, 801-810, 833, 876, 880, 924,
929°931,'938-041, 962, 970, 991, 997, 1021, 1023, 1024, 1032, 1036,
1037, 1145-1147, 1159, 1169-1172, 1180-1182, 1202, 1271, 1272,
1292, 1351-1353.

Collins Manufacturing Co________ S e R e 806
Colodny, Samuel ___ ... 1242, 1305
Colofinyis Beverage ‘Trade Seryvics o . 1240
Columbia College__ .. __ 699
o Ia b T v Ty I - 504, 5
536, 539, 549-551, 580, 699, 840, 877, 907, 909, 913, 1030, 1196
Commerce Depa.rtment _____________________________________________
512, 514, 515, 536, 544, 546, 613, 623, 624, 679, 861, 908, 1356
Committee for Industrial Orzamza.tlon _______
Committee for Reciprocity Informatlon 681
Common Council for American Unity_ - _____________________________ 533
Commonwealth Club, Ban Franeisco... .. ____ . . _ 614
Communist, The __ ___________ 620
Communist’ Party: A Manual on Organization________________________ 620
Communist Party, Fillmore section, San Francisco_____________________ 614
Communist Party of the Soviet Union_ ______________________________ 506
Communist Politieal Association ... ... . .o _.ci_. ‘622, 717
Communist School of Revolution____________________________________ 506
Commuinst Trade-Union Educational League_________________________ 627
Conference for Progressive Labor Aetion_ - __________________________ 627
Congress of Industrial Organizations___________________ 567, 1025, 1027, 1293
Coamally, Tom L e i 1163
Coordinating Board of Jewish Organizations_ ___.________ _____________ 533
Coordinstorof Infornekion. . . . iiccarae ek 756
Coordinator of Inter-American Affairs, Officeof .- _________ ___________
532, 778, 781, 786, 1350, 1360
Corcoran-Cohen____ ______ ..
Corcoran, Tommy________________.______ e 579, 582
Cotton (see also Mrs Donald Hiss) _ ______ oo 670
CTOUIIOCY . o . oo m e i e i o R e 1 1325
Crosley, G. B____ S 1093
Crosley, George (see also David Whittaker Chambers)______________
1011-1013, 1020, 1024, 1033, 1039, 10761178, 1349, 1352—1354
Cummings, Homer_____________ .. 1021, 1022
Curley, James Michael 522
Currie, Alice Eisenhauer 852




INDEX 1367

' Page
Currie, Lauchlin D________ 519-521, 534, 539, 546, 552, 553, 556558, 592, 601~
3, 606, 617, 619, 653, 685, 703, 762, 767, 834, 839, 841, 851-877,

879, 900, 910, 914, 917, 918, 921,.1036, 1272, 1349, 1351.

Currie, Mrs. Lauehlin D__ ... 858 -

Daily Worker ... ... 77T 524, 572, 620, 622, 627, 634, 860,
1003, 1004, 1036, 1176, 1188, 1197, 1244, 1271, 1278, 1298, 1308, 1351

Darcy, Sam. . . o e

Dartmouth College

Davis, Benjamin . - . . e

Da.vxs Chester C._ . ______ .. _____

Despres, Emil (Emlle)- ______________________
Dewey, Thomas E
Dmmond ITke . ___

Dies, Martin_________ T I e s
Dxlly (see also Mrs. Priscilla Hiss) . ___________________ ... ___..___ 664, 960
District of Columbia Pharmaceutical Association.____________.__.___ 860, 1237

Dorsey, D.H____...________. e e
Drury College. . - - e 607, 768
Drusilla . - . e 961
Dubow, Mitchell A . e 1342
Duclos, Jaoques_ . el 543
Dulies, " John Foster.______________ 1.1 1] 645, 669, 1133, 1135, 1164, 1349
Dumbarton Oaks_._ . ___________ = o 1. 565 1164
Dumbarton Theater
Dunn, Robert B_ . iieaaaas
Dwver (see also David Whittaker Chambers). .
Early, Steve. . ... _____________..
Eastman, Max_ . ... _.________________________._..
Eaton, Charles__ . ____________ . _..__.
Eocles MAITINGT - - - .
Bokhardt_ . ____________ .. IITTCITIIITT
Economic Affairs Mission______ ____ L.
BEdwards . - - . e
Eight Twenty-three Restaurant______________ _______ ... .______..
" Eisenhower, Dwight D_________. . __ . oo_. -
Eisler, Gerhart ________ 505, 506, 591, 621, 683, 708, 834, 1021, 1028, 1032, 1037
Eleetric Bond & Share Co__ - __ . __ ... 1016
Embick, Stanley ... ... eeas 1164
Emerson Thomas 1. eeeieaooo. 630
Engel & Hevenor Co._________ Il .. 995
Epstein, Jesse. . _ e 636
Erhardt, Jack__________ e [ SN PS 786, 787

Evans, Robert e 1177
Ewald (alinses: Robinson; Rubin)__.____________________________. 1281, 1282
Executive branch of the Government 1352, 1354 1356
Executnve Office of the President._ 519-521, 539, 546, 552, 853, 854, 856 867 1349

gort-lmport Bank e 929
Charles . __ o em—eeeoae 1030, 1164
Fshy, Jack B. ... . o ______ 786, 787, 797
Fair Employment Practlee Committee 548, 570, 671, 579, 632
Fairchild, Muir. ... . o mmmeeeaan 1164
Fansler, Priscilla (see also Mrs. Alger Hl.ss) ___________________________ 669
Farley "FAMes Ao . 642
Qecunty Administration _ _ __ e ieem————- 507,

508,
588, 589, 601, 602, 606, 612, 613, 618, 702, 857, 870, 808, 1349



. &

1368 INDEX

. Puo
TR o R S e P
Farrell Irvin Augustus ___________________________ i ' et 1319
Fay, George do o s e e SR LR S T e 817, 818 828 950
Foderal Bureaty of Investigation._. . __ .. __ i oo o . .t- 541
542, 555, 559-561, 582, 500, 599, 604, 613, 636—639 647-649, 671
744, 745 773, 793 807 808 810 812—816 854, 862, 871, 874 885
902 903, 936 971 1039 1133 1136 1293 1295 1298 1347 1349
1352 1356 1360-
Federal Home Loan Bank Board -« - - -« oo __ 512
Federal Puhlic Housing Authority . __________________________________ 636
¥ederal Puhlic Housing Committee. - . ..o o o oo v i cve. 636
Federal Research Project- . __ . _ . _ e, 1286
Foderal Resetva Aot~ = 0 & ol
Federal Reserve Board.________._____________________. 852, 856, 859, 877, 901
Federal Security Agem;y ____________________________________________ 918
Feltus, Ramdolph___________________ .. 787, 799, 800
Berguion Howier L e 532
Field, Frederick V______________________TTTTTTTTTTTTIIIIIIITTIT 751, 752
Field, Noel . _.__________ I 1265
Fiore, Al e 1217
A A O e 640
Fltzgerald Edward J_______________ o ______ 513,
514, 525, 538, 592, 6563, 686, 687, 692, 821, 837, 839, 860, 910, 917
921 1273 1350 1351
Fitzgerald, Mrs. Edward B 910
Hlemntlug AT har B et 625-631
Fletoher. . _ .. e mm—————— e ——————— 552
Fletcher, Henry _____ - 1164
Fordham University . .___________ -- 1351
Foreign Economlc Adminfstration_ - - __ o 512
2 517, 5}% 607, 852, 853, 856, 860, 861, 908, 910, 916-918, 921, 922
349, 1350.
Foreign R« tra,t.xon 7 07 ot o gt g e S O R it e S ) 1295, 1298
FOIOMBN, YK .. o o . e v et e s 0 0 AR A 0 B e
Forer, Jose ____________________________________________ 673, 674, 1342
Forrestal, James V_____________________________________________ __ 871
Foster, William Z_____________________"°_ 502, 528, 537, 543, 572, 627, 1037
Foxeroft School . _ ..l . 504
R S R B 705-707, 711-713, 1351
Frank, Jerome N_____________._____ e 640-644, 652, 653, 1025, 1163
Fra.nk Nelson_ e 1003-1005, 1189
Frankfurter Ralix ot 642, 644, 1294
Freeman, Joeeph __________________________________________________ 1177
Fnedman DA 1Y oot iy o e A S e e e 767
Fnedma.n John (alme for Jacob Golos) . - ______.__________..____ 780, 784, 785
Friends School._____________ o = 962, 1161
Fuhr, Mrs. Lee__
Gardner Motor Co_______________________ T Tl .
Gaston, Herbert _ _______________________________.____ 882, 883, 888, 896—899
Gay, Edmund_______ e e ke e e e e At e i 840
Gellert, Hugo__ ____________________________ o e 1177
Genemal M ators e el 799
GeOrge _ _ . e 712
George School . 962
(George Washington University-25- . D0 & 0 o it s 1236, 1311
Georgelown Phartisty . - v cccmrme e s nm s S 719, 722
Gerson, Simon_ _ _______ e 027
Gerstein, Marvin__________________ _ _____ 1243, 1244, 1247, 1248, 1250, 1252
Gertler, Hener _________________________ 1063—1071 1225 1320 1326 1328
Gibb, Isabellé Scott (Mrs. Duncan Chaplin Lee) - - - - .. ___._____ 716
Gltlow Benihein. ..o oo S e e s e e 1299
Glasser, Harold______________________ 515, 575, 592, 654, 686,

702, 821, 860, 885, 900, 902, 903, 910, 917, 821 1273 1‘350 1351
Glasser, Myra______ e 515
Glasser, Rachel Olswang (Mrs. Myra Glasser) .
Gold, liela (see also William J. Gold)._______________ . _____________

702, 766, 860, 880, 903, 906-912, 914, 917, 1272, 1349, 1351




INDEX A 1369

Page .
Gold, Mlchuel___..,,..”.__.____-__-_; ...................... '.'L‘..’."'&!
Gold, Sonia S. (Mrs. Bela Gold) . . -~ - _ .= ... __..: 85, 592,
ey 682, 835, 860, 879, 900 903 912-915, 917, 921‘ 1572 i349§
Gold, W'illism J. (see also Bela Gold). ... oo ot = v

e
585, 592, 682, 766, 821, 900 912 914, 1272 18&6 ’
Goldberg, Alexander (real name Goldberger also knownasJ eters)-_ 1041 1064
Goldberger (aliases: J. Peters; J. V. Peters Alexander Goldberger; Alex- . *
ander Goldberg; Goldenweiss; Jack Roberts; Steve Lapin; Pete Stevens;
Steve Miller; Isador (Isidore) Boorstein; Steve Lapur; Alexander

Btevens).- -.-ewmee il osoe 569, 930
Goldberger, Alexander (also knownas J. Peters)_______________________ 620
Goldenweiss (real name Goldberger, also known as J. Peters) . ________ 569, 930
Gollobin, fra_ _____________ 675, 677 820
Golos, Jacob N. (alias John Friedman) . ______________________________ 505,

506, 509, 515, 522-528, 531, 540, 541, 551, 554, 591, 604, 608, 654,
690, 706 719, 723, 724 726 727 739 740 750, 751, 7‘55 757 764
780 781 784 785 788 789 791 861 917, 1040 1042 1273
1274, 1351, 1352.
Graham; RobertAvee oo oeme o s s nue o e s o 680, 688
Grant, Helen (alias for Elizabeth Terrill Bentley) . ______________ 718, 719, 772
Ot MOtton.. .. .o -t m o e i RS S AR RS R A RS R SRS
Gray, Joe_ e
Green, William __________________ ...
Greenberg, Michael
_Greenﬁel R. B .

Gregg, Joseph B____, 531,
532, 592, 654, 784, 821, 837, 861, 910, 917, 1273, 1350, 1351

Gregg, Mrs. Joseph 'B. (Rose Ruth) _________________ 532 538 539 838 1351

Gregory Alucommmeun o o s e S S e S S s 08

Greig .- - oo

grew, Joseph - e

Griffith, Ernest S
Gromov, Anatol [ TOR0 3 S — 541, 542, 813 857—859
Gulick, Luther_ . _____ Tt o

Gullender, Elsie_ _
H. L. Rust & Co 95
H. R. 5852 (Mundt-Nixon Bill) . _____ S S = 502, 558, 582, 1357
Hackworth, Greev_________________________________________________

Halperin, Maurice._ 530-533, 538, 593, 654, 784, 838, 861, 910, 918,-921, 1273, 1350
Harris, Lo oo T 621

mes Vera_ _ e 621
Harry Bndgeq Defense (000717701 £ 7. SR — 634
Harvard Law School Association._ . _ 929
Harvard Universityi: <o v ersmmesme e s o v 515

533, 552, 607, 643, 644, 768, 806, 841, 852, 855, 877, 879, 929, 1261
Helén (see also Elizabeth Ternll Bentlcv)“._ 53() 540 689 731 732, 747 772, 846

Henderson, Leon___________________________________________ 62 6, 627 1040
Henderson Bloyd-- cuppmemenone R 1008
Henry e 712
Hepbum AT DU e s er e e e s 1164
Herbst, Josephine_____ __ _ ______ - 630
HerzOﬁs Restanrennb. . . . . - . o o o e 542
. illy) (see also Alger Hiss) _____ S 664, 960
Hllldrm JONN Mo o e i 525, 526, 560 562
Hilmer & Davis_____ oo T 1077
Hiss, Alger (see alao Hill (Hilly)) . 565—568

2, 576, 577, 579 580, 586, 592, 638, 641-659, 661-663, 665, 671,
682 683 804, 809, 821, 823, 861, 880, 886, 893, 910, 918, 921, 928~
933, 935—1001 1008 1011 1013 1019 1023 1024 1030 1032, 1036~
1040 1047, 1049—1053 1061 1062 1064 1066—1176 1178—1185
1187 1189—1193 1195 1198 1199 1201, 1202, 1205, 1212, 1213
1226, 1255—1258 1260—1263 1271, 1277 1280, 1284, 1288, 1292~
1297’ 1299, 1306 1315, 1326 1349 1351- 1354 d



1370 INDEX

< Page
Hiss, Anthony e 942 943
Hlss, Donald. __ . 66-568,

579, 582, 646, 650, 670, 683, 804, 821, 823 880, 928-933, 939 997
1008 1021 1023 1024 1033 1036 1038 IOQé 1145, 1148 1157
1175 1180 1192, 1202, 1272, 1284 1292‘—1294 '1351
Hiss, Mrs. Donald (nee Cotton) ___________________________________ 572, 650
Hiss, Priscilla (Mrs. Alger Hiss; see also Dilly, Pross, and Fansler) _______
650, 668, 942, 943, 955, 960, 964, 976 984, 986, 999-1000, 1001
1011- 1013 1044 1045 1047 1049*10’52 1085 1107 1155 1183,
. 1190, 1193 1196 1198 1201 1202, 1257 1258 1263 1272 1284

HILENCOCK o e o cons B mems e s e o spseas s sovas 979
Hitler, AdoM_______ i 1006, 1007
Hobson, Thayer___.__ ... .. _____ 664, 668, 670, 942, 962, 1161, 1167
Hobson Timothy__ . ______ U, 664 942-—944 962, 1045
Hockmn Dorothy_ . . 1250
Hockman, Paul___~ ...

Holmes, Oliver Wendell |77 e
Home Owners’ Loan ! orpnrahon
Hoover, J. Edgar__ . __
Hopkins, Harry I.___. .

Hornbeck, Stanley. ... ... SR S
Horsky, Charles— . Il 930
House Committee on Foreign Affairs_________ ____________ __ 579, 1157, 1175
House Committee on Intcrstate '\ngr&tlon_, ,,,,,,,,,,,,,, 802, 806 913, 1349
Howe, Frederic C_ - e 640
Hudson, ROy oz e i S § 5 B S e
Hull, Cordell__ S e R,
Hunter College ... - : -
Hutson, J. B_. . ___ .
Hyde, Mark_____. . .. ___ S S St 1156,1251
I Was a Soviet Worker ... 620
]n Fact . e 1245
rt-Export Bank_ . __________.____ ... 929
ustrial Workers of the World______________ . ____ 1178
Innm,utp for Paciie Rolationy. ... «u. o oumpusssspevens seon s 529 736,751, 752
Institute of Social and Religious Researeh_ _____ _________ _________ __ 513
Toterim Report... ... . conie socimasse s R T 1347-1357
International Development Company .. ____ - 606
International Governmental Committee on Refugecs ________________ 684, 807
International Labor Defense ... ____________ _____ __________ 632 633
International Monetary Fund . _ ... __ 653, 656, 878, 916, 919
International Trade Organization_ ____ S e 68
International Workers Order_____ . ________
Intourist, Ine._ .. ... oo L R —— 505, 506 527
{semann, W. E______ . 087
Italian Government Propagnnda MBI i mn o res S B 505
Italian Library of Information__ .. _____ __________________________ 505, 506
Jack_ . R _ ... 560, 689-690, 691, 693, 811 812 "1351
Jackson Gardner. . . ...l _ 640, 653
Jaffee, Bernard. . _ e e 835
Jef’fers, Mrs. W. M_ IR 1087
Johns, Helen (alias for Fll/sbpth Terrill Bentley)- .- - ____________ 779, 1360
Johns Hopkins University R ——— Y
Johnson, Helen (alias for Elizabeth Terrill Bentlev) _________________ 772, 1360
Johnston, JOSEDR. . o mossaimamse man =g smeags smmem P — 1174

Joint Anti-Fascist Rofuzoe Committee_ -

Joseph, J. Julius (Julius J.) . ____ __ ____ '530 6:)4 821 861 918 ‘)21 1273 1350

Joseph, Mrs. J. Julius (Mrs. Julius J., Yoseph) _________________________ 530

Josephson Leont_ o sewsonsssamsmpeess 2 seeesnme e —— . 1355

Justice Department____ . . ______________..________ 518,
556, 568, 570, 596, 628, 754, 799, 930, 952, Y87, 1070-1072, 1092,
1116, 1205, 1347 1349 1351 1354 1356,

RAEOL, BB, . o oo s e S s i il e e S i e s B 614

Kaplan; Tevingi o oomeup = soos o sesupmes s 518, 655, 834, 838, 839, 858,
861, 880 900, 910, 914, 918, 921, 1286—1287 1288 1350 1351

Kardiner; ADramez. sow e cumeamemrman Sommmre s same s s oo

Keeler, Teonardo___ R U 965, 966
Keeney, BRI O o s o & b S S e B S B 703




Koral, Gilbert Roy

Koral, Richard Lee i

Kmmer, Charles (alias for Charles Krevitsky)_. 3
516-518, 520, 525, 535, 538 539 566, 577, 578, 580, 581, 593,

643, 646 651 654, 685—687 602 697, 698 804, 818—835 861, - 2.

904, 905, 910, 914, 918, 921 928 929, 940 970 1020, 1023,
1024 1028, 1032 1036 1037 1145 1147 1159 1180 1202 ]273
1284 12902, 1350, 1351.

Krevitsky, Charles (alias Charles Kramer) ... __ . _________________ 513,
520, 566, 578, 581, 823, 1036, 1037, 1273, 1851
Krivitsky Walter_________ e 1005, 1006, 1265
Krumbein Training School .. __ _______________ . 620
Labor Advisory Board_ _ _ __________________________________________ 840
Labor De anment _______________________ 515, 670, 802, 806, 929, 1202, 1351
Ladd, D. M__ . 937, 1134
La Follette Robort Mo, oome it mimms e 2 romBins St S i 1016, 1020
Lamberton Harry C__ e 802
Landon School . _~_________ T I 962
Lapin, Steve (real name Goldberger, also known as J. Peters) ___________ 620
Lapur, Steven (real name Goldberger, also known as J. Peters) 620
Latimer,Owen._______________ ... 575
Lauehlin Currie & Co .. 852
Lidwson, John Howard - sewscposoms cwmsmmsammsismmsssnwamssmsms s s 621
Lawyers Guild___________ "7 L e 634
League of Nations, International Labor Office. - .. ______ _ _ -~ 1265
League of Women Shopperq, ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,, . 634
Leahy, Edwin A__. . ___.___ SRS s B | § g . 1149
Lea.h¥)WllllamA)_,,____,,,,,A,‘,..., R 1
38 m o e S R e A B e BERE B S B S 727
Lee, Duncan Chaplin__ 529, 530, 593, 655, T15- 7’)‘] 861, 918, 1273, 1350-1352
Lee, Mrs. Duncan Chaplin (nce Isabelle Scott Gibb) 716,
739 741, 742, 744 7‘52 755
Lenin.____ T .. 572, 581, 596, 1203
Lever;, B. Joou cooogeamsw g : N 5 C TSR A S N 626
Tevin, Carl__ 977
Levine, Isaac Don_____ . __ 580, 989, 090, 1005-1009, 1135, 1191, 1192, 1292
Liberal Party of New York State ... ___ . __________ I 580
Lichtenstein___ ... . ______ e T ——— 1141, 1156
Lichtenstein, Mary Ann___ . ___ . ___ . ______ 1249
. Lichtenstein, Samuel .. ______ . e 1054, ]216 1249, 1251
Life magazine_ . _________ . _________ e 1188
L T O ——— T 504
- Lippmann, Walter___.____ I 717, 725
Liptzen, Samuel______ e e 505, 506
Lischmskv E s s 515

London Daily Guardian__
Long, Breckenridge. ... ... __________ o
Longchamps Restaurant :
Lovestone, Jay____
Lovestoneltes ___________

alty Rating Board . _ . ___ .. . ____ .. ...

Ltmtoh George . - - _ . .

sﬂne-tholson ______________ e
_______________________________________ 514, 515, 525, 535,
538, 593, 655, 685, 692, 702, 839, 861, 910, 918, 922 1273 igig




‘1372 INDEX

Page
b ury WA e 1083
Maritime Commission, United States_ .. _______________________ _.__
Maritime Labor Board. - - ... ... 508, 588, 589, 612, 614, 854, 857, 870
NATES, Leroy . it 1327
MATEBIES, JOBN . . . o oo oo ot wmiin im0 e cam el o
Marshall (George. e
Martin’s Restaurant. - . ____ . ________._._____ 719, 722, 738, 739
B s e S S R e b s 564, 58 1156, 1203
Mary (alias for Elizabeth Terrill Bentley) . __________.______ 560 811 813 846
Marzani, Carl Aldo_ . ________ 579, 625, 627, 628, 630, 659, 864, 876, 1175
Mason, Edward S____ . 627
Massachusetts Institute of Technol _. 855
Masters, Gregory (alias for Nathan regory Sllvermn.ster) ______________ 615
Masters Nathan (alias for Nathan Gregory Silvermaster) . __________.__ 615
Maxwell & ATy s o D B e e B S e S e e 1317
MecAvoy, Thomas - _ . i
McIntvre 1 L I 519, 520, 557, 580, 1007, 1192, 1292
MecReynolds, Vi o 539

Melcher, Daniel
Mellett, "Lowell

Merriam_ ol
Meyers, Bennett 2 . 836, 847
Milehum, Ty O e e 1085
Miles River Yacht Clubiof Marvland .. ..o oo . o acagecinnen 929
Military Intelligence .. __________.______. 801, 854, 865, 872
Miller, Robert Talbot e 531,
655, 683, 778-800, 861, 864, 910, 918, 922, 1273, 1350—1352
Miller, Mis. Robert Talbot (nee Jenny Levv) ______________ 783, 79 795, 796

Mxller, Steve (real name Goldberger, also known as J. Peters) . _. 620, 622 1041
Milley, Watson B el e et e e 620 1193
Minor, Robert_ 572, 860, 1037 1177
Minton, Bruce (see also Richard Brandstein and Richard Bransten) ...... 531,

MEOlotOY e Rl
Morgenthan, Henry, Jr. oo eccccwnciions e
Morrow, William . _ - _ e
Moscow Daily News__o . .
Moyer, L. A__ o e S S S S Sy S s e
Mundt, Mrs. Karl .. ___________ e T Iy
Mundf Nixon Bl e
T T e T e
MU DI Y R G e L e
Murrav, James E___ . _______ S
Ty P L L D e e
NKVD
Nations) Avehives e s e
National Bureau of Economic Research
National Housing Administration
Nationgl Labor Relations Boaxd. .= = o0 = oo 513,
565, 567, 819, 1019, 1029, 1037, 1202, 1324, 1350, 1351
National Negro Congress_____________ e e e 860
National Recovery Administration___________________ . ____________ 514
606, 678, 679, 699, 762, 768, 802, 806, 836, 841, 1351
National research projeet____ . _ . _-.. 1286
Nationnl Youth Admimistration. . .- coocencccniniornreroconaan 513, 819
Natural Resources Planning Board . _ _ ____________ .. ____ ... b36
Naval Jntelligenee 0 e 601-603, 619
Navy Department 638, 688
Nelgon, Steve . e 683
New Council of American Business________________________ " "~ 515
New Masses_ .. ___ 531, 613, 616, 1004, 1176, 1177, 1188, 1197, 1245, 1351
New York City Bar Association. . ...l 735
New York Public Library - ... 570




p— 1373

vt Page
New York University. ... __________ e oo.. 513,819, 907
Newhouse, Edward. . .. _..__Z___ . o ceicrcn———————— 526
Nownen Jamet Row. 5 s i 539
Niles, David K. ______________ 521, 530 553
North African Affairs Committee _ 515, 1350
Nowell, William_______________ ..
Nae Gerald P.________ Tttt 645, 1117, 1163
OGPU._____ I 613616, 618
Office of Emergeney Management ... _____________ .. ________._ 514, 1350
Office of Price Administration_______________________________________ 512,
513, 536, 679, 680, 685, 699, 819, 861, 1342, 1350 1351
Offiee of Strategic Services_ ____ 513, 525 529 530 532 533 624 720 723-725
727-729, 734, 735, 741 743 746, 748, 749 751 756~759 1040 135‘5
100 Things You Should "Know About Commumsm in the U.S.A____ ___
Operation Subsistence_ - _________________________________
Order o the Mol Bhew. .. . . o eaeeeeern R

Oseas,' Pepper & Segal ___________ . I TTITITTITTTIITITTITTT
Ottenberg, Miriam____________________ ...
gxford Umvemty _______________________________________________ :

Peek, George SN SS C  S ER

Pennsylvanm Palirosd Biatlon. .. . e eianaen
Peoples Drug Store__ - _ . ______ _______ ... 1316, 1318
TORDI JUnlor L0 . oo i e R e s A
Pepper, Claude_____._________________ 513, 516, 520, 578, 819, 833, 834
e L 628, 4 866 868 872
Perlo Grou __________________________________________ 687 692 1288 1350
Perlo, Rachel (v BRmuel Fotln) . o e e mieen i ek 512
Perlo Samuel e 512
Perl.o, GO e I e U 1) e s 511- 515

518, 521, 525, 529, 538, 566, 571, 575, 580, 592, 643, 646, 651, 655
675, 677-701, 804, 821, 823, 841, 848, 849, 861, 874, 881, 883-885
891~ 893, 901, 905 910 914 918, 922, 928, 929 94() 1021 1023
1024, 1032 1036 1037 1076 1145-1147 1180 1272, 1273 1284
1292 1350-13

Peter (real name Goldberger &lso known as J. Peters) ___ . _____________ 1280

‘Peters, J. (real name Goldberge. also known as J. V. Peters, Alexander

A Goldberger Roberts, Steve La.pm, Pete Stevens, Steve Mlller Isador

Boomtem Steven Lapur Alexander Btovens)_ . . . ... oo .. 569,

i 570, 575, 576 620-622, 662-664, 666, 685, 804, 930, 938, 941, 991,
997, 998 1020 1028, 1033, 1036, 1037 1040- 1042 1053 1054
1063, 1064 1110 1178 1180 1184 119‘3 1203, 1211, 1268«1271,
1279, 1282 1287 1306, 1315, 1323, 1351.

Peters, J. V. (real name Goldberger also known as J. Peter«) ........... 620

Petherbndge Mary . e

Petworth Pharmaecy_________.__

Peurifoy, John_ _______ .

e ey 6ty A ] e Tty

Phillips, Frank S_ ___ ___ _ e

: Pinohot .55, HEE o B Bt SR e e B e s
Plain Talk

e . e N e e W e e
Politieal Action Committee

o) ATl e s

Pope, James_ . .
Pope, Martha




1374 INDEX

Page

Pressman, Lee.________._ . ___ 565-567, 576, 580, 613, 616, 638, 643,
646, 648, 649, 651-653, 702, 804, 821 823 880, 928-931 937

939, 970 997 1021-1028, 1030 1032 1036 1145*1147 1159

1169 1170 1180 1202, 1272 1284 1292——1293 1294, 1351 1353

Price, Mary__._. . _________________ 529, 530, 687, 689, 716, 717, 719,
720, 724-727, 729-731, 741, 749, 750, 754-757, 759, 821, 1351
Price, Mildred . __ 529, 655, 725, 755, 859, 860, 918
Princeton: UniVersity oy sesswus somesemmme e sompy o o 806
Progressive Party__________ . ____ - 567, 678, 699, 819, 833, 1016, 1244, 1250
Pross (Prossy) (Mrs. Alger Hiss)_ __ . __ swsamesiie s s 664, 960
Publie Utilities Holding Companv Aeb 1016
Pusrin,, NAthat o om e mmpes o ne s sm s e aospos 2 - 1321, 1327
Railroad Retirement Board . . ____ 517, 552, 841, 855, 873 1285 1‘286 1350
Rand Behool=cw s omsnn s svsvmmm sseresusamnere. somanmey 2 o sowsmessms 1262
Randall H. Hagner & Co__ ... ____ -_.__ 1086, 1087, 1090
Renkin, Jobn: ... oon . cioe  Loomeme sonoe o P 1017 1023 1031
R,sushenhlmh Steve - _ .. _____. 987 1091, 1092 1142
Recht, Charles. oo 5 = s
Reconstructmn Finance Corporation_ . . . ____ ... 509, 589
Red Star Line________ .. 1341
Redmont, Bernard S__________ o------_._.. b32, 655, 1273, 1350, 1360, 1361
Reed, Stanley._________ . ... 645 1163 -
Reen, Edward H.o .o covnvn . suvannsvne s sonmsims . s ismaogss 639 640
Rein, David .____ _______ _ I 587, 761, 762, 1345
Remington, Frederick Clement_. ______ . _ . _______________ 536
Remington, Lillian Sutherland (Mrs. Frederick Remmgton) _____________ 536
Remington, William Walter__ _._________ ___________ 2, 534-538, 544-546,
551-558, 560, 562, 593, 635, 636, 655, 861, 910 918 922, 1273 1350
Reserve Officers’ (“orps ________________ el 774, 777 802, 1357
Resettlement Administration___ _ 508, 567 588 762 768
Resources Protection Board_ . . _ . ___ _________ 680, 688, 700, 841. 848, 849
Reuters News Agency_ _ . ________ . . _ ____ S 779, 783, 800
Richardson, Seth_____ . S 636, 640
Riverside Pharmacy_ . e... 1322
Roberts, Jack (real name Guldherg(-r also known as J. Petem) . ___. 620, 1041
Robeson, Paul . . T . 613, 859, 860
Robinson (alias for Ew: ald) T 1281, 1282
Robinson-Rubins . . A B ... 1282
Rockefeller Foundation o e e i e I 907

Rockefeller, Nelson
Rogge, O. John_____ S
Roosevelt, Franklin Delano. ||9 580, 631 657, 699, 805, 841 852 1007, 1008

Roosevelt, Mrs, Franklin Delano__ ...~ 1040, 1164
Roosevelt, James._ _ . s S 670
Rose, Fred .. . B ... 506
Rosen, Addie (Mrs. William Rosen, nee s Addie Baron)wercomssmnemas 1219,

1223, 1241, 1301 1314, 1316, 1337, 1341
Rosetr, Gyl .. oo vv i vmmmmmamasmnuresmeny - 1209, 1234 1241, 1302
Rosen Eugene Vietor_________ [ 1209, 1234, 1241, 1302, 1314
Rosen, Lionel Milton______ - _____ 1209, 1234, 1241, 1302, 1314
Rosen, William____ . 1055,

]056 1059-1062, 1064, 1067, 1068, 1070, 1112-1114, 1124, 1125
1127 1141, 1158, 1207—1222 1224 1226-1230, 1233 1234, 12.37
1241, 1276, 1284, 1305, 1306, 131(), 1313, 1316, 1318—1322, 1324~
1341, 1344, 1346, 1353.

Rosen, William Herbert__ .~ . o 120() 1221, 1303
Rom-nberg Allan Revonospn ¢ = » 22 oo suanemmcny sammasome s sumsgosmss 2 513 525,

655, 683, 686, 687, 821, 838, 861, 910, 918, 922, 1021, 1273, 1350 1351
Rosenberg, Lowls, o> .= = _sosews wowosssn ooz 955 2a00 1233, 1313-1316
Rosenheim, Monte (Monty) ___________________________________ 1231, 1242
Rosenthal, Allen___________~ _ _____ iy il i O i T 1239, 1250
Rosentha.l, Sol e 1239
Rosenwald, Harold___________ . e 1082, 1083
Roth Asisnmcmmmnmeprmmsas sommumae s s o s g o 1038
Rot,ms.n Vietor_ ... __ e i i i I 640

Royal Economic LT D - 823, 826



INDEX 1375

Page
Rubins (alias for Ewald) - - _ - _________________ 1282
Rural Electrification Administration 1342
Rural Resettlement Administration____.____________________. 1022, 1024, 1025
......................................................... 538, 872
Russell DonAld e 793, 798
Russell, Reaneis e sRllginiD]
Russell, Irving___ ___ . ___. 839, 840
Russell, Tould g~ 612-622, 711-713, 994-996 1111-1115, 1180
HRIAS OOTBRIRER . . . e e nemanaan 611
Russian Embassy _ _ ________________________ 541, 542, 611, 746, 813, 857, 858
Russian War Relief__________________________________________ 736 745 746
Bthvem, Malalon . ... . cvsconmrncimranmnnnsn s e e E mm—— 621 °
8t. John'’s College. - - ___ ...
8t. Lawrence University
St. Mary’s College_ . ___ ________________________________
R T e e e
o e s e e 801, 849
Sandos, Ine e 1085
Skpoas | NG OGS SR O e e e 581, 582
Saturdn HEveningEE oft SRS ————— e 1005, 1006, 1265
mnels B 645 957, 1164
mmell Herbert . . . 518
Seh.lamm, 'William 576
Sears buck._.__.._.____ 757
teatile Police Department.. ... .. _____ ... . . ________ 613
Securities and Exchange Commission___ 607
Selective Service Board______ . ______________________________________ 678
Senate Committee Investigating the Munitions Industry_ _______________

i 955-958, 981, 987, 1082, 1084, 1091, 1141, 1162, 1163, 1178, 1351
Senate Committee on Civil Liberties_______.____ ___________ 567 819, 1020
Senate Committee on Education and Labor________________________ 513, 1851
Senate Committee on Expenditures_._____________________________ 751, 1350
Senate Committee on Military Affairs________________________________ 802
Senate Small Business Committee . ____________________________.___ 802, 806
Senate Subcommittee on Education and Labor_________________ 516, 520, 1016

" Senate Subcommittee on War Mobilization_ ______________ 819, 907, 1349-1351
Senate Subcommittee on Wartime Health and Education____________ 819, 833
Shed, Pydnels M ___ . e em 64
Silverman, Abraham George _______________________________"7"77"7"

517,
523-525, 552 553, 556-558, 560, 608, 609, 655, 690, 702, 767,
835-850, 853, 855, 856 858, 861 865 868, 874 875 880 900 901,
905, 910 914 918 919, 922 1272, 1285 1287 1350 1351.

Silvermaster, Arksdy ________________ 588
Silvermaster Group_ - - .. ___.______________________ 692, 1288, 1349, 1350
Silvermaster, Helen (Mrs. Nathan Gregory Silvermaster, nee Helen ~

e S R 509, 521, 523,
526, 540, 552, 558, 561, 605, 606, 608, 609, 712, 858, 870 913 915

Silvermaster, Nathan Gregory (ren.l name Lerlbernexster see also Gregory
‘Masters, Nathan Masters) . _____..________________. 507-511, 516-523, 525.
526, 528, 529, 532, 535-540, 552, 553, 556-558, 560-562, 584,
586-607 610 612 614-619, 625 627—630 639, 649 655, 685 693
702-704, 709 712 763-769 773-776, 783-785, 787, 789, 790
794, 795 820 821 836, 837 839, 844 852—857 859 861~—875
878 880-883, '888, 889, 895-809, 902 903 905, 008—911 913, 919,

920 922—925 1021 1028 1076, 1272 1274 1349-1351.

............................................ 620, 1268, 1269
________________________________________ 1037, 1038
e 967, 968
,,,,,,,,,,,,,, 1068-1074, 1116, 1119, 1122
1095




1376 INDEX

arEe ] eargn e e e
Southern Conference for Human Welfare
Sovakimian, Gaik_ ________________________
Soviet Russla Fodayl oo e b
e e e
Spanish (‘1v11 War.
Spanish war ______________________________________________________
Bpite, Cayl B - 786
Sneulding 5 Wiylie o .- 793
Bpringmal eonard s 1231
R e R L 572
Stalin, Joseph_______________ S 572, 573, 657, 692, 1006, 1007, 1141, 1156
Stanford Undverilly. e e e s e 841, 877
Stassen, Harold . _ __ _____ oL 1164
State Department ________________________________________________ 519,
531-533, 565, 568, 579, 580, 600, 624, 638, 657-659, 670, 671, 779
782, 786, 787 792, 793, 795 797 798, 806, 856, 859 864, 929, 930
957 1007 1008 1148, 1163 1164 1265, 129#1296 1298, 1350 1351
Biedhoan, Afvad 1. - e e ccanccnseeo e 64

Steel Workers’ Organizing Committee. ______________ . ________
Ntottinios Bhwartl . . e e 1134, 1163, 1297
Steve (renl name Goldberger, also known as J. Peters) . _ _.________.____ 621
Stevens, Alexander (real name Goldberger, also known as J. Peters)______

569,
620, 621, 685, 804, 998, 1020, 1028, 1033, 1041, 1054, 1063, 1064
1267-1279 1306 1323
Stevens, Pete (real name doldberger also known as J. Peters)__________ 620

Stimson, Henry e e e S b i 1292
Stone, King . mecmmmdee——ae 1231
Stone, gl R B e S e e 602-604 .
Strong, G. V_.____ __ e i S e s A 628, 854, 868, 872, 875
L I el 648 937 1133 1134
Tapp, Jesse W______
I COIOIOROR .. -~ o oo o v o s e s i o s i S e o e e 2 836
Taussig, Frank________ e S G e S 840
Taylor, William C______________ ... 1218, 1219 1345
e ylor WAl R H TNl

683, 838, 861, 880, 900, 901, 910, 919, 923, 1273, 1350, 1358—-1366
Tennessee Valley Authonty ______________________________________ 1163
Tenney, Helen B__________ __________________

Textile Workers’ Organizing Committee
‘“This Is My Story”
Thomas, Seth
Thompson, D
Thompson, Norman
M,

Time Magazine_._________ e 564,
575, 576, 646, 647, 1004, 1107, 1176, 1186, 1188, 1197, 1202, 1351
Rippett, oI s N LD 626 627 630
Tolan, Foh T a e A e 806
Tolley, Heowara 8. . et chwee 641, 909
TROHOUPIRE .. o oo i i o i s e e o T i e o B 506
Rownsend (Jahn 1164
Trade Agreement Aet____ o S 645
Trade Agreements Committoe. .o o cvccrmimevsiarrccacrovrmanrensnnne 681
Train, Harold____ ____ e 1164
Treasury Department________. 509-512, 515, 517, 589, 590, 600, 601, 606, 607,

612, 624, 628, 629, 638, 653 681 683 699 762, 767, 768, 852
856 857 860 873 874 878 879 882-884, 887, 888, 890, 891,
895 897 899—902 913—919 921 930, 1342, 1349—1351 " 1859
Triangle Luncheonette. - - - oo . 719, 722
O o ] e S e 572

[TV An A ricy S SR it I e D e 502, 638
Tugwell, Rexford Guy___ _ 567, 638, 640-642, 1025
Tulane University . - _ o e 552
T B B e B R e e U 1247

Uerkvitz, Herta . ___ e 621



703 761-—778 784 789 790 821 837 857, 858 861, 862 865, ' 868~
870 880, 882—884 901 903—905 910 911 914 919 923 1040,
1042 1273 1350, 1351.

A Bael e e 1266
Plted Jewish Appead .. L 1212
United Nations_____._______ 519, 533, 552, 648, 656, 886, 887, 1134, 1148, 1163
Uoibed Nations ey~ =~ 0 i,
United Nations, General Assembly__________________________________ 8
United Nations Relief and Rehablhtatxon Administration___ 515, 686 918, 1350
United Office and Professional Workers of America____________________
Unfted Pablic Workeen = e i 121
United States Service and Shipping Corp_ . _ ... ________._ 504, 526 542, 814
Bubvondty of Baltimord - e 1343
~ University of British Columbia______ . _______________________________ 1359
o Lnivergdby of Californis - = e e 589, 612, 614, 1359
University of Chicago_ - __ ... . _________ 515, 917, 920, 921, 1016
RRaieamnlly o FIoventih. . . . c.ooven i nse s s s i e e e e e e 504
University of Florida______ .. 533
L T R e 1359
University of London. _____________________________________________ 852
Uiyt of ORlahorn . - 533
A RIreN by Of Eorugia L R e, 504
) Ny Ol F oA e e 967
: Rnbyamityof Vieginia: o 0 L et 533
University of Washington_ __________ ... 589, 612
Vandenberg, Art o G et L i S e e 1163
Van Eckhardt, Mrs. .- oo oo e 1250
Vassar College_ ...~ ... 503, 504, 526, 549—551
Vehiecles and Traffic Department_ _ __________________________________ 1052
1060, 1064, 1065, 1068, 1072, 1080, 1095, 1111, 1115, 1118, 1125
" Veitoh_ .. e e 1043, 1050
Vet.anng Club, George Washington University_ .. _____________________
Veterans of the Abraham Lincoln Brigader So oo 631, 797
e R T 1 R S R e S 604
f R, BARUN) VIeRor.. . e s idbisrienunasaan 1042
Wahl, "David.. I I 703
- RN, BOny e e oo 628
Walker, Frank . _ ... 1164
B e
5 518, 567, 623, 638, 642, 652, 653, 699, 700, 759, 833, 838, 839
2 Walsh T T et S e
RN S et e sl b s e S e S s e s 1 174
. War Anets Admmlstratlon____: ______________________ 8, 509, 589, 613, 701
e Wan Department____________1_________ 602, 836, 854, 866—868 875 876 1342 .
R AR obrer Conmission_ .-~ 0 0~ 0C o o 530, 913
"+~ War Mobilization and Reconversion, Office of _________________________ 536
3! i War Production Board._ ____ . ... - . oo 511, 512,

514, 515, 518, 536, 624, 680, 688, 699, 848, 858, 861, 1350, 12;53};

A, WAro-Abt-Witt Group
o e A R e " 511,
538, 539, 565, 566, 568, 575, 580, 638, 646, 651, 652, 685, 930, 997
998 1021 1023, 1024 103é 1036 1037 1145 1147 1157 1159
1169 1170 117é 1180, 1272 1279 1351 1353.

Ware, Helen. . T T
%‘m. Baltimore & Annapolis Lines
ashington gookd;o .............. e e




1378 INDEX

Page
Wheeler, Donald Niven_________________________ 513, 525, 538, 630, 656, 683,
686, 687, 756, 757, 821 838 861, 910, 919 923 1273 1350 1351

White, Harry Dexter_ . .. ... .. 512, 538 553 574 576 577 579 580,

582, 591, 600, 606 616 619 654 656 681 703 762, 834, 838.
861 873 877—906 910, 914, 919 923 925 930 976 1350 '1351.
Wilder, Thorton_.._____________. 668
Williams, Aubrey . _____.
Williams, John H_______ . ____ ...
Wilson, Edwin_ __ __ _ ...
Wlhon Ruath_ ..
Winant, John____________ .l Il IIIIIIIIIoIIiITIITiTiTT
Witt, Nathan____ e _..._. 565-567,
575, 580, 619, 638, 643, 646, 6561, 928-931, 939, 1019, 1021, 1023
1028—10'53 1036—10‘38 1040 1145 11486, 1159 1180, 1202 1273
1284, 12924294, 1351-1353.

Witte, Helen Petrova (Mrs. Nathan Gregory Silvermaster) . ____________ 588
Wogg, Pauline_ - ___ .. .. . .. 588
Wohlford, Robert_. _ . __ .. __ 987, 1021, 1091, 1092
Wohlman, Leo_ . _ el 840
Woodbury Forest. School . . _ i eeoa_ 716
Workers’ Education Committee. - __ . . ___ . . ______.___.____________ 536
Workers Library Publishers___ . _ ... ... 620
Workers Party, Chieago. ... .. _ .. . _____._____.___.___._. 6827
Works Progress Admimqtrahon ,,,,,,,,,, 514, 515, 567, 1016, 1020, 1022, 1351
World Tourists, Ine. .. _____.__ 505 506 757
Wuchinieh, George. ___ . _ . . .- 127
Yale University . L e . 716, 735
Yalta Agreement . ________ . _ . ___._.. 657, 1201, 1297
Yalta Conference..______ ... iiiaoo__. 565 656
Young & Simon_ . e iiioiea 1327
Young Communist League________________________ 718
Young Mens Christian Association . 929
Zeilberneister, N. (see also Nathan Gregory Silvermaster, Gregory Masters,
Nathan Masters) . _ _ . 615
Zionist Organization_ _ __ ... e ieie—w._.... 1054



v e}




COMMITTEE ON UN-AMERICAN ACTIVITIES
J. PARNELL THOMAS, New Jersey, Chairman

KARL E. MUNDT, South Dakota JOHN 8. WOOD, Georgia

JOHN McDOWELL, Pennsylvania JOHN E. RANKIN, Mississippi
RICHARD M. NIXON, California J. HARDIN PETERSON, Florida
RICHARD B. VAIL, Illinois F. EDWARD HEBERT, Louisiana

RoperT E. STRIPLING, Chief Investigator
BENJAMIN MANDEL, Director of Research

SPECIAL SUBCOMMITTEE

KARL E. MUNDT, South Dakota, Chairman

JOHN McDOWELL, Pennsylvania JOHN E, RANKIN, Mississippi
RICHARD M. NIXON, California F. EDWARD HEBERT, Louisiana
RICHARD B. VAIL, Illinois



rx'lv‘?f”“‘«. .
SOVIET ESPIONAGE WITHIN THE UNSTED STATES

GOVERNMENT “RAQ

o Fep
INTRODUCTION AND SUumMary , ' CF 9 -
n

. Y 4

Communist espionage has broken through D‘:ﬁe security forces of the
United States Government and made off with secret information of
both military and diplomatic character concerning our national plans,
policies, and actions.

This espionage system has been carefully developed over a period
of more than 15 years and it has been successful to a degree critical
to the welfare amf'safety of the people of this Republic.

Following are some details, drawn together from testimony
taken by the House Committee on Un-American Activities in recent
months, concerning the operations of just ONE such Communist
apparatus set up in Washington, D. C., for the benefit of world com-
munisim.

This report should be read as a supplement to the committee report
of August 28, 1948, which dealt with operations of that same Commu-
nist apparatus known up to that time. It should also be read with the
thought in mind that many of the more intimate and extensive particu-
lnrs of evidence sworn to by witnesses under oath are not here disclosed.
The committee is withholding these for the tine being because the
Department of Justice and other agencies of the executive branch are
undertaking to bring prosecutions against faithless (Government ser-
vants and other Soviet agents on the basis of existing law.

The experiences of the committee in collecting the evidence on which
this report is based have led us to recommend new legislation, par-
ticulars on which will be found in the closing chapter of this document.

BACKGROUND INFORMATION

Forty-eight hours after publication of the Russo-German pact of
August 23,1939, one Whittaker Chambers, a Communist agent, decided
to abandon communism. He tried to see the President of the United
States to expose the nature and details of the Communist conspiracy
in this country. .

He was unsuccessful, but finally did reach Assistant Secretary of
State Adolf Berle and gave an outline of his activity on the basis of
which Secretary Berle took notes from him for an hour and a half.

In 1941 Chambers furnished similar information to representatives
of the Department of Justice, the effect of which wasg to indicate that
he, Chambers, had been an important member of a Communist ap-
paratus in Washington which was still at that time operating among
officers of the United States Government holding positions of high
public trust.

1



Conditions in America present the
most fertile soil for Soviet espionage.

—VIicTOrR KRAVCHENKO,
Former Soviet official.

The Communist Party is like a sub-
merged submarine; the part that you
see above water is the periscope, but
the part underneath is the real Com-
munist organization; that is the con-
spiratorial apparatus.

—J. PETERSs,

Russian bead of a Communist
spyringintheU.S. A.
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On August 8, 1948, the committee subpenaed Whittaker Chambers
before it in connection with its investigation of Communist espionage
within the Government. He then gave testimony concerning the :
operations of the Communist apparatus and information which he
had sought to disclose to the executive branch of the Government |
in 1939. ;

After receiving Chambers’ first sworn public testimony, our com- ;
mittee and its staff of eight investigators began a diligent investiga- 3
tion of his credibility and started exploving the many leads offered.

This procedure led finally to the public confrontation before our
committee in Washington on August 25, 1948, of Whittaker Chambers
and Alger Hiss, president of the Carnegie Endowment for Inter- 3
national Peace, a former special assistant and director of the Oftice of
Special Political Affairs, United States Department of State, and
former Secretary General of the San Francisco Conference for the
Drafting of the United Natious Charter.

As a result of the evidence obtained by our investigators, plus the
testimony brought out in the public hearings of Hiss and Chambers,
this committee issued an interim report on August 28, 1948, from which
report the following quotations should be helpful in reviewing the
present status of the current espionage investigation:

QuoTaTioNS From CoMMITTEE'S REPORT oF AUGUST 28

Not until the House Committee on Un-American Activities began its current
hearings on the subject did the general public have any knowledge that the now
established and disclosed Communist esplonage nctivities had reached into vital
positions of high authority in Government. Not until these hearings began did
the general publie or even the average Member of (Congress bave the evidence
upon which to buse decisions concerning the new legirlation essential to our
national security under prevailing conditions. Not until these hearings began
did the people to whom this Government belongs have any direct evidence as to
the men and methods belng employed to subjugate our freedom to the tyranny
of a foreign totalitarian power. The false security of complacent ignorance is
much worse than haviug either no seeurity or no complaceney at all,

» * L] » L] L] .

It was not until our public hearings had proceeded for some time that it was
definitely established that Alger Hiss and Whittaker (Chambers knew each other
personally and rather intimately during the precize period of time that Whittaker
Chambers testified that their associations took place.  Mr. Hiss testified that he
knew Whittaker Chambers by the name of George Crosiey but he positively
identified the man known today as Whittaker Chambers as the man he knew.
He testified unequivocally that he not only knew Chumbers (by name of Crosley)
but that he let him use hix apartment without ever receiving payment for it,
that he loaned Chambers money, that he loaned or gave him an automobile, and
that he had even kept Mr. and Mrs. Chambers aud their baby in his own home
overnight on one or more occasions. Thus the connection between Alger Hiss
and Whit{aKker Chambers, as a man-to-man relntionship, stuands without echal.
lenge contivmed by the testimony of both men and the public hearings held by
this committee.  ‘This fact bad never been extablished by other investigations,

It should also be noted that the stark fact that Alger Hiss and Whitinker
Chambers, a self-confessed paid Communist functionary and espionage agent,
were acquainted with each other, and did have numerous transactions and asso-
ciations together s of far greater significance under the cireumstances than
whether Chambers was known to Hiss by the nate of “Cart” or of “Gearge
Crosley.”  This faet has been established without chiallenge for the record by
the public hearings of this committee, atthough through the years it had been
estahlishied by ho other investigation.

Hisx will be given every opportunity to reconcile the conflicting portions of his
testimony. but the confrentation of the two men and the attendant testimony
from both witnesses has definitely shifted the burden of proof from Chambers
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to Hiss, in the opinion of this committee. Up to now, the verifiable portions of
Chambers’ testimony have stood up strongly ; the verifiable portions of the Hiss
testimony have been badly shaken and are primarily refuted by the testimony
of Hiss versus Hiss, as the complete text of the printed hearings will reveal.

- - L] - - - -

As a result of the hearings and investigations which have been conducted by the
committee to date, these facts have been clearly established: (1) There i8 no
doubt whatever but that Chambers from 1931 to 1938 was a paid functionary of
the Communist Party and that from 1934 to 1937 he operated as a member of the
Communist underground among Government workers in Washington. (2) The
refusal of Nathan Witt, John Abt, Henry Collins, Lee Pressman, and Vietor Perlo
to answer any questions concerning their activities as members of this group on
the ground of self-incrimination, and to answer as to whether or not they
were members of the Communist Party during that period is in itself strong
corroborative evidence for Chambers’' story. (3) By his own admission,
Hiss knew Chambers for a period of at least 10 months during the period in ques-
tion and possibly longer. It is also clear that Hiss knew Chambers very well as
indicated by his admission that he sublet his furnished apartmeit to him, that he
met him on various occasions for lunch, that on at least one occasion he gave him
a ride to New York from Washington, that for several days the Chambers family
visited in the Hiss home and that he loaned money to Chambers, and that he gave
him an automobile. (4) While admitting that he knew Chambers, Hiss still denies
that he knew that Chambers was.a Communist, and that he, Hiss, was a member
of the Communist Party at any time.

Hiss testified on August 16 and 17 that at the time that he leased his apartment
to Chambers he gave him a 1929 Ford antomobile. In his testimony in the public
session on August 25, however, when confronted with documentary evidence which
committee investigators produced that he actually had transferred the car in 1936
to the Cherner Motor Co., who the same day transferred it to one Willlam Rosen,
Hiss changed his position on the car and testified in a manner which to the com-
mittee seemed vague and evasive. He stated that he could not recall whether or
not he gave the car to Chambers or whether he loaned it to him. He couid not
recall whether he gave it to him at the same time he sublet the apartment to him
or whether he did so several months later after Chambers had left the apartment.
He had no recollection whatever of having transferred the car to the (‘herner
Motor Co. although he admitted that the signature on the transfer of title was
his own. He said that it was possible that he could have given the car to Cham-
bers and that Chambers could have given it back to him, and that he later could
have transferred it to the Cherner Motor Co. but that he could not recall what
happened.

This much concerning the testimony in regard to the car can definitely be con-
cluded : Hiss stated on August 16 and 17 that he sold or gave the car to Crosley
(Chambers) at the same time that he sublet the apartmernt to him, and that at the
time that he did this he had another car which he himself was using, A check
of the records by the committee staff showed that Hiss did not acquire another
car until several months after the apartment transaction was concluded and that
he actually transferred the car over a year later to the Cherner Motor Co.

His vague and evasive testimony on this transaction raises a doubt as to other
portions of his testimony. In this connection, it should be observed that on 198
occasions Hiss qualified his answers to questions by the phrase “to the best of
my recollection” and similar qualifying phrases, while Chambers on the other
hand, was for the most part forthright, and emphatic in his answers to questions.

- * » * * - *

The committee again calls upon the Attorney General to forward to the €on-
gress at the earliest possible date recommendations for strengthening the espion-
age laws so that they will be adequate to deal with the Communist conspiracy.

- - - - L] L *

It is also imperative that the Attorney General proceed promptly to call the New
York special grand jury back into session to consider his recommendations on the
disposition of the evidence he has placed before it. The public has the clear
right to have this proceeding concluded by indictments where indicated, by a no
true hill where warranted, and by a full report by the Attorney General on his
disposition of the case.

- - - - * * *
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The final report will not be delayed a day beyond that necessary to complete the
vast amount of investigation, interrogation and exploration which lies ahead of
us and the staff investigators and subcommittees which will move forward aili-
gently on this vital matter.

RECENT DISCLOSURES

Subsequent to the public confrontation before this committee,
Chambers repeated his charges against Alger Hiss in a radio program
in response to a challenge by Hiss to do so. Thirty days later,
Alger Hiss brought suit against Whittaker Chambers in Federal court
in Baltimore, I\%d., charging libel and slander. On November 17,
pretrial depositions were bem? taken by the attorneys for Mr. Hiss,
and during the examination of Chambers he was asked, in substance,
whether he had any documentary material to support his allegations.

Thereupon Chambers submitted a number of typewritten documents
which he said Hiss had given him. Chambers said these documents
had been copied from State Department records, most of which were
very confidential and classified as restricted to high Government offi-
cials for use and knowledge.'

Alexander Campbell, head of the Criminal Division of the Depart-
ment of Justice, was called in immediately and the material was turned
over to him. The various participants in the deposition were directed,
in the interest of national security, to keep silent on the whole matter.
On December 1, 1948, there appeared in a Washington newspaper an
item to the effect that new and sensational information had been sub-
mitted in the Hiss-Chambers controversy. Later the same day, the
United Press stated :

[The Washington Daily News, Wednesday, December 1, 1848, p. 3]
Hiss AND CHAMBERS PERJURY ProBe Hits Deap ENp

(By United Press)

The Justice Department is about ready to drop its investigation of the cele-
brated Alger Hiss-Whittaker Chambers controversy, it was learned today.

Department officials still have “under study” the question of a possible perjury
prosecution, But officials said privately that unless additional evidence is forth-
coming, they are inclined to forget the whole thing.

The perjury question arose when Mr. Chambers, an admitted ex-Communist
who is now with Time magazine, charged under oath that Mr. Hiss was a mem-
ber of a prewar Communist underground in official Washington. Mr. Hiss, a
former State Department official, denied it—also under oath.

Their conflicting statements were made during House Un-American Activities
Committee’s hearings last summer on Communists in the Government. The
committee turned their testimony over to the Justice Department for a perjury
investigation.

One department source said that on the basls of available evidence, officials
in charge of the case believe it would be unwise to take it before a grand jury.
But he emphasized this attitude could change overnight if the House committee
or the Department investigators dig up some new evidence.

The FBI has taken part in the Department’s investigation. Attorney General
Tom C. Clark has assigned the case to Special Assistant John Ford Baecher and
United States Attorney George Morris Fay. -

The suggestion of the United Press story greatly disturbed members
of the committee who had, all this time, continued to press their own
investigation. On the same day Representative Richard Nixon and
the chief investigator to the committee, Robert E. Stripling, proceeded

1 See appendix, exhibits 5-65,
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to Westminster, Md., to question Mr. Chambers, and to obtain, if pos-
sible, any evidence in his possession which related to espionage or other
illegal activities. Mr. éhambers, when questioned by Mr. Nixon,
stated that he had been informed he would be in contempt of court if
he discussed what he had submitted at Baltimore, at the pretrial
hearing.

Chambers did not tell Mr. Nixon what evidence he had submitted at
the pretrial examination except that he indicated it was highly im-
portant. That night when the chief investigator and Mr. Nixon re-
turned to Washington, representatives of the FBI were immediately
- informed of the conversation.

The following morning, upon instructions of the committee, a sub-
pena was issued for Chambers calling upon him to produce all docu-
ments or material in his possession dealing with this case. While this
was not the first subpena served upon Chambers by the committee, it
was the first subpena calling for documents.

It should also be remembered that no other Government agency had
ever before issued a subpena upon Chambers calling for documents,
though he had, in September, been summoned to New York before a
special Federal grand jury on espionage as a result of the disclosures he
had made in his first public hearings by this committee. When he re-
ceived the committee subpena for papers on December 2, Chambers said
he was prepared to turn over all information in his possession, and
thereupon he was accompanied by Committee Investigators Wheeler
and Appell to his home in Westminister, Md., where he produced the
five rolls of microfilm.

Three rolls were encased in a lightproof metal cylinder sealed with
tape. However, one of the cylinders had been mashed or opened pre-
viously, and Chambers informed the investigators at the time of hand-
ing them over that he felt sure that this roll had been light-struck
and would be worthless. These three rolls of film, he informed the
committee agents, were undeveloped. The other two rolls had been
developed and were wrapped in oillpa yer.

The two agents marked and identified the developed film and un-
opened containers and returned to Washington, arriving about mid-
night. Investigator Appell locked the film in his bureau in his home
and brought it in to the committee offices at 9: 15 the following morn-
ing. It was submitted to the chief investigator. who examined the
developed film through an enlarging equipment and determined that
secret and confidential documents of the State Department were pic-
tured thereon.

He then instructed Mr. Wheeler to proceed with the developed filn
to the laboratory of a photographic technician in the Treasury De-
partment, for the purpose of taking enlarged pictures. ;

Mr. Appell, upon instructions, proceeded to the photographic labora-
tory of the Veterans’ Administration with the undeveloped film, where
a photographic expert formerly with the FBI carefully developed and
preserved the evidence in full.

The committee wishes to emphasize that this film received expert
technical attention from the time it was received by the committee
from Mr. Chambers to the present time, and that none was destroyed
or light-struck after it was surrendered to the committee.
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IMPORTANCE OF THE EVIDENCE

State Department officials have testified before the committee that
publication of some of these documents even today, more than 10 years
after they were originally written, would endanger the national
security.

An indication of the wide diversity of the subjects covered, and the
confidential character of the messages involved, can be obtained by re-
ferring to the appendix of this volume, in which are reproduced those
documents which have been approved for release by the State De-
partment.?

Perhaps the most significant and disturbing feature is the fact that
Messrs. Sumner Welles, John Peurifoy, and Francis B. Sayre, present
or past high State Department officers, all agree that with documents
of this type in their possession, agents of foreign governments would
be able to break the most secret diplomatic codes of the United States.

Following is an excerpt from the testimony of Mr. Sayre:

Mr. NixoN. Mr. Sayre, in this connection I have been somewhat interested in
comments of some columnists and, in fact, one case attributed to an anonymous
source in the State Department—I say “anonymous” because the official sources
have spoken completely to the contrary on this point—to the effect that the in-
formation contained in these documents wasn’t important anyway and it didn’t
make much difference if the Russians did get it or anything else.

Do you agree there was nothing important or nothing wrong with turning this
stuff over?

Mr. SAYRE. I violently disagree, not only because of the substance of these
cables, but because some of them were in the highly confidential codes.

Now, some of those codes—for instance, the Gray code, so-called—I suspect
that other governments had that, but they didn’t have these highly confidential
codes; and for these telegrams to get out at the time they did mreant that other
governments could crack our codes, and that, I think, is indescribably horrible.

Mr. Nixon. In other words, it is not only a question of this information, but
it is the question of the potential information which they might have obtained?

Mr. SAYRe. By cracking the code, which gives them the run of the whole thing.

This, in fact, means that not only did the government which received
these identified documents have access to the information available
in them, but that they, without question, also had complete access to all
of the secret and confidential messages transmitted by the State De-
partment during the period involved, through knowledge of the code
system. Since this was in the general historical era of the Stalin-

itler pact, it is also likely that Nazi Germany and subsequently Japan
may have known our State Department secret codes and communica-
tions, before and during the war.

It should also be kept in mind that the documents which Mr. Cham-
bers turned over to the committee, and in the pretrial hearing, con-
stitute only 1 week’s supply of information and a very small proportion
of the total volume which Chambers had transmitted to the Soviet
Union prior to the time he decided to break with the Communist
Party.

Chambers’ testimony is that he first started to microfilm documents
and transmit them to the Soviet Union in the early part of 1935, and
that the operation had continued weekly until April 1938.

If the documents which have been released by the committee, only
1 week’s fraction of the total volume which Chambers had obtained and

2 S8ee appendix, exhibits 66-116.
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transmitted to the Soviet agents, were the only documents which
reached the Soviet Union, the committee would consider the effect
on United States security serious enough.

However, the testimony of Whittaker Chambers is that during the
2 years previous to the receipt of this particular batch of documents,
he had been running a veritable espionage production line out of the
State Department and other departments of the Government, the
output of which was being funneled to Moscow by way of a skillfully
run transmission belt.

HOW CHAMBERS GOT THE DOCUMENTS

Chambers testified that he had two sources of information in the
State Department. His principal source, from which he obtained
mast of the strictly confidential documents, operated in the following
manner:

The source would bring the documents out in a brief case and take
them home. There, Chambers would take over the brief case and go on
to meet a photographic expert at a prearranged place. The expert
would take the brief case and documents to a laboratory in Baltimore,
put the documents on film, and would return the brief case and con-
tents to Chambers the same night.

Sometimes Chambers stated it would be as late as 1 in the morning
before he got the brief case back. He would then proceed to the home
of his source, deliver the brief case, and the documents would be re-
turned to the State Department files.

Chambers would then pick up the microfilns in Baltimore, place
them in a tobacco pouch, and carry them to New York, where he would
deliver them to a Colonel Bykov, of the Soviet espionage system, who
was at that time known to Chambers only as “Peter”.

Because the committee does not wish to hamper the prosecution of
cases under the jurisdiction of the Department of Justice, we are not
making reference at this point to the names of the people whom Cham-
bers has given as coconspirators in this criminal activity.

As far as the committee has been able to determine, Colonel Bykov
h]a.d no official position in this country and was an illegally present
alien spy.

The committee has taken the detailed testimony in as many aspects
of this case as possible without interfering with the grand jury. Tt
has before it evidence of the manner in which Colonel Bykov ap-
proached the sources of information within the Government and ar-
ranged, in cooperation with Chambers, for the furnishing of this in-
formation which Chambers swears was sent to the Soviet Union,

The leaders of the Russian underground in this country caused to
be delivered to four high sources in the Federal Government, who,
had been unusually productive, expensive Russian Bokhara rugs, in
appreciation for their unusual service to the Soviet Union. The com-
mittee at this time is withholding the names of the recipients and the
interrogating details in order not to interfere in the present investi-
gation of the Federal grand jury on espionage now convened in New
York City.

However, at the proper time, we intend to make full disclosure,
not ouly of this rug deal, but all matters of evidence, with specifie
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details, as to one of the most serious espionage cases in United States
history.

Chambers testified that between 1932 and 1938 he obtained docu-
ments from the State Department, the Bureau of Standards, the
Aberdeen Proving Ground, and certain information from the Navy;
also that the same ring with which he worked got vital information
from key United States industries. The documents pictured on the
microfilm, which had been developed at the time we secured them from
Chambers, were highly confidential and classified documents from
the Department of State, the most important of which came from
the office of Assistant Secretary of State Francis B. Sayre.

These documents bore the official stamp of Mr. Sayre and have been
identified by him as having been taken from his office. Four people
had access to these documents once they arrived at Mr, Sayre’s office,
namely : Francis B. Sayre; Alger Hiss, his first assistant; Eunice
Lincoln, his administrative assistant; and Anna Belle Newcomb, sec-
retary and stenographer for the office.

The committee had before it Mr. Sayre, Miss Lincoln, and Miss
Newcomb; all emphatically denied under oath that they had ever
turned any documents over to any unauthorized person.

The microfilmed documents in question, which were secret and con-
fidential for the Secretary of State only and which were sent in the
highest code, were delivered to Mr. Sayre’s office from the code room
of the State Department in a black metal box. When this box arrived
at Mr. Sayre’s office, it was opened by Miss Lincoln with a key pro-
vided for the office by the code room for that purpose only.

When Mr. Sayre’s office had finished studying the documents, which
sometimes took several days, the documents were placed back in the
black box, locked by Miss Lincoln, and returned to the code room by
code-room messengers, where, with duplicate key, the box was re-
opened and the contents filed in the code room’s gnarded record office.

The testimony of Mr. Sayre and Miss Lincoln brought out that it
was a practice for both Mr. Sayre and Mr. Hiss to take documents in
their brief case from the Department of State at night to their homes
for study. Miss Newcomb and Miss Lincoln both testified that they
had never taken any documents themselves from the State Depart-
mnent.

When Miss Lincoln and Miss Newcomb were shown photostatic
copies of the typewritten and handwritten documents which were sub-
mitted by Whittaker Chambers at the pretrial examination in Balti-
more, both testified that these documents were not typed in the State
Department and that the character and form of the documents were
such that they could not have been prepared for the purpose of trans-
mitting information in the regular course of State Department
business.

Mr. Sayre testified that the handwritten memos had not been pre-
pared by Mr. Hiss for him or under his instruction. Mr. Sayre also
testified that he could see no reason why the typewritten documents
could or would have been prepared in the regular course of State De-
partment business. He denied that these typed or handwritten docu-
ments were brought to his attention.

The committee is satisfied, as a result of the technical investigation
and determinations which have been made by typewriter experts, that
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it has been conclusively established where and on what machine these
documents were typed.

In addition to the typewritten documents submitted at the pretrial
examination in Baltimore, and in addition to the microfilms which
Mr. Chambers submitted to the committee, Mr. Chambers also pro-
duced, at the pretrial examination, 3 documents written in the hand
of Alger Hiss, the text of which appear in the appendix of this report.*

‘When these documents were shown to Miss Newcomb, she testified
that they were not of the type which Mr. Hiss would prepare in con-
nection with the regular duties he performed in the office of Mr. Sayre.

Mr. Chambers also testified that he received and transmitted to Rus-
sian agents information concerning a new self-sealing aviation tank
developed by the Navy, the metallurgical formula dealing with the
Norden bombsight, and the lists of foreign intelligence agents and
naval intelligence reports.

THE EXTENT OF THE CONSPIRACY

The real dimensions of this case and its seriousness have been ob-
scured to an extent by the controversy which has centered around Mr.
Hiss and Mr. Chambers.

It now appears from the testimony and evidence before the com-
mittee that there were at the time when Chambers operated as a spy,
parallel apparatuses functioning inside our Government with equal
success, and that they have continued. The evidence clearly indicates
that the Chambers apparatus continued to function for at least 1 year
after he broke away, and it has now been clearly established that
at least four of the individuals who were acting in the Chambers ap-
paratus were also acting as late as 1945 in the parallel apparatus ex-
posed to this committee by Elizabeth Bentley in the fall of 1948.

We have no evidence to indicate that the operations of this second
apparatus do not continue to the present time. The committee knows
that the desire on the part of Russian Communists for information
from America is necessarily stronger today than it was before or
during the war. We also know that the cooperative techniques ex-
isting between the Communists in Russia and the Communists in Amer-
ict:1 are still intact, and that there are Communists in Government
today.

Take the State Department for example. Between January 1, 1947,
and July 29, 1948, a total of 134 individuals were dismissed “for
security reasons” from the Department of State alone. The screening
and dismissal program is still continuing and is still highly important
to our national security. Between July 29, 1948, and December 16,
another 17 individuals have been removed from State Department
rolls “for security reasons.” Of the total figure of 151 State Depart-
ment people removed from the Federal pay roll because of findings
of the Department’s security board, 91 cases might be classified as of
acute significance and 60 cases classified as secondary risks or bad
general security cases.

America must remain alert to this grave danger within our gates
and within the citadels of our protection since the conspiracies of
Communist espionage are a current and continuing threat to our na-
tional peace and security.

3 See appendix, exhibits 1-4.
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The committee desires to emphasize, in citing those statistics from
the State Department, it is not singling out the State Department for
specia) criticism. At this time, this is the only department on which
we have the current authentic statistics. It should be added that
Assistant Secretary of State Peurifoy is doing a fine public service
with his security officers in identifying those disloyal elements remain-
ing in the State Department and in having them removed from the
Federal pay roll. This committee expects to continue its full co-
operation in helping to obtain this objective in the State Department,
as well as in all other departments of the (Fovernment.

WHEN DID THE CONSPIRACY BEGIN ?

Mr. Chambers has testified that he first became active as a courier
for the Communist esplonage ring in 1932, and that he had every
reason to believe that the ring had been in operation for several years
before that time. Chambers further testified that, several months
after he broke with the Communist Party, he was informed by a mem-
ber of the ring that another person had taken his place as courier for his .
apparatus.

GEOGRAPHICAL EXTENT OF THE OPERATION

In testimony which Mr. Chambers gave to the committee on Decem-
ber 28, the committee questioned him for over 5 hours concerning opera-
tions of the Communist underground involving other facts than the
Hiss-Chambers case, as well as that specific apparatus. Mr. Chambers
said the espionage ring recruited its personnel primarily in the United
States for operation in other countries, including Japan, Germany,
France, Finland, and China. Mr. Chambers also disclosed to the com-
mittee that, in his position as courier for the party, he on one occasion
took a money belt from New York to San Francisco containing ap-
proximately $10,000 for the purpose of financing west-coast spy
operations.

ENORMITY OF CRIMES INVOLVED

We cannot overemphasize the enormity of the reprehensible crimes
involved in the act o} furnishing a foreign power with documents of
vital security import. Here are crimes imperiling not merely a single
individual but millions of Americans in the event of war and, as a
matter of fact, the security of the Nation as a whole. Such acts pre-
cipitate wars, they destroy the fruits of martial victory, and they
endanger the basic institutions of freedom upon which our liberties
depend. They should receive the condemmation of all real Amer-
icans. They transcend in importance any considerations of partisan-
ship or any bickerings between individuals or departments of govern-
ment. ;\]?’branches of government should cooperate in exposing the
existence of these crimes and in bringing full punishment to all
involved.
CoNcLusion

We have outlined now what has happened to date. There are two
problems:

1. What can be done to punish and expose those who were responsible
for what has happened in the past?
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2. What can be done to avoid such a thing happening in the future?

The committee will continue to follow the definite leads developed
through evidence now before it. 'We have agreed with the Department
of Justice not to interrogate in public hearing a selected group of
witnesses to be called in connection with prosecuting the perjury in-
dictment of Alger Hiss. Consequently, we are unable in this report to
pursue to their logical ends many of the leads on which the committee
has already developed substantial evidence. However, from the evi-
dence at hand, we are convinced that by diligently pursuing its activi-
ties on this case our committee, if aided by equally diligent activities
by the Department of Justice, will secure further indictments or con-
fessions in connection with these espionage activities.

In connection with the problem of what can be done to avert the
continuation or recurrence of espionage, we make the following
recommendations : )

1. Passage of legislation modeled substantially after the so-called
Mundt-Nixon bill, which passed the House last year by a roll-call
vote of 319 to 56.

2. The espionage laws of the United States should be substantially
strengthened by early laws of the new Congress, with special attention
to means for returning aliens to other countries upon conviction for
crimes against the United States.

3. The penalties for those properly cited for contempt of Congress
should be increased to a minimum of 5 years in prison and a $5,000 fine.

4. Our immigration laws and passport visa regulations should be
carefully studied to determine what c{mnges are necessary to prevent
disloyal elements from entering this country and remaining here.

5. Finally, we believe that the work of the committee and its far-
reaching results provide a tribute to the foresight and persistence of
the House of Representatives for creating and supporting, for the past
10 years, its own committee, which has been in the forefront of those
forces combating the evil of communism which has become such an
imminent threat today to our Christian civilization.

As a result of this decade of service, the House now has at its
disposal the greatest file against un-American subversive forces which
exists anywhere in the world today. The committee should be
continued.

L’ENVOI

Our committee has learned with genuine regret that Chief Investi-
gator Robert E. Stripling has submitted his resignation and is re-
turning to his native State of Texas to enter private business.

It is our studied opinion that Bob Stripling has become one of the
best informed men in the United States on the identities, the tactics,
and the end objectives of the Communist conspiracy. He has few
equals and no superiors in his knowledge of the treacherous methods
of disloyal, un-American elements in this country.

At considerable sacrifice to himself and family, he has for more than
a decade suffered the carping criticisms of the Communist clique in
this country and the uninformed attacks of honest citizens who have
been misled by irresponsible reports of his activities and motives. He
has been a bulwark in the fight to maintain freedom in America. It
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will be a task of unrivaled difficulty to find a replacement for him.
Both in private life and as a soldier in the late war, Bob Stripling
has been a splendid exemplification of the type of patriotic, clear-
thinking, and unselfish young men upon whom America must depend
and whose devotion to public service and duty is a credit to our way

of life.
Unanimously approved by the subcommittee, December 30, 1948,
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ExHIRIT 4
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ExXHIBIT §

Tokyo
Dated February 1z, 1938
Rec'd 1:10 p.m.

Secretary of State,
Washington.

100, February 12, noon.
Strictly Confidential

One. My British colle.gue who talks to me freely ard so far as
I can judge frankly, has told me of the follwwing conversation with
the Minister for Foreign ~ffairs on February 9 which would apnear to
be significart owing to th marked change ir. the Linister's usually
placid, courteous and friendly bearing. The fact that for the
first time in our respective dealings with him Hirota twice lost
his temper with Craigie might be due to nervousness erger.dered by
the strain of the current sessions of the Diet or the mounting
irritation at the tone, imsiste ce arnd volume of Craigie's cor.tinual
representations both oral and written in connection with British
interests in China or perhaps to both. The Kinister's demeanor tends
to confira reports which have come to both Craigie and Myself thrat
Hiros4 is steadily becomigg harder and more irtrarsige-t as regurds
foreign intereste in the Far .'ast and that it is Hirosa rather than
Suetsugu who leads the ultra Chauviristic elemert in the Government.
I myself have as yet seen no outnard demons'ration of any change
of attitude on Hirota's part as regards .merica 1{iterests.

Two. The conversation referre- to arose when Craigie irforme
the Minieter that he is in possession of evidence irndicating that
Japanese forces have occupied several of the smaller Chinese
islands in the general vicinity of hong Kong and again asked for
specific assurances that the statements of the Japanese Governmert
that it has no territorial desigrs irn China apply as well to the
islands as to the mairland. according to Craigie the ¥inister in !
some instances 1ir. their irtercourse became very angry, inveighed agairi
the cor.tinual British demunds for rerewed assurarces, esaid that under ’
present war conditions Japan hLad giver all the assurances th.t
can reasonably be expected, ard asserted that if the warfare is
prolonged Japan may be forced to occupy more territory whether
insular or on thc mairland. If the warfare becomes permanent, said
Hirota, the occupation will also be nermarent. Referrirg epecifically
to Hainan, Hirota said that the Japansse could not possibly give
a permanent pledge not to occupy. Craigie pcirted out that whereas
Hong Kong cannot be re arded as £ a thrcat to Yapan the occupation
of these islands by Japarese forces does corstitube a very real
threat to Hong ¥ong. The general tore of this conversation
appears to have been acrimonious.

Three. Craigie is aware that there are large concertration
of Japanese troops in Formosa (see our 61, January 31, 6 p.m.)
and of Japanese ships in the port of Takao ar.d he belisves that ar
attack on Canton or some other po'nt in South China is impending.

Four. Craigie's general reaction to this conversation with
Hirota 1s that the longer the warfare is prolonged the greater will
be the likelihood of permarent occupatior by Japan not dnly of the
islands but of territory on the mainland. He believes that Japanese
assurances of "no territorial designs" are likely to be withdrawn
at short notice. These prosnects so seriously concern 3ritish
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EXHIBIT 6

o

irterests that he coitemnlates recommending

resomwmerddne or !..s ulrcady recommerded to Lis Government

(2. t'at contiiued sun~ort of Chiang Kai Shek, whether by furnishing
vwar sup lies and funds or othcrnilol is detrimental to British
intzreets ar.d (b) that th- 3ritish vovernment should be Alert

to foster any outlook for peace regotiations which might

leave to China any hope of eventual resurrection.

Five. Créigie is irforme’ u-d buljeves that it was the
Jara:iese {rdustrialiets a4 noliticians ard not the military vho
favored an” brought about th: wit-draval of recognition from the
Jentral “overnmernt.

Six. T think that the rature of th. conversation reported
above ir*jcat-8 t).t our own practice of corcentrating ou¥ repre~
sentitions to the linister on important iesues and with discreet
timine 1s lixely to prove more effective thar the British practice
2f constart hamnerirg by almost daily notes, letters, ard other
comzunications with continual personal visits to the Minister or
the “ice .inistor both on im~ortant and routine issues. The British
proce’are apreurs to be based on the t sory that corstant hamsering.
Will veur asay a stone but in t'e preswnt mm tesper of the weey
Japarcee Jovernment and military this practice is liable to defeat
its ow: odject through the yrritation which it inevitabl - ‘
e:.-erders, clsarly deronstrated 1: Crailgie's last interview with the
sirister. ihe renreee:tatiors of tie .merican Government are at
least listcuiiud to vith respect anc an evicent irnclination on the
nart °f tle Foreign Cffice to meet our wi: hes so far as the
military ca' b influenc.d 4. ttat direction.

leven. about tro weeks ago Craigie to d me that he had heard

from . trust.orthy sourcc th.t ther= i'as to be & change for the :
better 4 the Japuneee attitude torard Groat Sritain and that
oress und other agitati~n agiirst the British “as to be discontinued.
I d1d ot put much stock ir. Crairie's information. Since then .
Senerzl lateui in the irterview which he jave to Woodhead sharply
eriticized the 3ritish for trring to create political issues
out of the pro-lem of rerfervirg Sritish economic and commercial
f: tcrests {0 China while th. Jananese pres s has expressed the
convictis. that it was Sreat 3ritain whicl initiated the three
nover lemarche - ‘t» rupard ts naval constiuction. The feeling
in Juran a~afist the oritisk is rot in owr opinion altogether
artificia’ly ¢ e.te? as Crajcie b:lleves it > be but flows
from the corviction thut the 3ritieh are constantly erdeavoring
t: estahlis! a common front aguirst Jupan iAn order to preserve x
3ritish ~olitical ar’ eco.omic int:rests it the Far East.: q

&~ atc to Hunkowm, Ty
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Secretary of State,
Washington.

February 14, 2 p.m.

EXHBIT T

.. i

£

GRAY {
Chefoo via NiR. &3
Dated Feb. 14, 1988 * '
Rec'd 12:04 pem.

Japanese marines have been ‘groe“dlu eastward from Chefes “*

to Muping (Ninghai) by motor 13

and l4th. Current reports

indicate that armed Chinese in bodies of consideradle sisze in
mourtaine south of Muping are opposed to Chinese authorities
of the new regime. There are no Americans in Shantung east ef

Chefoo.

ALLEN t _4’5v
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EXHIRIT 8

GRAY

Peiping via N.F.

Dated February'l4, 1938

Rec'd *:120 a.m.

Seeretary of State, A
Fashington.

110, Pebruary 14, 6 p.m.
Emdbassy's 104, Febrpary 11, 5 p.=s.

One. Passenger trains on ths Peiping Hankow Railway have not
1eft or arrived at Peiping yesterday and today except for service beaw
tweenn Peiping and Changhsirtien, a few miles asouth of Peiping.
This pertially substantiates widespread but unconfirmed reports
of setivities of Chinese Srregulars at Paoting and points along
Ade reilway south thereof.
fwo. Press reports of Japanese advance southward in Southern
1 have not been confirmed. An American reports that seve:al
sens of thousands of Japanese troops have moved during the last
fow days from Shihkiachuang in the direction of Taiyuan. With
large nmmbers of Japaness troops clru.d{ in Shansi and in Southern
Hepei and Northern an, it 1s doudtful whether irregulars to
the narth of thes ocan sesriously hawpsr their movemsntis unless the
irregulars are supnorted strongly dy the National Government.
Repeated to Hankow. By mail to Tok{o.
) OCKHART
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EXHIBIT §)

~ Special Oray

. Tientsin via N.R.
Datqd February 17, 1938
Rec 4 8:30 a.a. .

Seeretary of State,
Washington

39, Pebruary 17, 2 p.a.
My No. 29, February 11, noon.

I have besn reliadbly informed uu% 412,000 gallons of
kerosene have been iamported duty free it ‘fentsin under Japanese
ailitary auspices during fobruar¥ and that 354,000 gallons of duty
free kerossns were forwarde’ to cigin; by the Japinese Takas Petro-
lews Company between Janwary 1 and February 12 to be placed on

the market thers.

CALDWELL
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ExHisir 10

oray

Tokyo

Dated February 17, 1938
Rec'd 9:10 a,m.

Secretary of Jtate,
rashington.

111, February 17, 5 p.m.

Tre Sritisr ..mbascador today furnished me rith the following
statemer.t requrdtnr smucgling 4. Yorth China:

"Kis Zujeety's “harp. ir China has received reliable
eonfide:rtial irformation trut Auring thre period January Z4th to
21st over 17,0Lu puacka~es “ere l.n“ed n.ar Ch'nwangtao »ithout
puyae t of -'ut, . The duty on susar slone thus evade? was alsost

Sc,luL even at the :ev tariff rates".

.ere.te’ to hanghal,

3Riv
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ExHmir 11

')(,‘,1:?

February 9, 1938

okohmam revorts that r. alkama is scheduled to sail from Japan
tre ..S. Shichibu karu February 24 fof the United States.
cording to a nes-paper item in the Japan advertiser kr. Alkawa
ppes t> raise 300,000,000, in the United States. another
@panuse newspaper item states thut the success of Mr. aikawa'p
orts in the vnited -tates deperds unon Mr. Aikawa's nbllity
'd unon the attitude of ite ~mericar government toward

tire.
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ExHipiT 12

Par Fast

Jan. 29. Lockhart of U.S. Embasey at Peining cabled that as a result
of the protests of the Unite! States, the Japanere military authorities
had deoided not to quarter troops in the Tinghua University buildings.

s Orew cabled fros Tokyo that tre U.S. Military attache had supplie¢

nw & mesorandum stating substantially the following:

“An unusually large number of Japanese troops has been asseabled
in Forsoss, one estimate from Warner at Taihoku running as high ss 100,000,
Oreat secrecy is being maintained regarding this force, and 1t has been
impossidle to deteraine its strength, composition or location.

"However, the presence on the island of Formosa of anything beyond
the normal garrison which is usually not greater than 10,000 men is
significant at this time.” The memorandum added that Formosa is
obviously in no danger of attack by the Chinese and is & good base for
attacks on amoy and other coastal clties.

l. U.S. marine commandant (presumably at Shanghai) radioed that
¢ Japanese were renorted to be reinforcing the Wuhu region with
5,000 troops which left Tientsin on January 29.
Jan. 31. Hull cebled Phillips, U.S. Ambassadér to Rome, to investigate
ully the report of the U.®. consul at “ilan that 80 Italian aircraft
and 50 airmen had been ordered to Japan. Hull paid that President
Roosevels was disturbed that a number of Italiar aprcraft and especislly
aviators of the regular or reserve forces should be ordere¢ to Japan.
Hull added that if Phillip's investigation ehowed any basis for the
report he would probably ask Phillips to make a direct inquiry of
ly.
;::.yz Lockhart cabled that he had been inforamed that the decision not
to quarter troops in Tsinghua University had been changed and the
original plan rould be adhered to.
Feb, 2. Orew cabled from Tokyo that the 3ritish mbasrador inforsed hia
T war supplies to China through Hong Kong had been furnlshed by
countties according Lo the following percentages: Qersany 62%;
Italy z17%; France 12%; and Orest Britain 3%. The remainder were divided
between Belgium and the Unite. States. Craigie had told Grew thst he
. took particular pleasurs in coamunicating these figures to the Japanese
Vice Minister for Foreign affaire.
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OXHIBIT 13

Far East

Jan Z2. from Tsingtao, Dorn, of the V.S, Military Attache's staff

ocgbled that the Japanese landed one battery of truck drasn 10 centimeter
howitzers and four batteries of hores drewn 77 millimeter guns.

Jan.22. Johnson, U.S. Ambassador to China cabled from Hankow the
Tollowing message from Stillwell, U.S. Military Attache, for the
War Departaent:

“One. Military situation Yangtze Valley unchanged. Death of Liu
Hsiang and appointment of Chang Crou as Szechwan Governar gives
Central Government better hold on Szechwan. thmno making progress
toward Hsuchowfu along railroad from South. Selieve Hsuchowfu will
not hold long.

"Two. Reliable report from forc“sur with 1 expeience in
northwvest indicates heavy traffiec on Lanchow(?) highmy. Estimates
1500 heavy Hussian trucks operating hauling sunitions. Dily arrivals
Lanchow 100 to 200 trucke. He has counted 400 in one day Saw four
Russian tanks and over 50 Russien planes at Lanchow on Jm. 1.
Highway being surfaced throughouwt. Large gangs Chinese lsorers working.
700 Russian mechanics, chauffeurs, etc quartered in villse near
Lanchow handling transport. Individual truck e;:uny fow tons.
Russians are chauffeurs west of Lanchow; only Chinese chaffeurs east
thereof.”

Jan. 27,  Lockhart, of the U.8 Embasssy in China cabled ‘rom Peiping
khat on Jan. 25 a Japaness officer had ordered the evacuaton of the scien:
hemistry ard biology buildings of thLe lat onal Tsinhua Unirersity. All
equipmert would have to be removed by Jan. 27. The officer «xplained that |
the buildings would simply be borrowed for use as barrakks {or 3 or

4 months and were needed for housing part of the 20,000 Japaiese troops
that were to arrive in Peiping shortly.

ca, Harrjson, U.S. Minister a{ Gengva, gabled t "liarned
Ml‘nin‘ B triot ot inte 100 010t SRttt S e Maatl R
Managere of Swiss National Bank that Japan has been putting out feelers re

garding possibility of obtaining a large loan in 9witzerland. H: gave
me to understand that the Swiss National Bank is definitely wunfavorabdle.”

Jan. 8. Lockhart cabled from Pelping that American military observers
at Peiping espimate that 60 trucks and 18 narrow gauge locomotives
arrived in North ChLina betw.en Jan. 19 and Jan. 25. Aecording to French od

servers 10,000 effectives arrived in North China and 3,000 departed
duricg first two weeks in January.

Jan, 29. Sholes, U.S. consul at Milan cabled that fae "80 Italipa

f
gé:nﬂg ’r?r‘:t s °?a’38&13“.;%'.¥‘.’ 'h:?‘."z.{:ﬁ"&%ir'&! '25"32{{5. sy
was #mformed aircraft shipments January 25 last. My British eolleague
called upon me today. His figures place airoraft sent at 50."
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ExHmir 14

e e e . e

Par East

1ll. Lockhart, U.8. counsslor of Embassy at Peiping, cabled that
reporte indicate that the Japanese ars continuing preparations for
advances southward along the Peiping-Hankow Railway, and in Shansi.
The number of Japaness troops going south on that railray has
increased; the number of Japanese forces on the Taiyuan plain
bas deen increasing; reailway materials have been aent euuth,
gru-bbly for repair of the line destroyed scuth of Changteh;

spaness expeditions to cause the retirement of irregular forces
west of the Peiping~Hankow Railway and north and south of the
Shik{schuang-Taiyuan Railway have reportedly increased for the
purpose of rendering flank attack against the Japanese more difficplt.
Romors of a western movement of Japaness in Suiyan can not be
confirmed in Peiping.
CGauss, U.8, consul general in Shanghai, cabled that the
von ty of Shanghai in the Yangtzepoo District which vas
occupled by Japanease military and naval units was adjacent to
a golf course which vas being used as an airgield.
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EXHIRIT 15

Janan 7‘6;

Cn_<arch 3C the .2nartment cabled to the U.3. legations at Costa
fica arl at canama:

“The Lepartment has learnsd from a presumadbly rellable source
that certuin Jananese huve anproached the Z.¥. Creevy irading
Comnany 7ith remppact to the panxthi2s®y poszsible purchase of a
mar.car.ese mire said to be owned by that compary on Cocos Island."

karch 31. «te U,7. legation at Fanama replied:

"either of Creevys in Panama eince ~ecember nor has shown
active int.rert i: .usrama manganese although reported developing
Juanacaste, Corta aica, deposits. o marganese depnait or Creevy
fitereet 1:.. ‘orta Rican ocos Teland heard of in presumably informed
siurces ir. anama dbut corfirmatior by the Legation at San Jose is
supre. ted. .

"Crcevys reputedly canable of such deal or of publiclsing
fictitious forcian offer for proamotion nurchases."

aprtd) 1. U.3S. Lepatiorn at ‘un Joss, Costa itica, cabled that there
were > marfuanes. deposita or Tocos lsland, that the Creevys had
avatlable 4,000 tors ort the Guanacuste coast >f Cocos Say.

m=,rch 31, The Fourth segimert of ''.°, ¥arines stationed at Peiping (?)
cable™ that ore rezilar apanese divisio:. hud recently been trans-
ferred from Tertral China to Japan.

v Karch 3. U.2. co..s-1 at Cairen 1i5. a cable referring to commer=-
: clal treatmert of .mericar products stated that a few days before
a permit entry had beer rrunted for 1,000 american motor trucks
purchased by the authorities in Hsinking.

S TR

e
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ExHiBIT 16

Far Rast

& _ " ok

% Grew, U.S. Ambassader to Tokyo, cabled that the Commer-
O Attache had been informed dy an official of the Bank of

Japan of the following gold shipments (presumadbly to the U.S.):
20,000,000 yon on March £7 via the Kiakws Maru, 0,000,000 yen via
the Ko.:ki Maru on April 8 and 30,000,000 yen via the Titidu Maru
on April 9.

U.8. Narine detachment at Tientsin reported by naval radio on
Narch £8 as follows:

*During £1-28 March approxisately 700 Japanese wounded or eiek
svaguated via Chinwangtao. Mo wousual #roop movements. Hospital
ship unloading supplies, nature undetermined.”
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CXHIBIT 17

P ipl

h 28. U.S. consul at rampico, kexico, ir a cable describing
oil industry situation stated that a Japanese tanker was
cted at Tuxpam the morning of =arch 29.
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EXHIRIT 18

3.

¥r. Secretary
v.

Kr. ‘ellee
A8,

Mr. Bayre
."A’\

February 11, 122

T feel thut you 1l wish L) ha o «nowl-df of tre facts
and an-raisals riv.n. in «r. J-aea' verv informative = morandum
hereunder (based on Consul 3oyce's renort).

Pa/H: SKH: ZEK

SKH
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ExH1BIT 19

1hi>p

reliable source rerorte tiat since signing the tripartite
Anti-Connintern Pact an agreement has been reached whereby com-
plete Italian and Uerman military aircraft enrineering and design~
in .ata, ;lus the services of technical advisers, are made avail~
able to Japan, .

A "shanghal "ail"” report states that Lerman experts on
ordirurce aid airpiane matters are now in Japm.

Anericar militar; attacte at liangkow paints glooq'\_pict\m
of “hina's .prcaent militar- piicht. States that s Chinese counter-
cffensive 1s unthinkuatle and he Jdoesn't believe a force that can
of “er s~rious resistance can now be created.

Japanese are re-orted to be moving 80,000 fresh troops frc
Ja-an via luliien, “iirst of these troops arrived at Lukden on
cecer.er 1 th, e.ieves ther are destined for the northern frontier.

arracks wicr a eanacfty o7 50,000 troops are re orted to have been
er-cted at 'hairmssu and foll in northeast !'‘anchurig, Cther
carracks with ciopacities for }00,000 troops are reported to be
located .ctween raiiroads which are rapialy being mushed to the
!org olian and northkeast frontiers. Japanese agents are reported

to ve formentin, action by l.chammedans in linghsic and Chenghi |

to nharrasc tne Uruncii~Lanctow ioad,

RAR4T O—4Y 1
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ExHiBiT 20

GRAY

London

Date! February 16, 1938
Lec'd 3:02 p.m.

Secretary of 3tate,
Washiington.

136, February 16, 7 p.m.

Your 37, February 4, 7 p.m., and previous.

Strictly confidential.

sdmiral Lord Chatfield talke? informally but at some
length yesterday with Captain 4illson concerning escalation under
the L-ndon Treaty. Base?’ on this conversati n it aprears
probable that the admir.lty will fuvor for this Year's prograsme
rajsing the buittlestin limit to aborut 39,000 tons and making no change
in cruiser limita. Captain 7illson forwarded a full rsport by
mail to the Navy Depurtment in Yyesterday's pouch via UECIN MAIY.

JORNSON.
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ExHIBIT 21

¥

3N
gL—-don. No. 257, March 28, 8 p.wm.
"My 241, March 23, 7 p.a.

"I have just finished ah hour's talk rlth Grandi rho recently
Teturned from Italy.
$ "First, he 1s vitally concerned regardirg america's opinion of
Italy. Second, he informed me that the agreement with Ingland will
positively go tirrough within the next few weeks; the Sparish situation
will not stop the agreement, settlement of that problem being taken
ocare of. Third, he impressed me with the fact that the Itslians will
beave & sigh of relief on making this deal with :ingland which will
relieve them of deing so closely identified with Germany. In answer
10 Moffat's letter to me of March 14, I would say trat in my opinion
the succesaful conclustion of this agreement woulZ definitely weaken
Italy's connection with Germany.

"Grandi was not particularly flattering in his opinion of Goering.
Hitler we di1d not discuss. He is very impressed with Chamberlain and
says that he has enjoyed the last month in “ngland more than the pre-
vious five and a half years because of the Prime Minister's attitude."

KEMEDY

g e

YT
v ‘ = o :
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ExXHIBIT 22

Paris

Dated February 15, 1938 A+
Received 3;17 p.m.

Secretary of State
Washington

240, February 15, 3 p.m. Section One.
I have just discussed with Leger the situation created by
Schuschnigg’s visit to Serchtesgaden.
Leger said that Schuschnigg had informed the French Ninistef
in Vienna vory&rtnuly and confidentially that he had been
received with the utmoat brutality. Hitler had had three generals
inoluding Reichenau standirg behind him throughout the conversation
and had made the following four demands: (one) that the Austrian
Government should declare ar amnesty for all Nazis and permit those
now in Germany to return to .ustria; (two) that those Nazis who had
been deprived of their pensions and positions because of their
political affiliations should be restored to their pensions and
‘positions; (three) that s.,-.-lnqwt should be appointed Minister
of the Interior and given control of the entire Austrian police foroe;
(four) that sustria should agree to take no action with regard to
foreign affatte without previous consultation with the German
Government.
Leger went on to say that Schuschnigg had returned to Vienna
intensely depressed and that Guido Schmidt was doing his best
to persuade Schuschnigg to accept these demands of Uermany.
Leger made the obvious comment that the acceptance of these
desands would mean the end of austrian independence.
Section Two. I asked if the French Government had taken any
ction in Vienna or given Schuschnigg definite advice. Leger rog:iod
:hd. there had been no formal contact whatsoever between Schuschnigg
and the French Linister since the former's visit to Berchtesgaden.
The information which Schuschnigg had given the French Minister had
been given most privately and Schuschnigg had not asked for advice
nor had any been given him.
; Leger went on t0 say that he did not know whether or not the
French Government would decide $o urge Schuschnigg to rejeot these
demands. The question would have to be decided by Chautemps and
Delbos after consultation with Chamb srlain and Eden. The decision
would in his opinion rest on the interpretation of recent events in
Gersany .
v ~ measage had deen received from Francois Ponoet uun? what
he, Leger, believed to de ar acourate account of the genesis of the
Berchtesgaden visit. Hitler's old Nasi friends had been urging him to
give up the idea that he could acquire austria by ful evolutioms
and to turn to the method of force. Hitler was most loath to use
foroe because ihe generals of the Reichswehr had convinoed him that
the army would not be in condition to fight a major war against
Frence and 2ngland for oximately another year. Hitler therefore
bad wished to make a last attempt t0 gain bis edjestive by
‘overwhelam' Schusohnigg’s will to resist.
- Section Three. He had had the three genurals present in erder
‘40 make it clear to So usehnigg $hat if neeessary there would be
foree behind his words. ; ' ) ‘ ]
An additionsl resson for Mitler's reluctence to use fores er .
threat of foroe was the fact that / during the preeent period of S
preparation of the German ermy he/ wished to aveid any aet which ~ '
8ight produce a strong government of natienal defense in France And

. s y

i B - A Gk R
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an intensificati'n of British war preparations and incidentally an
increase in american hostility to Germany. )

Reger went on to say t'at both he and Francois Poncet were
entirely convinced that if Schnoohnlg; should accept the first
two demands of Hitler but reject the final two demands Hitler
would not dare to use force. He would employ egery means short of
mobilisation to make life uncomfortabd and impossible for the
Austrian Government but would not mobilise. Leger said that he was
not sure that Chautemps and Delbos would agree with him in this
diagnosis. It was possible to believe that Hitler would mobilisze
three or four divisions on the Austrian frontier and that Schuschnigg
would be foroced to give way at a moment of great Suropean crisis.

Section Tour. If one adopted the latter interpretation, it
would obviously be less dangerous to have Schuschnigg submit now
rather than later. Leger said that there were indications that the
latter interpretation might be the interpretation of the British
Government. In that case France would do nothing.

chnigg would have to be assured of at least moral
sup-ort from France and Ingland and perhaps also Italy in order to
be in a position to resist.

Leger said that the French and Sritish Governments would
discuss the problem this morning. He added that Hitler had not
deldvered an ultimatum with a time limit to Schuschnigg and he
believed that Schuschnigg would attempt to gain time by standing on
his Aignity for a brief space,

BULLITT
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EXHIBIT 24

Paris
Dates Feb. 15, 1938
hec'3 5:03 p.m.

-

Secret of State,
r:uzir.gton. .

241, February 15, 4 p.m.

Reference ? 194, February 4, 6 p.m.
Confidential

‘ The same informant in the .ustrian Legation advised us today that

for the past few weeks Italy hac assured austria that in the event

.of German aggression acainst .kstria Italy will mobilize, Ttaly has,

‘however, at the sume time urged ..ustria to temporize as much as

possible with Cermany ir order to gain time and not put Italy

‘4n the nosition of having to tuke such action.

~: ¢ Our informant likerjise st.ted that he had talked over the
telephbne to Vienna this morning and that it was hia impreession .

that Chancellor Schuschnigg would probably apnoint sun-znqulrt as

Kinister of the Interior ané hcad of public security but would have
the control of the government police taken away from the latter
department and put under the Prefect of Poliée in Vienna; thus
out-ardly acceding to Hitler'e demands but actually not doing so

in that thec latter's real derire was to have a Nazi sympathizer

control the police., : .

e BULLITT S
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ExHiBIT 25

,! Paris
t o Dated February 16, 1938
& 2 Reo'd 3:47 p.m.

i M m::{u S p.m.
A l\r{cw 18ertial for the Seoretary.

Hinister Bes Just read to me a telegram which he re-
g from Schuschnigg. It indicated that Schuschnigg
given up hope of maintdining Austrian independence.
cenfidance that Beyse-Inquart, although a
work in an underhadnd manner for the intes-
\lu of !nu into the regime.

- Apnopty woull De extended at once not only to Nazis but aleo

! ol Dendorals, This amnesty would, however, not jnclude those
ated Prem austria thus excluding from the chuntry ull

w ] an & .who are now in Germany.
e ap mﬂ political propaganda would be extended

3 s
ey the Nasia but aleo to the Monarchists and Bocial Demo-
te. Nazis wiie had Deen exmeluded from office and pensions
: of r ‘p#litical opinions would have their pensions re-
- ot 4 mot given their ror-or offices.
Eii ! péeition of Schuschnigg was, I gathered, the following:
e wenld esentinwe to struggle for ~ustrian independerce; that
Belteved MO inde enee eould be maintained in the long run
“‘r. reeonciliation between England, France, and
be oonsidered re ition of Mthiopia essential for
11iation since the Italians were genuinely convinced
t4sh 4% some future date vould attempt to drive the
ia which would mean the collapse of the
regine

1 Ita
" Twe. Sehwmes Liu felt that the acsions which he was
take wiitld prodwce & temporary breathing period but in the
to Jwat as unsatisfactory to Hitler as his actions
the agoord of July 1936. He expected therefore that
e l-rm‘vuld attempt again to repeat the -

' amd wbbiline if necess on the Austrian
Ha ®ould ddke no further conocessi-ns. ocould not attempt
. lm and if Taced by Germen mobilization would
J Agptrien existence as an independent state

on the possibility that bdefore Hitler again should
y Arrise %o sodiliszse on the austrian frontier
bohooa taglend, France and Italy and

‘--\ﬂm indepencence.
uuom the extension
Mﬂ to the strength
be the strongest

' epinioms e adove with regard
[} seraing : a gentleman who says
M‘ She latter 1s & bundred

.‘\" a o

$
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| ,’&5
r cent Naxi by convietion although a dmt hwu and ABet

e will insert Nasis gredually into ‘11 ﬁt‘l ’““ and strike
ror a decision in a few months. . = N

BULLITY .
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EXHIBIT 27

Paris
Datqd February 16, 1938
Hea 4 4:34 p.m.

Sec-etary or State,
Washington :

235, February 16, 9 p.m.

In conversation today the Belgian ~mbassador who served in Berlin
before coming to Paris said that in his opinion the ~ustrian situation
might easily have found a worse solution than the tesporary one
aotually reached, Zveryone knew {'at in the absence of a determined
stand by Great Britain and france hitler could seize austria whenever
he wanted to. As a matter of fact he had not seized Austris dbut had
come to an agreement with Schuschnigg by brutal methods, 1t 1s true,
under which .ustria . ould be all'wed to continue as an independent 1
state for the time being at least. Kerchove attached great importunce
to the fact that Skubl as U: dersecretary of the Department of Security
18 appare: tly to continue 1. control of the Austrian police and
felt trat this as well as other roints which Schuschnigg 1is reported
to have obtained indicate thut there has not by any me:ns been
comrlete abdication in the face of Hitler's demands.

BULLITT

R P T
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ExHIBIT 28

H 20
Paris -~
Date: February 17, 1938

Rec'd 3:35 p.m.

‘Zecretary of ltute,

Jashington.

269, February 17, 8 n.un.

The Forelr-n Office st.tes thut “runcols :oncet is seeing
Rinbertron at five o'clocx this af crioon. The ap ointment ras akked
for the day beforc resterduy but RBibbsertrop was unable to set ar

 hour before this .fter:oon. Fra.cois wvill regueat information con-

ceruing the =2xact eisnific.nce of the m.etadng at Berchtes aden on
Feoruary 1. an® will st.tc thit the French Government has a deep
f..tzrest ir. vh.tever ta‘es lace ir Central :urope.

Tr. 3ritis> .mbacr dor 1 3/rlin saw :ibbentron on the 15th
and made a demerche alony th. lin s of the foregoing. He was told
that the Ziecuscion at Sercht:fzaden vith Ichuschnigg had been cone
cernc? only {tr rimovii ¢ t'e causes of difffculties " hich had arisen
fro~ t*. vorkine of the ,ueiro- Jerman acrecmeng of July 1936 ang .
th .t o commuii:ne onld e {ssued shortlr piving all pertinent
{r.fornation (this vor before th: final decisior of the austrian
avernm o nt Ya' hecomc knovm, .

The frerch #2 not ex~ect t~ reciive any more satisfuactory or
enll "toin res cree fror .iWbentron than wus given to the Oritish,
Thev st.te 'n -ver t'.t the fuict that this step has b.en taken in
_urlin by coih the F:ench an? 3ritis' Covernm:nts hus some impor-
toco as munifes. dug Lve int=rest of both governments in what
trac f1 e 15 Cent al “urere,

. It suune cleur Lovever thut the “‘rench and British
acti v, 1 . crlin hags beer tu“en malnly for the sake of the record
sut 2f o feelin: thot theo could hardly afford to pass by recent
ever.te in com-lcte slonce.
vinfer L5 Jerlin, ‘i.nna.

LI
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ExHiBIT 29

Vienna
Dated Pedruary 13, nu
Rec'd 3:50 PeS. Feb. 13

3ecretary of State
Washington

17, r 13, 6 p.m.

My 16, obrury 13, 1 p.m.

Reports from reliable source indicate that Hitler made
unacceptable demands and that .ustrian Bovernment is now
forsulating counter-proposals. Covernment inaccessible to
Diplomatic Corps. Zven French Minister who was promised
appointament has been unable to see Schmidt. It seems sible
that Hitler is seeking foreign political triusph at the sxpense
of Austris to redreas adverse effect of party crisis. 4

Innsbruck correspordent of an Aperican news agency reports
Ribbentrop passed through today en route to Italy. Rumors from
several sources alleged that Schuschnigg had long “hm“.
conversations with Nussolini before proceeding to Bere =Y

Small Heimwehr demonstration this afterncon for Starhemberg.
:fu'.rhn legitimists reported discouraged over probadle m

events.

Lot ¢ :
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ExHiBIT 30

Vienna
Dated February 14, 1938
Ree'd 11:45 p.m.

Secre of State,
Washington.

18, February 14, 9 p.m.

My telegraa No. 16, February 13th.

Have just seen (? 1llegible word) Schmidt and he told me that the
Berchtesgaden conversations had been extremely "hard” and that he
had to adamit that Schuschnigg had been under heavy pressure. I

ired whether Schuschnigg had been confronted as rumored with the
texXt of an agreement already signed by Hitler. He denied this and
stated that during the g:otruhd conversations every possible
coabinat bad been debated. He admitted, however, that three
ranki ale-had been presert in order to inwsease the pressure
and d1d*not deny a rumor that Hitler had threatened trouble in the
event that Schusehnigg refused to accept Hitler's proposals. It had
all, hewever, come $o a happy erd ard he felt that a great
service had Been rendered world peace. He wouA) not promise that
the solmtion would be a permanent one. Probably Austro-Gersan
relations would again come t0 a ctisis and require revision.

I asked Schmidt whether an agreement had actually been definitely
concluded. He replied that the agreement had not as yéat been formally
reached but that he t ought it would be and that a joint communique
would be issued. I inquired with regard to details. He t0ld me that
the agreemtnt would comprise all of the dasic elements of the

11th accord and admitted that Hitler had requested the
irclusion of Seyssirquart in the government as Minister of
Public Secwrity. Police President Skubl however woudd remain.
Schmidt assured se that the Chancellor had complete confidence in
Seyssinquart and that he, Schmidt, did not regard him as an
‘obstacle to appeasement. He said that "if he is loyal we prefer to
have Nazis arrested a Nazi. If he is not loyal it will mean that
appeasement between the two countries is not possible and
something else will have to be done.” I suggested that as late as
two years nso Seyssinquart had been working astively on behalf of
the Nezis. He replied that Seysainquart was a devout Catholic and sim
sinee that time the "Kultur Kampf" had broke out. Moreover
Bt{ulnqwt was in deadly opposition to Captain Leopold the
1llegal Austrian Nazi leader. I suggested that if Seymsinquart was
loyal to Schuschnigg I did not understand why Hitler placed such

is on his inclusion in the government or if he was not loyal
how the Austrian Government could risk twrn over the police
contrel of the coumry to him. Schmidt replied that he had raised the
same question with Hitler. However there was always a "middle way*
and he hoped that it would be found in the present instance. ( I

~eould not obtain clarificatiom of this.)

T (®) Schmidt if it was true that Schuschn had

shown
~Ritler documents seined in Tave affair inerimins Nadi leaders
‘48 Germany. He replied in the negative stating that this had

m:o-ly bu)n done through Papen. (Papen definitely leaves end
is week.

Sehiiiét added that whils it had Deen agreeadle to work with
llMﬁ‘: bad the definite feeling that Riddentrop bad
{awardly such epposed to the results schieved. ]
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I mu Soheidt with so t\nu- atbitude. He was - -
uvo tor the talian Government S

lmu‘ motuumnu mm
Schmidt that my Government tained & and oho-_o

interest in the welfare of Auvatria and im sure u.
the \:l’ al::t‘:c‘rnhm of ‘:.‘mﬂ:‘ :
oR ixa . o
I have learned indirestl turoluu m-m'odu‘!.m
Service that in retwm for lz:; Hitler
promised the maintenance of the m:gm the 1ith
agreement with recognition of austria » Bay (?) the
?truuo front as the.unique pimdgs pouu uro of Anstris
ether with a pledge of non-interference in duutu affairs;
uonnu matters wers not mentioned. s
8¢ avoided committ! himeself stating that he was not
authorized to sign any agrsement without previcus eonsultation with

President Miklas. Ascording to the service the attitade of tﬁ
Chancellor was that the portfolio Publie Seeurity which he u."'
retains could only be confided to some one baviang his entire p g7

confidence. President Miklas was opposed to the proposed m. ;
From another source relisbly I.nunod Bitler promised to

dissolve Austrian legion in Gersany. About & theusand workmen

at Austro FPiat and Clayton Shuttleworth factories made a short

protest strike this morning agsinst concession te National !oohllﬂ‘-
My feel 1s that:inelusion of 83. inquart in the

Government would be nopsq solution reflecting force of

Oerman pressure and woul profmny discourage spirit of nnom

in Austria.
’( |
, wLey e 5.
(®*) Apparent oméssion. ’ b i v
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ExHiBiT 32
Vienna
Datod February 18, 1938
Rec'd 12:32 p.m.
Secretary of State.
Yashingtonh.
Rush. : i "

20, February 15, 1 p.m. y #

)y telegram February 14, 9 p.m. :

Dinecd lust night at a large dinner given by Schmidt with
Chancellor Zchuschrigg, “eyssinquart, members of the Government .
ahd diolomaaTb corns. .tmosphere most oppressive. To French Minister

Zchuschnige described visit to 3erchtesgaden as the most horrible

day of his 1i1fe. He says that Nitler undoubtedly & msadman with a
mission an¢ in comnlete control of Germany. Hitler openly told him
of Lis desire to arnex sustria and declared thuit he could march inte
‘sustria with much greater ease and infinitely less danger than
‘he ircurred ir remilitarization of the Rhineland. Schuschnigg admits
‘that appointment ofSeyssthquart is highly dnngoroun but states that, -
‘he will make it in order to avert the "worst.® In respect of Italy,’
:Schuschnigg declared that he car count only on -orll not material
suprort.
0 3chuschnigg is atteampting to make best of bad situation and
was in a long and friendly conversation with Seyssinquart. Bornbostel
‘18 in utter despair and states openly that there is nothing left for
hia to do but to leave Foreign Office.

Italian Zinister claims that he was informed of Berchtesgaden
‘meeting only on the eleventh and denied that Italy took any
initiative in the matter. E~ telegranhed full information to- -
kussoliri. Laitter however is ergaged in winter sports and up to last
nighit Shigl had rio i:formation that his messages had reached the
‘Mace. Italiur .fuieter gives a:xjious impree=ion.

Papal Nuncio admits that Seyssinquart may be good Cat*oue
but rear. neverthelces that it is the beginning of the end.

The French Xinister who has been her: fibe years states that
this 88 tle most critical moment since July 1934, "It is not the end,
It is the moment before the erd.” 1In his opinion austria can only
‘be saved by immediate reconciliation of France and Zngland with
Ttaly and cnergetic joint act...nderrs author of May constitution
made ideritical remark this mornring.

In my opinion austria‘’s ejtuation is most unfortunate and
-orucirg. If Seyssirquart is loyal his ap-ointment would not be a
soluti>n. If re is disloyal it 1s a catastrophe, Germany
probably plars graiual Danzigfication and ary unsupported efforts
of Schuschnigg may make to outmaneuver Seyssinquart can at best
only retard this nrocess.

. Repeated by telegraph to {aris, London, Berlin and home.

YILEY.

s
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KxHiniT 33
Vienna
Dated Feb. 16, 1938
Rec'd 8:48 p.u.
Secretary of State,
Washington.
Rush
28, February 16, 10 p.m.
Strio'.l; confidentia
My 21, Februery 15, § p.m.

Have just seen Minister for Foreign Affairs Schmidt who seemed
on the whole cheerful. He expressed confid@nce that a period of
internal quiet would ensue but felt nevertheless that kike the agree-
ment of July 11 only temporary appeasement could be obtained. The
task of s=Inquart would be to bring into the fold those
slements which have so far been irreconcilable. " 41d_not know
how this could be accomplished ard foresaw that Seyss-Inquart would
have difficulty with Nezi extremists. Probably several new councilors
of state would be appointed but this had already besn under deliber-
ation with Seyss-Inquart for sbame time. I asked what further steps
the austriar Gove nment would take in carrying out Berchtesgaden
agreement. He replied that pensions would be given to ex-functionaries
who we: ¢ dismissed for Nazi activities. They would, however,
not be reinstated. The amnesty di1d not apnly to the austrian
Leglonaires in Gerpany. He désired that someone be apnointed in .
adsinistrative capacity to look after austro-German press matters under
;holuo governments. Tt.is move he said had not been dictate by -

1tler. : "

Schmidt said that presert German maneuvers on the .astrian
.frontier had been planned for two months. He did not believe that
they were a mil:tary demonstration against ~ustria.

Also saw the French Minister who has interviewed Schuschrigg
and Hornbostel with both of whoam he has unusually close zsmmaztiisns
relations. Paux to'd me that formation of cabinet was bitterly contest=
ed. P.ﬁm made a last minute effort to have Glaise Horstenau made
gtc;tc ancellor and mr outstanding Nezi appointed Minister of

ustice.

(I am r:1l1lably informed that Bishop OGfcellner of Linz rushed
to Vienna despite illness and urged resistarce upon President
Miklas. In consequence Catholic Church claime credit for saving
these posts from Nasis.)

Schuschnigg informed she French Minister that in Berchtesgaden
conversation Hitler boasted to him of military prowess of Germany,
deprecated French military equipment, alleged that everything he did *
with respect to ustria and the Sudeten Germans was in entire agree-
ment with Halifax, (British Linister has v.ologrnghod this to the
Foreign Office) that in two years time Italy would no longer mean
anything to Oermany and that it was holy mission to unite
80,000,000 Germans into a nation which would rule Furope. ' ¢

In contrast with Schmidt the Chancellor frankly resents g
German maneuvers as military ddmonstration against Austria. $
also article in today's Nationel Zeitung of EZssen that reconstruction
of Austrian cabinet is first step in Gleichschaltung. 3.

French Minister believes immediate future unpredictadle and -
hopes that there will be at least & temporary period of quiet. ke re= *
mains, however, most pessimistic regarding the future of Austria and

1s apprehensive that present German success will ncourage Hitler to
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ExHiBIT 34
-fe

undertake some rew wewbmme adventure within a few months which may
precipitate ‘uropean var. ils stated that today the Sritish Governaent
had made representations at 3Serlin and that tomorrow the French
Gévernment »oild do likewise. He feared, however, that these represen-
tations were of a harmless informative nature not likely to serve as
an effective deterrent.

I have also see: the Ttalian iinister who assumes the attitude
that nothing unusual is going on and that austrian independerce is not
menaced. aAussoliri sent message last night apnroving proposed cabinet
reorganization.

. prominent ..ustrian banker who is exceptionally well informed
described the situation as mdst favorable possible outcome for Austria.
austria #.8 t'r.atcred with radical action by Germany which could not
be resistel. [resent compromise would prove far less successful for
Germar. aims than Hitler expected, Seyss-Inquart wus fundamentally
weak and Wacillatirg and w-uld be out-maneuvered by Schuschnigg and
Skubl the Cecretury of State for Public Security. ‘o was sure that
.wustria ha! guine® six months during shich time internastional
situation mirht change ir. some way favorable to Austries.

Indir'ctly but reliably informed of views of their present
Left “'ing Leader. He does not expect immediate troubdle from Austrian
Nagis and believes that sustria will have some months of relative
agviet during which Seyss-Inquart will be ir constant and ineffective
conflict with Skubl. There will be frequer.t threats of resignation
from Se;ss=Inquart and ir due course arother orisis in relations
with Z‘-o. many .

veneral consensus is that Schuschnige deserves sympathy and
admiration for the manner in which he came out of Serchtesgaden
ordeal. It is felt thuat he yxoldad minimum and rendered great

_service to austria and peace of Zurope.

Pending Kitler's speech of February 20 and clarification of
attitude of ~ustriar Nazis it is impossible to make any forecast.

wILEY
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fXHIBIT 85
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1
Rome, 77, Naroch 29, noon ¥y

"My 69, March 20, noon.

*The Embaasy learns that in the course of the conversations dbe=-
een Ciano and the British Ambassador on Karch 26 the British requested
‘assurances that at the end of the war all Italian volunteers should :
leave Spanish territory and that all Italian war matersal would be
withdrawn. These assurances vere given the following day but the
‘Italian Government has reserved the right to sell or to give certain
q tities of war materials to the Franco Covernment when they are no
longer needed by the Italian forces in Spain. <%
"The Ambassador also requested that some official Italian re h
mition be given to those passages in Chamberlain‘'s recent speech wh
referred to the satisfactory progress of the negotiations with Italy.
This was likewise agreed and the Informazione Diplomatica communique ke
g:tod in the Embassy’'s telegrea No. 76, March 28, § p.m., was fssued, "
X British ~mbassador adds, however, that he had no prior knowledge of
‘last paragraphd containing the warning against French intervention. ¥
: "Assurances were ulso given by the Italian Covernment that it
. would start almost immedjately to withdraw troops from Libya at the
rete of a thousand a week until the normal peace strength or about
" one-half the present garrison has been reached.
“Several other minor p inte to be clarified but it is believed et
" %hat only outstanding mgjor question to be resdlved relates to the o}
i form and publicity of the agreement. It has been agreed thet it will : "
. take the form of a general protocol with separate instruments covering
i the various pointe included in the conversations to enter into force 3
.8t & date to be set bv the two governments. This would permit the vy
| British to determine what progress had been made in Spain and the
L Italians to await recognition by Rxitgs Oreat Britain. The Italian
. Oovernment is, however, anxious to make public the terms before
Hitler's visit and is insisting upon some form of pudblic pledre on the
. part of Oreat Britain with respect to the recognition of zhc Eapire.
"It 18 not yet known whether the British Government will be willing
0 make such a Eubuc pledge before the League Council meeting.
"It has, however, been proposed that there be a public exchange
of letters between the British ambassador and the Italian Foreign
Minister setting forth the undertiml¢ing on the part of the British
. Government to go to Yeneva with a view %o ultimate recognition of the
Empire and the reaffirmation of Italian commitments with respect to
Spain. The Ambassador is seeking samtructions on this point and believes
that the negotiations may be speedily concluded if his Government
is wil'ing to accppt thesproposal.”

PHTLLIPS *

83347 O—49 4



48 SOVIET ESPIONAGE WITHIN THE U. 8. GOVERNMENT

ExHiBIT 36

) February 18, 1932.
German domination of Central Iurone
and Czechoslovak trace agreement.

Mr, Viadimir Hurban, Czechoslovak iinister,
The Secretary,
MB. Seyre.

Mr Hurban called on the Secretary by ap-ointment in order
%0 deliver to him a mesaage Just received from his Government. sr.
Hurban began by saring trat the situation in Czechoslovakia is crave,
- "yery, very difficult”. He'went on to say that Germany ie threaten=
ing -to dominate Central .urope economically as well as in other
ways. He said that his Government believed that the German Govern-
aent intends the complete domination of Central curope and thut
German activities seem to noint to a plan of forming exter.sive
clearing agreements nith all the -uropear. countries of Central
Rurope except austria and Czechoslovakia. ithin the limite of such
an extensive clearing agrcement would be hunrary, Yugoslavelie,
Bulgaria, Rumania, Greece, and other countries similarly situated.
The economic effect of such a union would be extensive dbartering
without money passing on the basis presumadbly of the Verman murk.
In the words of the Czechoslovak iinister, it would h: equivalent
to a large monetary union. Le said that ..ustria and Czectoslovakia
would be left out of this because of German plans to dom nate th-:e
two countrice through dolitical mears. From t-e entire croup trale
from the other countries would be virtual!" excluded. In other
words, the plan was Cerman dominstion of lertral .urope, with u
closed door to the trade of ev.ry otk :.r country. The Mzechoslovuk
Kinister said that his Government hud brought t' is matter t> the
attention of tre Jritis: and French Governments within the last day
or two a.d that he was nor ins'ructed to bring it to the attertion
of the Un te” States Government.

: In view of this development, the Zzechoslovak Minister
sajid that he hoped “e would not be rigid in insisting unon the
languege in our trade agreemert covering the Danubjiar. preferances,
for he said that some kind of a Danubiar. alliace seeme tn be the
only way succeasfully to prever.t the achievemert of such a

German plan as he outlined.
F.B.S.
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ExHieit 37

Berlin
Dat<d February 17, 1938
vec'd 2:25 p.m.

Secretary of State,
Washington

60, Febrwary 17, 6 p.m.

This ever.ing's pr¢ss unnounces that the new nustriar Minister
of the Interior 3eyss-‘nauart arrive’ in 3erlin thies morning
"for a short visit" and was received by Hitler. It is learned that
he aleo saw -ibbentrop an it is reportc’ that the neceesity was
impressed upon him in both of these conversations of cleaning up
in austria ‘hat w.s descrited .s "Commuhist elements". It may be
further roteworthy that he spent some time at the offices of the
secret police.

The circumstance of a newly aprointed member of the
wustrian cubiret rho i{s known t> be pro-German bei:g thus in
effect "sumzoned” to Berlin is construed here as sharnly indicative
of the nature of the ner relationsatip bet eer. vermany and -~ustria.

FILBE. T
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ExHIBIT 88

Warsaw. Lo. 38, March 29, 4 p.s.

“One. I learn following 1ir. strictest confidence from Beck and his
associates?

"(A) Beck gained distinct impression in conversations with Musso-
lini and Ciano during Beck's recent Rome visit that they both shared
Beck's view in respect to Danubjan Valley: whereas Italy focused its
attention on the Mediterranean and Poland on the Baltio neither would
like to see the hegemony of any country develop further in the Danubian
Valley.

*(B) Of pertinent interest moreover during adjournment of Anglo-
Italian conversations Mussolini had recently pr>inted out Italy was
furdamertally interested in ascertaining the extent to which Britain would
be interested in doirg simethirg to bring about economic and other
apreasement ir thet area which had been disturbed by recent events
(such as .ustria). My informarts added that in other words Mussolini's
soundings or this score indicated Mussolini's interest in embarking
on a potential counter pslicy vis a vis Germany's suspected aspirations
in Danubian Valley; the counter policy envisaging economic assistance
%0 resuue the Danubian and Balkan states from being swept into the
German camp.

“Two. My informants added their opinion t'at Britain would pro-
bably be inclined to leave treatment of this problem in abeyance
until current obstacles stéll retarding an anglo-Italian solution of
the problem in Spain will have been eliminated.”

BITDLE
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EXHIBIT 39

! Barope

Bullitt eadled from Paris that Lager, in charge of the
Offiee im Delbos' absence, DAd $01d him that the
Geversment was very hensive lest the United States
Seson® involved with J».mn said that alome Britain would
' 40 pothing in the Far Ras$, no satter how insulted. But if the
United States should go to war with Japan, Britain wuuld join in
and this would leave Prance alons in Eur « Leger said that in
such an eventuality Gersany a:d Italy wuuld etrike at once and
Franes wuuld be no match for theam.
Bulligt cabled thet Prunas, new Italian charge in Parie,
o1d him that Germany and Itdly had reached complete agree-
ment as to Austria and that Italy did not object to Germany's.
taking over Austiria. Bullitt asked whether in that event the
300,00C Tyroleans might not beeome & danger to Italy. Prunas
replied that 1t was Alx already agreed that the Tyroleans romld
emigrate to Germany. Germany had expressed a desire for farm
laborers and some 25,000 had already been sent. When this was
completed Italy would be safe st the Bremner,
m_‘_gt Bullitt cabled that Delbos had told his that Poncet
repor from Berlin that the Germans would egree to a limitation

of production of milttary planes and that in general prospects
for & Frenoh-German r-{prnho-ont were encouraging. Delbos said
in addition that he believed there was complete understanding
between Germany and Italy es to Austria.
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ExHIBIT H)

Europe

England

Jan. £4.

° «S. at London, cabled that the U.S.
ITKEE1nforned Fin toat a Seprencatacive of the Breinn Ril-uWiilitery
bad intisated that day that his authorities would probahly request
through the British ambassador in VWashington permission to purchase
certain American aircraft. The first itea will be not less that 12
Boeing Bel7 models for delivery within 1Z weeks.

. " The Air Ministry hopes special cunsideration will be given by the
apppopriate American authorities for release for sale of these

Boeing machines and other aircraft to be specified later.

.
2 ‘R N e

i e daal

Spain {2

“Polittcal .optimisa described in my Dec. 7 has been rudely shaken

by events of Teruel. Xoral effect of tie loss of that eity far
outweighs military significance bt ul\mate liquidation of the ,
affair 1s expected by operation nw dewloping. Information received from
widely separated sources indicates Gene:al Franco was on the point of :
launching a drive on Guadalajara to tak: off from Jadraque with
intention of completing ancirci:-m. of:;drld when attacked at Teruel.
These circumstances are generally regarad as merely delaying final v

" Tightening of frontiers which still ontinues 1s atiripetod topist
against Franco. Information from Gefman ources is to the effect at 1
a number of civilians were recently exected in this connection at :
Caceres, Method of granting leaves to memers military forces has been
revised and restricted. Masters md crewior foreign merchantaen K
are not permitted to go ashore in Sevillsexception bsing made for
ships of nations having relationswith Geeral Franco. :

s, ospeciall eate, icarcer 3

-nbf"’.ﬁﬂﬁ‘:{{,-mgﬂ.r. Folels and uounrn.h:nnl.?ﬁ e PR Egi::'u_" .
articles not available in local markets. btail stocks practically
exhausted.”

:
¥
¥
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EXHIBIT 41

/,:4. .."/

Austria, Germuny

. Feb, 16. '.'.'11.{ U.S. charge at Bienna, cabled the cabinet changes
. approved by i fus the preceding night, adding that he was informed
3 tgrough officia! sources that the German Government had demanded ‘
action on its requests midnight and had staged an impressive
military de:onstration along the frontier.

Feb. 14, Gilbérs, U.S. charge at 30run. cabled that Hemmen, former
erman counsellor of Zmbassy at 3ueros aires and the negotiator

of the Canadian-German commercial agreement of 1935 and the

Oerman~French sgreement of 1937 and now in the economic section of

~ the Foreign Office, was being sent to the United States. He would

| travel wround securing economic information and would be available

' after the sigiature of the U.T. = British trade agreement 40

. discuss nossibilities of regotiating a trade agreement between
. Germany and the nited States.

eb. 17, Prillips cabled from Rome that Ciano said that while the
*'——ncluuon of Seyss-Inquart in the cabinet meant "a pronounced inorease
of German influence in austria he nevertheless felt that it was far -
better t°» have c:oo~eration between the two governments since any .
fncreas ¢ of Ausiirtan oprosition or hostility to Germany might of

itoelf be an in'vitation to Hitler to take some drastic step. Ciano
als0 told me that there would be very mush closer cooperation between
the German and austrian armiss a:.d that during the next year there

would be arn exchange of high rarking officers between the two
armies.”

TR RS P R

Feb, 18. Gilbert, U.S8. charge at Berlin:
: "The Iiitury attache renorts that as a result of mumerows
conversations and discussions with army s.urces he is eonvinced thad
the agreemant reached with austria as a result of the Hitler-
Schuschnigg conversatione cotains military clauees providing for
_the gradual 8 assimilation” of the Austrian army into the German.
: "Presumably this military agreement covers: (one) unificatiem

of tactical doctrine through adoption of similar text books,
(two) austria: adoption of German military organization, {&mmmix
(;.hree) grndml introduction of uniform weapons, (four) coordination
of rar plans. .
"The Kil. attache believes that within the relatively
near future there will bde evidence of a military alliance through
the ap~ointmer.t of starding military missions by each comntry
*3 the other eoOm.r{.

"as a corollary of the foregoing it is believed here that
further changes in the ~ustrian Government will be unced
shortly which will include the appointment of a “"pro-Usrman" Chief
of Staff of the .ustrian army.” N

.
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Yarch ¢6, Lare, U.”. .inister ut Jel-rude, cubled:

“iinister ~f ‘ar restated to me yesterdav that construction
of Yugoslav fortificutinns on “erma: frontier which wae initiated
nrior to arschluss ir ‘rocee’ing. {u-o2slav Jovernment riow evir.cing
active {:terest 1. comine to arreemert with 3Stardard “acuum Cil Co.
respecting Auty on cru‘e il due to militury ncccssity of gaso-
line raserves. scrneral .arjc 41:c¢ounted im orta ce of racent
lrctide.ts 1t nortter. part f the corwtre attributi..s ttem to
local rolitical rath.r tha t» L.t r uti.nal cansas.

"assistant . fristir £ r Toreicr ffuirs sald to me this morning
that rererl) -uronea. situatio., wn Cars calmer; that Nitler will
Lot attaex T ectoslovasis realizineg that such action “ould leud

to rereral coulition - uinct vermany, ard thot war will nrobably
by avertes for £ veurs Lt I2.st.”


cnr.tr
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March 26. Rawvndal, U.2. consul at Buenos aires cabled:

"According to best possible source, Germany is secretly pur-
chasing large stocks of cereals and linseed in a-gentina, presuma-
bly for excessive fees. Shipgents since January 15, 1538, have
been 'of unusual volume and local shippers are strictly prohibited
from divulging any information regarding them."
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K.rch 23. Phillins, U.S. ambagsador at Rome, cnoted the communisue
In tre Mfor-:aziore [iplom_\uca on Chamberlain's sneech. In refer=
ring to tre communi uo 8 warnine ae.inst French interveution in .
Spain, shillins sai :

. *“There 1s ovorv evidence that tte Italiar Governmer. t 12 i
serisusly preoccupicd over the noesibility trat france mav inter~ 3
vere actively in behalf of the spanish Gove. nment forcos. Cre PR
such indication is the effort to snred u» naecotiations - ith vrcat
8ritain, two conversutions between «iano and rerth havine taken
pMea ovor the weekend.”

B

<
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Mareh £9. ‘/f
carr, U.S. Xinister &t Prague, cabled a summary of the Prise .
Kinister's speech of the 28th. afSer noting the reference in the -
speech to future ninoru{ measures, Carr said *"no sention made

of new measures though they are probable since in addition to
Chamberlain's auggestion we know that British and German

miristers think further measures and improved administration
essential.”
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Englend v ' _ it

On dsreh .., rennedy, U.S.ambassador to Landon, cabled about the
3ritish desire to prudeed without delay with discusajons wnder
paragraph 3 of article 25. The aable added:

"Cuptalir Ailson in conversation with .dmiralty officlals was
told that the 3ritish ars anxious %o fix & lisit of about
42,000 tons which they believe will give a well dalanced ship
carrying nine 16 inch guns. feel that the next higher
logical 1limit would be about 47, tons, providing s balanced
ship of twelve 16 inch guns.”

On Karch 30 Hull replied by cable ggreeing to proceed at once with
the discussions under paragraph 3 of ..riicle 25,

~ typed desputch of Febru.ry 26 from the Magns american Kinister
to the Lague rsferred to his despateh o, 162, dated Fedruary 14,
“wherein it was reported that a secret understanding has existed
aince 1934 betwecn the lethsrlands ar.d Axtxishagtxxfax British

alr forces.®

Germany

On March 30, ¥ilson, U,.S. charge at Paris esnt cable No. 497, 8 p.a.,
as follows:
®*A German friend formerly in the diplomatic eervice who
maintsains relutions with Yon Neurath has just atrived here froa
3erlin. He tolls me that the leaders of the party are urging
Hitler to move quickly againet Czechodlovakia in order to take
advantage aof the favorable situation oreated by French weakness
and Sritish unprepare 'ness. Their thought is that when the
Czechoslovak pronosal for dealing with minorities is Mnoim it
should be treated as a gort of Serchtsegaden arrangement,
denounced as unsatisfactory, disorderas to take place in the _
Sudeten country with ar apnesl for the assistance of German troops.
"My informant said that Von Neurath a: 4 others were playing
for time ard counseling that no aggressive action be taken at
least until after Litler's visit to Fome."

Italy

April 1, Jilson, 9¥.S. consul at Genos, cabled:

"Have Juet heard from reliable eonfidential source that
aorder jiasued last luesday placing fleet froa La Spezia to French
boundary under 6 hours sailing orders has now bden canoelled."”
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February 7, 1938 ,}, R

The “ignificance of the =stablishment

of the
"Manchukuo Heavy Tndustries Levelopment Company”.

The information sup-lied the ~epartment by Consul Richard F.
Boyce ir his report entitled "New .conomic Organtization in *'Manchu-
kuo' ", Yokchama, January 6§, 1938, suggests ar interprctution of
the significance of the est.blishment in kanchuria of a rew company
to develop heavy irdustries'which diffv:s considerably from those
popularly accepted. The facts in connecsion with the rew comrany
are as follows:

The Nippon Sangyo (Nihon Sangyo Kabushiki Yaisha) is a
Japanese holding comnary capitalized at yen 225,000,000 headed by
Gisuke .lkawa, which controls and macages a large network of indus-
trisl and commercial enterprises ir. Japan cnraged in mihing, ship
buklding, s-ip ‘ng, fishing, the manufacture of iron, automobiles,
chemicals ard oils, marine prodicts, matches, ard clectric power.

The South Manchuria Railray Company is a Japarese corporatio
owning -and operating directly, or controlling through atock owner-
ship the erterprises occupyirg a key nosition in the economic life
of danchuria.

~ new "Mar.chukuo" corporatiosn called the “"Manchukuo feavy
Industries ~evelopaent Company* has beer created, with & canitall-
gation of yen 450,00G,0CO. which will acquire the assets of the
Ntppon Sangyo and at the same time acquire from the Bouth anchuria
Railway Company control and management of mary imnorta t mining and
manufacturing enterprises (coal, iron, and gold miningJ , the iron
and steel industry, light metal manufacture, automobile, uaircraft,
and other munufacturirg industries). Half of tre stock of the
new company wil: be hcld by the present owners of ~ippon Sargyo, and
half Wy will be held by the "Munchukuo” vovernment. “r. .ikawa will
assume managemerit of the combined erterprises contolled by the
new company.

The cstadbliehmcrnt >f thc new company has beern generally
portrayed as the orenirg up of =anchuria to private carital, with
e phasis unon forelg: capital, as the riesult of tre failure of the
South Mar.churia #ajlwuy Company to develop the country sufficiently,
and ite inability to attract capital for further expareion schemes.

It may be saic with a fnlr/ggﬁreo of certainty thit the
establishment of the new company does not 1n91y ary material charge
in the opporturities for private capital in =~anchuria. Private
Japsnese capital hus alvays been allowed to participats in tre
minority shar s of rost of the enterprises controllec¢ by ‘the
South Manchuria Railway Comnrany or the "Manchukuo® Government a:d
foreign capital hes beer allowed in many. It ie important to note
that the Supervising Law governing the new compuny specifies that
control of the riewr cogpany, even as r.gards the details of busincss
and financial management, shall rest with the "Manchukuo" Govern=-
ment (which also will own 50 percent of the stock of the 1.ew com-
pany). Most of the manchuriar cntcra:;ao. slated to be controlled
ard maraged by tre new company are " chukuo” special cormnanies
already legally controlled by the “tate with the South 4anchurias
Kailway Compary ownirg controlling stock of all of tiem. ihese
distinctions are niwe but frrelevant since thc “Yapanese Kwantung
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.rmy corvrols and is practically synanymous with the “Manchukuo® 2
Government ard the South Xanchuria Railway Company. Contro' of et
the =anchurian interprises involved, therefore, will remain central-
4zed in t e same hands. Private investors will be allowed to invest
in the mincrity shares of the subsidiaries of the new company as ‘3
they wer: all wed previously to invest in the minority shares of ]
companics controlled by the South Manchuria Railvay Company.

Kot onl coes private capital make no gain as a result of the g
creation of the new company; on the contrarg, the state of “"Mane :
(or the army) acquires control of Nippon Sangyo's large network of
industrisl enterprises in Japan. It will be possibde under the nn-?
set-up tg oncrate these in coordination with the Manchuriar enter=
prises, *t is difficult to evaluate the relative importance of this

factor in th: creation of the rnew company. It may have been the ‘;‘;
principal reason for the change or it have bsen a secondary & ,3
reason. It can scarcely have been an incidental fact, howevw 3

N or, that:
the nrmy acquired us a result of the deal control of large insu- 7178
trial einterprises in vapan, particularly in view of the world-w
trend toward increased military influence in industry,
2 Is it likely that ¥r. Z1lkawa's modern arnd thus far very
ful busiiess methods and reputation will attract private capital .
more successfully then the South Kanchuria Rajilwai T
: There is little doubt that Japanese investors are exhibiting
an extreme lack of conndor{co in ;.hc South Manchuris “ailway Com=
pany. In 1936 the “omnany launched grandiose expansion plans, spons.
gor!d by the military, calling for an investment of ym'm,am
in five years in strategic and other primarily wili ente
according to a report received from the amertican Co
‘47, wareh of 1837, it arreared that the Company ®
corder to pay its dividerds; at the same time the vYapane
raefused ta pay up capital stock previously subseribed. ‘he South |
®arnchuria ..ailway Company deberitures were unsalable to the pudlic .
and the nexlyx adopted policy of selling to the pudblic some of ite: s
shures in subsidiary companies had met with relatively little. s, -
suc ress. R 87 :
Thz esser.cz of the luck of confidamce appears to lie T8
mf{litury domination of the business smarement lo’g the 3outh Mw&
Manchuria “ailvay Company and the vast éx-ansion of enterprime’: =
‘sir.ce 1931 alorp strategic ard military rather than economic lines.
The soundreses of extensive heavy industries in =anchuria Do 11 eg
questiored at once upon economic grounds. It is highly doubtful,. .
theesfore, that the transfer to new management (control remain ¥
tre same) of th. h:avy industries ruouiring extension in Manchuria
will attract private capital, either vapanese or goreign, in sube
star.tial quantities. Veverthcless the »ippon Sangyo and its sube..
‘sidiaries i1 Japan probably nossess reserves and borrowing power
which may 5. milke¢ for the berefit of the Kanchuriar enterpris
Furthermore, the creatinsn of thc new company, with half the stoe
taken by the uovernment of "Manchukuo” automatically puaps
yen ££5,000,000. of Yubuc funds into.Manchurian industry. It
true, thesc furds %11l be used by the new ocompany to woguire
the Jouth wanchutia lailway Company control of :the Manchurian
prises to be taken over by the new company and leave little
cw~ital for exparsion but since the South Manchuria Railway Comp
ard the new comnany arc two ~ockets in the same military trousers o
this n ed not detuin us. Th- South.sanchuria Railvay co-rnp. after

possess

¥

having b e.. nald off (probadly) in *Manchukuo® bonds, wil
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as & resvlt of the deal additional resources with wvhich to expand
in Menchuris or in North China. (According %o recent press r

the South Manchuria Railway Company hes definitely been alleted
the task of develop the railways, rounds (roads?), harbors aad
mines of ‘North China.) It be that Bhie was one of the more
important consiferations of e deal.

Why should "r. Alkawa be willing to merge his interests, and .
those of his co-investors in Nippon Sangye, with those of son»
what more dubious economio enterprises of the South Manohwrias
Railway Company? The character and baskground of lr, Atkawe fit
admirably into the new picture. He is the son-in-law'ef Nr. Imhers,
President of the Japan Iron Foundries and a former Cadinet Ninieter,
Mr. Xuhara has been associated with.Mr. Alkawa in many of his most
important enterprises and has supplied much of his capital. Noreever,
he 1is closely assoclated with the more reactionary element in
the Japanese and was recently sentenced to prieon for his
connection with the attempted army coup of Tebruary 26, 1936,
Messrs. aikewa and Kuhara have been favored dy sudbstantial Army
support for the last few years and several of the mors important
industriss controlled dy Xippom Sangyo depend largely upon militery
orders. Thers certainly appears to be & sufficient asount of
affinity and interdependence involved to explain Mr. Atkewa's aetiem
in the matter.

M. Alkawe now seeks to obtain Ameriocan ocapital to aid in
the expansion schemes of this large holding c controlled
legally by the "Nanchukuo” Government and in faet L the Japansse
lbnntms Army and conducoting enterprises doth in Nanchuris and
Japan. It is reported that Mr. Atkawa will come shortly to the -
United States for the purposs of elfoiting aid in the form of *
ere‘its for aschinery, squipment and materials, for which hs will
exchange minority interest shares in the subsidiary companies of
the lanchuris Heavy Industries Development Compsmy (in no oase will
foreigners be allowed majority inserest or management privileges
in any subdsidiary).
Consul Boyce believes that Americens who say be approsched
Mr. Akkawa should k.ep in mind the uneconomioc nature of
e enterprises controlled dy the s the Army control, the
almost inevitable financial difficultiew of Japan in the next few
y;:r;.hth;‘p:utbluty of war with Russia, and other considerations
wnic [ ] ats. .

M.M.H.
FE: Jones: SMJ
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American Consulate
Yokohama, Japan, January 6, 1938.

3abject: ICLMTIG A RTPTRET W THE

N v Ze™o ORCGAVI-ATINE
T 720 s

I%.e Eonorable
Tre “ecretary of “tate
Washington
Sir: .
I have the honor to enclose herewith a Teport datedJ anuary 6,

1938, entitled ..ew_Fconomic Orgarization in "Manchukuo*. is report
describes tre charpe in the directing force of the aconomic devele
opmer,t of "Manchukuo* from the South Manchuria Rajlway to a new

comrary, th Manchukuo Heavy Industry Pevel -pment Company, which will
be a holding company Joirtly owned by the "Manchukuo® vernment and
the Jaran Tnduetraes “ompany (Nihon Sangyo Ksbushiki Kaisha).

. Yoskisuke ..ikawa, the promotor of the.vonturg esctibed in
the report, is axnecéed to leave “apa: for the Jnited “tates ir. &
few days. He will no doubt presernt his nlan Bér invagtfient with
~merican canttal in "kKanchukuo™ to possible ~mericar investors as
soor. as he can arrarge Lo meet thenm.

Respectully yours,
Richard F. Bovce,
aserican Consul
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Beyneit e YOLINTARY REPORT

NE: ECONOMIC ORGANIZATION
" NANCHIKUO™
Froam: Consul Richerd F. Boyce . '

Amerioan Consulats,

Yokobama, Japan.

Date of completeion: Jinmry 6,1938

Date of Matling: January 7,1938
Note; The enclosure "Japar's Ca 1 .
V‘QEE'—-X "-‘ipr-pm _
fee Lonsul Ivan B. Thite. ,.:‘
o Crg -

=

83347 0—49—3
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NEY_ECONOMIC_OHOASIZATTON OF*
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1 .
_MEZD FOR ME PQLICY

IN
SCONOMIC DEVELGPEINT OF *EANCHUKUO

"Manchukuo's* economic organization is principally agricultural ~
90£ of the populatisn is enguged in agriculture and 807 of the na-
tional income is derived from it.

The great importance of trade relations between Japan,*Manchu-
kuo," and China will be understood when one considers the poor natural
wealth of Japan and the existence of »tmdom. resources and wide
consumption markets in "Manchukuo” and “hine. (Mitsuidishi - “Japan
Trade and Indultry,'ingo 623.) .

The prjupose of YJapanese ecoromic expansion into "Manchukuo"
¢s sald to be "to bring the two countries into a common economic
urit, to avoid destructive competition, ard to utilize as fully as’
muiblo the natural resources of the two countries." (J. ohu~

o Year Book 1937, page 840.)

"The South Manchuria Rajlway Company has been the bulwark of
Japanese political and scoromic interests in Manchuria for the past
three decades.” Since 1932 the company has had supervisory control
eit' er directly or indirectly through subsidiaries ober many escti-
vities, including railways, workshops, steamships, harbors, coal
mires, shale oil glu'u. iron and eteel works, chemical fertilizer

larits, electrici { » gas, hotels, pubdblic works, such as shhools,
spitals, etc,; slaughter houses, cement, paraffin refinings,

ceramics, industrial fats ard oils, lumdber, storage, express ser-

vice, gold and lead mining, real estate, insurance, newspapers,

_etc., eto.

The vast undertakings of the South Manchuria$ Railway Cospamy,
which 1s c¢ontrolled by the J:amu. Governaent, have not been devel-
oped, or huve not developed "Manchukuo,” to the extent desired. The
theory upon which the South Kanchuria ﬁulvn{ Company worked is
s8aid to have been evolved by the Japanese military authorities in
“Manchoukuo” and was based on the idea that the sstablished capi~
talists of Japan, such as Mitsubishi, etc., should be kept out of
"manchoukuo”; that the Government should run the entire project
through the South Manchuris fei{lway Company and any profits would
accrue to the Governmert.

Without giving specific data to .bg: how far short of the
original expectations the South Nanchuria Xailway Com develop~-
mer.t progressed, 1t is non anndunced that & change must made and
that cepitalists will be giver & chance to see what they can do.


ur.lt
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11
OUTLINE OF NEW PLAN

(Supplied by
Nihon Sangyo Kabushiki Kaisha)

"MANCHOUKUO H_aVY :10" Es % 0.! ;%
"The urgent necess expediting evelopment of industry

in 4anchoukuo, more olpocnlly the heavy industiries, leaves no room
for discussion. To being abuut this development and to take advantage
of the forthcoming abolition of extra-territoriality rights which
will result in the transfer of administrative power now exercised

by the 3outh Kanchuriin Railway in the railway zone, our Co

has come to an agreement wheredby it will become a Manchoukuo eorpor-
ation and will move its head office to Hsinking.

"This new Kanchoukuo corporation shall then merge with a p'nr-
ful national policy corporation planned by the Manchoukuo Govern-
ment for the ppmpose of developing industries there on an integrated
management principle, with the ‘center in the heavy industries field,. '
In addition to managing the existing enterprises of our present
Company, the new company resulting from the merger will undertake .
the importart mission of controlling and managing the iron and ¢
steel industry, light metil manufacturing, automobile, aircraft
and other manufacturing industries in Manchoukuo, also coal, gold
and other mining industries.

“The new national policy corporation shall have a ca ﬂcl ot
Yen 450,00C,000.00 consisting of Yen 225,000,000.00 to be invested
by.the kanchoukuo Government, and the prumt capital of Yen 225,000,000
of our Company. The mew corporation shall enjoy the positive suppors.
of both the Japarese and chukuo Governments with re-put. to the .
active utilization of the assets to be taken over from éur Coma
and of raising t-e necessary funds and making available other fac l.om._:i
ities that may be necessary.

'“The following is a general outline of definite terms q.rnd
upon with a veiw to rnpocun_,g the interests of the existing "
shareholders of our Comp md to provide for the investasnt of
private capital in ianchou 8

"l., at the disposal ot proflt for eqch period, the dludonl

will be determined as follows: ’
(a) When the dividend rate for private -hnr-holdor- 1s
10; or under, the dividend for the shares hsld by
Karchoukuo shall be one-half thereof. For example,
if tre private sharcholders receive a 107 dividend,
manchoukuo shall receive a 5. dividend.

(b) any profit im excess of a dividend of 10. for private
shareholders and 5~ for Manchoukuo shall be divided
equally. roreoxuplo, if private sharholders re- 7
ceive a 12 5 dividend, "anchukuo shall reccive a
7.. dividerd.

*2. In the event of liquidation of the corporation, the rul

shall be divided between the private sharsholders and

the Governmcrt shares at the ratio of two to one up to
one and one half of the paid-in capital. Any excess ov. ‘
one and one-half shall be divided equally. :

Note: H: new holding company will be called *

Developa:nt Company.® "Manchoukuo Heavy rnduﬁry
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*3. The Manchoukuo Gsvernment shall guarartee the principle
ar.d a net return of 6¢ per arnum on all funds expended
by the corporation in connection with car:ying on entar-
prises in x.nchoukuo for ten yzars. In the avent the cor=
poratior. does not earn 6. per annum and it is necessary .
Bor the =ur.choukuo Government to make up a deficit up to
6%, the Governamat shall be reimdbursed in subsequent
periods out of any carnirgs in excess of 6. until such
time as the advance to cover the guaranteed dividend has
beer. repaid. .

"¢, Thers shall be ro k.nchoukuo tax on profii made by the
cornoration from irvestments outsids Manchoukuo. also
dividenids, paid by th- corporation to sharsholders re-
siding outsice of =archoukuo shull not be taxed. ~s to
taxztior. 1. res~ect to ent:erpriseg in =anchoukuo, tre
Kanchoukuo Joverrment shall tuke suitable gteps s~ as not
to impair the functisns of integrated manacemernt of
t-e cornoration ir the event a cha:ge ir th: tuxation
syttem vo1ld, ir thc future, cawme an a*ditional burden
to _the cornoratian,

"5, Tre cormoration s-all nat be restricted um to the divi-
dend rate in th: disnwe:zl of profits.
6. In rerar® tn the marketability of the private staras
of the cor-arutisn, the vanarese and the aarchoukuo
Sovernments s*all tuke sultsble measures so that tze
existi..c n=gotiability stall not de impair.d.
*7. "o resgrictions zill by place! I exnort of dividends«®

HARHT O—49——H4
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The follwing table is suid to be the 1ist of companies rhich
will come urder thc manacement of the new concern. (Japan-Manchoukuo
Year Book 1938, ‘nare 948.)

Capital (Yen 1,000)

Comnanies Authorized Paid=-up
Shova .'teel “orks : 100,000 82,000
Kanchou Colliery 16,000 16,000
kanchuria Xining levelooment 5,000 3,100
South Lanchuria Kiring 3,600 1,350
“hantung Kining 5,000 2,250
Fuchow Kining 1,000 750
Kainrine kining 34,320 33,620
Kanchuria Lead kining 4,000 - 4,000 -
munchuria Gold w'nirg 12,00C 7,175
Great .archuria Gold kKining 200 50
South Xanchuria _igcht ~etal 25,000 8,250
Jupan=axanchoukuo wagn sium 2,000 3,500
Dowa ..utomobile 2C0 200

1

Total »
The Kar.choukuo Government is furthermore expected to entrust
the lurger part of the work aprertairihg to the so~called “an- '
choukuo 5 Vear Industrisl rlarn, which {s scheduled to be under-

taker with a budegct of 3,00C million yen, to the new company.

Controlling Legislation : ’
Th. lar narsed by the "Manc' oukuo” Government to provide for
ti. ..ev rerime is summurized as follows: (Japan :dvertiser, December

3¢, 1927.)

"ENINYING,December 20, -- The sanchukuo Government promulgated
today ti.. u-eevirine Law of t!. Zanchuria Heavy Ihdustry #evelop-
me. t ompany, effective recembher 27.

"Urider t™e suneryisior of the ~anchukuo Governmenrt, the new
eompuny * 41l unfert.ce to develon the h.avy irdustries of kanchukuo
and at t.e sume tim Dpromote the economic tius betreen the new State
a4 4 Japan.

“The law ennisists of 31 articles, the salient feature of which
is that the Government wil' give high protection to the company's
interests und ri-hts, while the State's control will be considerably
cnha: ced.

"Scope “utlin~dg

"Glst of trc law fol ows:

"1, The xanchukuo Feavy Industry Developmert Company will invest
& steel mun fucturine, lichkt metal Jndustries, mining, motorcar and
air-raft m.iufacturing aid coal m‘nig, and will msnage these branches
of industry. <t also will oc vmpovered to invest in gold, zine,
lead u.d €0 ‘er m\ninc.

"2+ The compary wil »e recquired to establish its main office
in kasinking.

"3, Tte ¢ mrany's board of directors will be compose’ of &
presidei.t, two vice-presilderts, five or more direc4ors and three or
more irsvcctors. ihe nr 1 ent and vice-Fresidents will remain in
office five yeurs. -Fey will be appointed by the Hsinking Government,
while th. direct-rs a:d iis~ectors will be elected.
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*4. The company will be capitalized at Yen 860,000,000,
When neceasxry the company may obtain permission from the State
Minister concerned t0 increase its capitalisation.
L "S. State control will be inoreased along the following
ines: A :
*a. The right %o aproint and fix the salaries and allow=
ances for the president and vice-presidents will de vested in the
Manchoukuo Government.
*b, The company is under obligation to submit to the =
Hsinking Government a detailed report on the dusiness prograa for
sach fiscal year, .z
. "e. zlection of directors and inspectors, their di "
modification of the arttcles of associatlon, ditsposel of profiilsg .i
flotation of bonds and other important matters are to de emloﬁ“
under special Rr-guton of the State Minister concerned. o nl
4. e State Ninister concerned is empowered to Sssue,any
order considsred recessary in connection with the business @
ment of the company in case such is deemed necessary with reg
its superviaion ard control.” 3 s

'S

————

ers et

The officers of the new company will be:

Chairman ar.d President Yoshisuke aikawa
Dirsetors K. Shimokobe
T. Shimamoto
LI Tanaks
Audftors BFIRE c.-mz .
eddd ke ; O Ketaysme &
- ,: L g
ppel 3 )
» 1(.“
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L ]
i - ol 3
3
“'Companies Conttolled by Jazan Industries Ltd. i
(24hon Sangyo K.K.) ‘ 4
£/ as of March 30, 1937 ~ s

Industries established in 1912 2
1 Stock Subsoribed ..........esee.....Yon 225,000,000.00 i
% PRLA I orvabosdviorrensnsrsadasione - 198,378,000,00 ' Hi3gE
Shares - Yen 50.00 each fully paid ..... 2,370,000 shares, %
Low es « Yon 37.50 paid In cccecivuvvane 2,130,000 shares
number of Jhareholders .....ccvoece.ss - »so,zoo i ¢
otonhsuko Au:un A R ’ :

e 5

deavietescrsidterabnens

;t ‘Mning Industries

.u n *inihg co-p-ny (Cont.rolung Interest Hold by anan 4
Industries - 50‘)
hhod 1929 - : ety
1 stoek Subscribed Yen uo.ooo, «00 : o

mi 138, 750,000.00 w Lk

s - Yen 50.00 each fully pud o I,W 000 -uru PP

mu -~ Yon 37.50 Paid 1N 4ot vessvenne .100.600 shares - 3

©f Shareholders se...« 0.630 : e 4%

of Zmployees........+.30 &

mlﬂnmg Company owns The *uwm Mining Co., Nissen Stnnhip “d.
chinan Kining Co.

11. Wavy Industries
. Hitachi ngineering Jorke (Controlling Intor;;;. Held by Japan = - 2

Industries - 3
Established 1920
Capital 3tock Subscrided Yen 117,900,000, 00 £ W
amount raid In ....... 73, '
0l1d Shares - Yen 50.00 each gully pud eessvess 1,179,000 shares
Kew Shares - Yen 12.50 pald MM svcvcovccccorcns 1.“9,000 shares - .
Number of Shareholders ...... 7,580 » ,Q‘
Number of _mployees ..........30,000
Hitachi _ngineerirg ‘orks owns \.ho Osake Iron Works & Shipbuilding -u*,

2 ‘.'.,‘

C jes with capital stock of Yen 12,000,000.00 fully paid; and . ..y
8o subsidiaries including iron fonndry industry, precision s
inatrument manufacturing, etc. RRT 4

B. Hitachi lectric Power Company (Controlling Interest Held by . .. ..
Japar Industries = 43%). &
ietablished 1927 ,,

Capital Stock subocribod Yen 10,000,000.00
amount Paid In secofoenn... +250,000.00 gk

014 Shares O Yen 50.00 fully pl.ld eesnsssesss 100,000 shares e

New Shares - Yen 12.50 paid 1N scccvencecanns 100.000 ahares

Number of Shereholders ..... 261

Number of .mployees ......... 150

IIT. automotive hanufacturing Industries

ne 806 next page
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ITI. automotive aanufacturirg Irdustries
.« Nissa: .utomotive “anufacturing Company {Controlling Interest

Established 1933 Held by J. I. = 100%)
Capital “tock oubscridbe< Yen 10,000,000
~mour t Patd In ........ . 16,000,000

Nissa. ..utomotive =anufacturi-.g Co. owns the :.issar ..utomotive
Sales Co. with ca~italization of Yen 5,00.,0C0.

IV. Chemical Industries

. Japa- Chemical Tompany ~ (rontrolling Il.terest Held by Japan
Industries - 100:)

“slablished 1934

Capital 3tock Subscribed Yen 62,0C0,00C

amount Faid In ......... 53,90C, 000

~14 Chares - Yen 50.0C fully naid ........ 430,000 shares

Yiew Shares - Yen 40.00 puld in .......ees. 810,000 shares

Number of _mployees ........... 0,

Japan Chemical Co, owrs 1l cheatcal manufacturing companies.

B. Japan {1l Company - (Controlling Intercst “eld by Japar Industries
: - 60%)

Established 1921

Capital Stock Subscribe) Yen 17,500,000

Apount Patd In .....00 17,500,000

Number of 3hareholders ...2,367

Number of Zaoloyees ......2,000

Japan C1l Co, owns 40 manufacturing companies in soybear, fish oil
industries, etc.

V. Fishirg Industries

A. Japan Fishi.g industries , Ltd. (Controlling Interest held by
Japan Industrics - 46%)

Zstablished 1925

Capital Stock Subscribed Yen 91,500,000

.aount Fajd In .......... 55,500,000

0ld Shares - Yen 50.0u fully paid ........ 840,000 shures

New Shares ~ Yor: 12.50 paid 4n ........... 960,000 shares

Number of Shareholdera ....... 33,450

Number of -mployess ........... 35,000

Japun Fiahirng Industries owns 56 subsidiaries.

8, Seuth .merican Fishing Industries, Ltd. (Controlling Interest
Held by Japan Industries - 100K)

Esteablished 1982

Capital 3tock Jubsecribed ..... Yen 1,000,000

C. Japan Fishing Induetries Hessarch Institute (Controlling Interest
held by Japar Industry - 1C0K)

Fstablished 1935

Capital Stock Subscribed Yen 1,000,000

VI. Electric and susical I.dustries

~. Nipponophone Go., Btd. (Columbia} - (Controlling Interest Held by
£stablished 1910 Japan Industries - 59%)
Capital Stock Subscribed ard fully paid .. Yen 7,000,000

Number of <mployees ... 1,700 .
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VI

B. Victor Talking Machir.e Co. of J.pan, Ltd. (Controlling Interest
B.1¢ by Japan Industries - 687))

Tatablished 1927

Capital 3tock Subseribed ard fully paid Yen 7,500,000

Number of ..mployees ... 1,

VII. Plantation Industries

e Japar Industries Rub%er :stute Co. (Controlling Interest Held by
Japan Industries - 64%)

"atablished 1934

Capital Ztock STubseribed and fully pasd Yen 6,000,000

Number of “hareholders ... 1,183

Nu ber of -mployass ...... 3,100

VIII. Other Industries ard Jusinesses

.+ Daido watch Company - (Controlling Irterest Held by Japan Industries
-- 91%)

“stabliehed 1907

Canttal .tock Jubscribed a:d fully paid Yer. 4,000,000

Number of ~m-loyeces ..... 4,000

vaido aut~r Jo. pwrrs 7 subsidiaries

B. Godo *eal stuite “omp.ny = (rontrolling Interest Held by Japan
Industriea - 1007)

Istadblishe’ 1915 Lt

Carital .tock ‘ubscribed Yen 5,000,000

.mount .af: Ir. ....0...0....- 2,500,0C0

C. Sakhulir: t- amshin “ompany (~omtrolling Intcrest Held by Japan
Industries - )

rstablishes 1718

Capital “"toc~i ‘ubseribed Yen 3,000,000

D. ChuD ~ivil nyineering Com~any (Controlling Interest Held by
Japan Industries -~ 100%)

Zstablished 1920

Canital ~tock .ubsc ibed Yen 1,000,000

E. Imnerial Lumher Company (Controlling Interest Held by Japan
Industries - 100])

Established 1032

Canital 3tock 3Jubscribed Yen 250,000

e
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v
ANALYSIS OF ECONOMIC FACTORS INVOLVED

The announced intention of the Nihon Sangyo Kabushiki Kaisha
is to invite foreig: capital to participate in the development of
*Manchukuo". Mr. alkawa is said to be planning to visit the United
States very shortdy to obtain .merican capital. He will probably be
ncco-glnied by Mr. James Y. Murray. kr. Murray is an .merican citi-
sen who came to Japan several years ago as Treasurer of the :-ippon-
ophone Company (Columbia Phonograph Company) in Kawasaki. ¥hen the
company was purchased by the Nihon Sangyo Kabushiki Kaisha in 1935,
Mr. Murray was retained by the new owners and has since been acting
in an advisory capacity to the Company on financial matters particu-
larly in its dealing with american companies in the United “~tates.
Mr. Murray will therefore assist hr. ~ikawa in completing any fin-
arcial arrangem.nts which Nr. Alkawa decides upon but will not engage
in any of the promotingz activities of Mr. ~ikawa.

Mr. ~ikawa nceds money or credit totalling several million
dollare. He wunts it in the form of machine tools, factory equip-
ment, foundry and steel mill equipment, mining equipment, automo-
tive equipment, and materials. He wamts also the latest engineering
advice ard the assistance of american engineers to desigr. the
plants, purchase and install the equipment and get the new indus-
tries in running order.

He will pay well for what he buys but he warts all this on
cre it for at least three yeurs and preferably for ten years. his
pooposition is to excharge shares or debertures of the subsidiary
companies for the materials, eauipment and engineering advice
received. He cdoes not want to issue debunturee or make loans which
mativre in less than ten yeurs.

He will propose that all ..mericar dollar investments will
be repr.ser.te by shares or debertures in yen; that such yen values
will be revalued whenever they are re-purchusec by the company so
that the ..mericar investor will get the same dollar refudd, regard-
less of any possible yer depreciation, as his originul dollar invest-
ment.

The guarartee of sywch an arrangement aill be made by the
“Manchoukuo” Government in the form of laws or regulations but not
by treaties.

o american or other foreign investment will be permitted to
own a contro/ling interest in any of the subsidiari¢s, and none of
the foreirr investment will be nermitted in shares of the parent
comnany .

.mcricans vho may be approached by kr. ..1kawa should cohsider
the matt'r veyy carefully before committing themselves. ~ follow=
1n5 facts are give:. as bearinc upon any plans he miy cuprest:

1. The purpose of =r. .tkawa's invisation to American
capitalists is to obtair funds or crvdit which ar. not readily
available iri Japan to carry out his plans in "Manchoukuo." . state=-
ment regsrding Japan's carital rosourc.s, prepared by iee CTonsuld
Iva:. B. White, 18 encl med herewith. The orafit accruing to .meri=-
can investors 1s only incidertal to his varture. He would not seek
.mericar carital if he could g-t suffi-ient cupital in Japanr.

2. The success of the verture ir. "Manchoukuo” dene: ds unon
(a) the vconomic nossibilitees of Manc’oukuo,” (b . f

tre sconomi
eituation i Japar itself, ‘

(c/ the success of Jara 1§y China,
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(d) the political sup.ort of the Japancss army, (e) the contin-
uation of heavy expenditures in Japan and "Manchoukuo" for munitions
and oth.r war purios.s and (f, Nr. .ikawa's ability. 4

3. There 1s a great differernce of opinion as to what the economie
possibilities of "Manchoukuo" arc. It is .n agricultural country X
and the Japanese Governmcnt wishes to keep the market there for
Japun's own industries ard dbes not wish to establish industries
that will compet . with its awn factories. It seems inconsistent,
ther:fore, to cstablish 4 new asutomotive industry and a new aircraft
industry, as announc ¢ by the Company, unless 1t 1a being done
surely for reasnns of military def-.ce against Ruseja. The preeent
annual sMipM automotive market ir "Manchoukuo" is only 2500 units.
The annal consumption of aireraft for civil purpoees is very little.
The pri:cipul industriul »Hossibilities, from an economic point Y
of vicw, appear to be the production of iror und coal as & source ofi
supprly to Japanese industrics und for national defence.

This offi-4 is not supplied with sufficient data to report
unon the economic nossibilities of "Manchoukuo”. This data should
be availadle in th~ Consulates in “Manchoukuo." There 1s doubt,
however, as to whethcer the pronosed daevelopment is more for economic
reusons than for miljtary defense.

4. as the "Munchonkuo" Government, which is a 50% owner of the
new company and which guarantees the profits and other benefits
to .merfcan investors, is the instrument of the Japanese Governemnt,
the success or faflure of the new company will depend largely upon
th success or failure of nresent ccoromic developa:nts in Japan.
Practirally every merican or “nglish economist or business man with
intimute knowledcre of the country agrees in predicting serious
economic trouble for the country within the next three yeurs, whether
Jarun's militury activities in China succes! or fail., ss economic
conditions in Japar become worse, Japan's ability to support “Man-
choukuo® decreases and any guarantees as to profits, to exemption
of profits from tamation, to permission to export profits and divi-
dends becnme affectsd. The much advertised "Japan-Manchoukuo bloc®
is only as good as Japan can make it.

5. Japan's success in China depends upon many unknown and
unpredictable factors. The present military activity is costing
Japan a great amount of money and the desired economic expansion
there will cost a gcreat deal more. Tre Jtpanalo business men are
not bulseveé to be too optimistic, dbut in lnz case it is admitted
thut failure of their economic expansion in China would be ruinous
to Japan after the great sacrifices they are now making.

6. The Japanese admit that the prosperity of the heavy indus-
tries of the country since 1932 is largely due to military expen~-
ditures. This can easily be proved, an® no attempt has been made
to deny it. It is admitte’ that such expenditures cannot be supported
indefinitely. It follows that when the expenditures stop either
by reason of exhaustion or otherwise, the heavy industries will P
suffer a depression. s the activities of the new company in
“Manchoukuo® will be largely in heavy industries and as some of the
leading activities of the Nihon Sangyo Kabushiki Kaishe in Japan
proper, which are now taken over by the new company, are hsavy indus-
tries, it is hard to see how the Manchoukuo Heavy Industry Develop~
ment Company can fail to suffer when it loses the support of ths
war expenditures.

7. .8 the Japanese ~rmy officials are so powerful politi=-
cally and as their policies are subject to change without consider-
ation of other interesta, it is always possible for them to aba-don
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Mr. Alkawa and his company just as abruptly as they dropped Mr.
Natsuoka and the South Manchuria Rajilway.

8. The success of the venture aleso depends largely upon
Mr. Alkawa's ability to manace the huge interests he has undertaken.
Although he has been successful to date, his success has admittedly
been dus in large measure to conditions over which he has no control.
It is one thing to expand successfully in boom times. It remains
to be seen how he can do in a depression. Some, but not all, of his
ventures have succedded. Certainly his automotive ventures are not
& success and without .ramy support would have been abandoned.

9. The American investor can buy Japanese Government bonds
in New York, payadble in U.S. dollars, at such a discount that they
yield him 161. The investment in the new company has only a
6X guaranteed yield. The possibllity of getting more than 65 is purely
speculative.

10. The American invemtor cannot buy any shares of the
Manchoukou Heavy Industry Development ComRpny but only of the sub-
sidiary companies. The parent company could declare a substamtial
profit from sources not available to the american investor and the
mi-din{ might only declare a 6 dividend.

11. The American investor cannot control more than 49% of
the stock of any stbsidiary. If the subsidiary, for example, made
automobilsa, the ~merican investor gould not keep the company from
exporting to markets in competition with his Americar plant.
could not be a decisive factor in any of the acts the directors
decided ngou. He could be “"frogen out” at any time.

12. The economic set up én "Wanchoukuo” is still « monopoly,
the only change being from the South Manchuria Railway to the
Mane! o Heavy Industry Dewelopment Company. If the activities
of any subsidiary in which an .merican might invest should run counter
te the purpose of the controlling intcrests of the parent company,
they would be curtsailed even though it adversely affected the subsid-

lary.

13. s Japan has announced upon a number of occasions that
the terms of treaties should not be binding upon her when the con=-
ditions existing at the time the treaties were made have changed,
it i hard to believe that less formal guerantees, as represnted
by the laws of "Manchoukuo" would be considere’ as bindirg her
if economic eonditions in Japan became so unfavorable as to make it
difficult to carry thes éut. Up %o now the Japaness Governemnt
bas never defaulted on its bonds. It would not do so unless the
economic situation became hopeless. The situation {s becoming
more and more serious, however, and it is too soon to say that
Japan will never default. ..merican experience in Germany, Italy,
Bussia, Spain and other countries and the experience of the foreign
o1l companies in "Manchoukuo" should be oconsidered in predicting
possidilities of american participation in the new ventare. "
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December 31, 1937

Mr. Nawkine:
I am returning the i14a amolre whlch was handed to
r. %elles by the Jerman Ambassadsor on “ctober 21, 1937,
and sent to you by Mr. Sayre for comment on November 23,
%2 have come, I fesl, 5 & raihar imortont point
1A our commercial relations with fdermany. Over two years
have passed since Oermany ceassd to anjoy most-favored-
netion Sreateent 1h *hLis 0oWATr/; « yeer nd nihe months
‘a#o the Jermans made thelr propiesl for tne restoration of
that tres‘ment; e year and & half aro the fmpisition of
countervsiling dutles wan soaounced; and & gesr new
elapsed since trode vu'! resuned nn the b:sls outlined in
the “reasury Depsrtnsnt's release of Decenber 23, 1936.
~ Aince _.Jorl-n-mériun commarclsl relaticns first reacued
a stage of advanced deteriorstion o.nsidereble time hae
slipped away without any sonstruative step having been
/ takXen by thlw 0OURtFy to plade them on  oevter footing.
urinz this time, mcreoyer, we hava siven the German
Governmant no encruracamant whatever to take such a step.
““Ya 414 nat invite or ‘reply to ife earlier propreals;, we
5010 axpressed Ourselves Hn sevaral ocossinns \n terms

critical
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oritioal of its commereial policy; and in the memorandus
handed to the Jderman Asbassadcr in July to which the
present jerman Alde Memoire 1s a reply we offered the
Jerman Jovernment no incentive o respond aven in terms
cordial to our commerclal poliey, much less with a concrate
and conatructive proposal.

in these circumstinces 1t seens to L tuat consldereble
importance is to be atteched to the concilistiry languame

in which the jerman alde semolre 1s written snd to the

coneiructive naure of ite seneral tone. T woull like to

oell your attention partioculsrly to the following
FETTTTTT N

*The jerman Jovernment shares the opinion
expressed in the Alde kemulre of the Jepartment
of 3tate of July 21 of thias yesr tha® the mrst
fevored nation trestaent 1a the Wyt and salest
foundation of invernationsl treda. The Jerman
Jovarnment has advoouted and edhered to this-
onpinlon for Aecades. "he applicstion uf the
srinciple of moat fuv red na.lon trepinent, how-
evar, finds its limitstion In the necessity of
sell-nreserv: t1an of the nxtion. I lersany
to-dsy, 1n her international ‘rade preotice,
does not put this principle into effect fully
1t 1s not beciuvs ahe duwlres o replase 1t by
A Letler, so-cnlled 'bilsteral ayalem'; 1t 1s
b=oruee the ierman Jovernment agninst its desire,
has Leen comailled %0 take rec uirse 0 cEergency
sensures the drawbacks of whioh 1t fully reallzes
and ‘he detrimental affectus of =~hich have re-
pe1vedly and cles=ly beaan o.iDted out by
Relocnsban¥prasident Jr. Jenacht, the author of
the so-called 'Kew ilen'...

“"ee. e ernen dovernment 1s entirely will-
inr to »djust 1ts Lrale poliey to the principle
£ free exch.nime of = ods "8 830 3 “he neces-
sory pre-rejiisites huve omen estaollghed in the

ntl.er parts Af thea wirld, nemely, »1.hin the
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field of general currency stabilizstion, eolu-
tion of the debt problem, and equal access to
raw msterlals. The pre-requisites cannot be
produced by OQermany in her present financlal and
economio situation. They must be brought about
LYy thome 3%ates that have dlsturbed the amuili-
brium withia the other spheres.

® . .eTha Jerann Iovernment ragrets Lhe- -t
United Jtates up to now hes not seen 1its way to
co-onerate in findinz an interim solution which
woald Dave furnlashed w pracilesl sontrivution %o
Lhe realization of 1ts repesatedly-declared inten-
tion of increasinz internutioasl exchanze of
£0088.

Y. ..0ermany 18 ready and willing to accord
to the United itates the same favore tle tre.iment
as 1t does to any other couatry...

*The rermen Joverncent walc.. Las ex,resced
far-reaching soknowledgement of the principles of
Amnrican trade poliey, :ss repesiadly endeavored
to pluce the trade relztions oetween Jeruuny and
the United Jtates upon 2 new fuundation Juaranteeing
the axtension of their mutual exchanme of goods...

¢, ..,The Jermsn Government bDelieves to be in
-ag0ord with the Jovernment »{ the Jnited :ita‘es
that a Just beisnce of the sconoamic intereats of
Gereuny and the Jnlted itates an the markats of
third countries must be counted ~sons thoae fsotors
ruleil Oo«n senve lataeruatlonsl eciaumlie development
and the establisheent of universal peace, and that
tala balance will be achlevsd if the econosic
competition of tae two pecplea 1a gulded by felrness
and autusl respect.*

ihen ine Oerman ~abassal>r pressnted tnls ilde Memwoire
%o the Actiag soretary on Cotoder 21, he asked ur. telles
Af he would atudy 3%t with aympathetic consideraiion and
Af he "« ald likewise please waXs wn off:rt 1o resd not oaly
the lines but batwesn the llnes as well®. Tuls desire, that

we should read ‘Delween the lines®, was exprasse? 1n these

Sule
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sane words on another Jocasion by the First Sec
the Gerasn Wibasey “hw, I uniersiand, was resnpons
vith the Anmbaseador, 7or «refiling the Alde lemol

Pirat “ilornury in unle conversstlon aleo stated LB

/L 1L can offer to make moAwible an understanding el
the 'nited States than Lt wee in the soring of 19
The wemorandum cf .r, -elles! converastiocn wil
Jleckhoff continues, fter the sbove muﬁn@,__diﬂ' ‘

"eeeete anid t'ie menorandun was the result
own conversation® with ‘14 dovernment ‘in DBe
he wrs recently thers £nd woe due to his €
Lry to nrepere the sround for a wore favorab)
uncerstanding by the rman rovernment of the
of the United :tates with rezanrd Lo a more 1ihe)
trade tendency. The Axbassador sald that In
nerhaps this oesorendum would orepare the 4
further exchan<e of views between the two uo
whitech he hoved would be construetive and 1
more norarl trade r—lﬂuon-,hiavbﬂ-'m

* the rest of the world.*

It 1s true, of courss, that the Alde Btnm.
points out, contains & certain amount of the old I' .
tion attemoting to J.stify Jermany's nresent ‘pol . te
loes not offer speoifically ant ta gtlﬁu any’ new
tive basis for rou-nm!u 'hnnn-.\um tn‘J.‘

The nuserous assages duoted above,’ W

another aspect and make it saocable of W _
Its whole tone, the references to an mom'n ;
Ambassador's statemants surdl)y ~rovide Zrounds :
N1 T — T to—n*tb' '
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have undergone an apreciable change and that that Jovernnent
may now be ready to meke an sffort, considerably greater than
1t made in the svring of 1936, to rergh an apr-emsnt with us.
A, 1t apvears, recognizes tnis aspect of the Alde ‘emolire in
suggesting, ma one of three Hosrible courses of notion now
open Lo us, that we might ®nut aside all argument and attempt
~to . formulate a nrevosal stating the terus on which we might
restore Germsny's most-favoredspation rrivileges®.

. .. "nether or not we' g0 this far, it would certainly seem
to be not the best poliey for u 10 devote all our attention
. %0 the unfavorable aspast of the Alde lemeire, to imnore ite
favorable aspeet, and to be influenced by so doing into giving
an unsympathetie renly vhieh would constitute s rebuff to such
overtures as the (ermen Government mey be makXing ia 1t.

The maintenanoce of an unsymmathetic sttitude by thise
dovernment is not te the disadvantage of Jermany alone: it
has unfortunate oonsecuences slse for us., Three of imsediate
significance may be nnnM firet:

&) Of varamount Lm0ortance is the reaction that fallure
’ uw part. 40 respond 40 Jerman overtures has uvon the
- _’.d.m 0(” moderates in covermsent and business in
£ ‘jM“pthuﬁ‘th Party extremists,
- ,ht 0ld Germam olvil service is still largely intaot and,
. while in many minisiries it has-been diluted by the
mxmu» of Party m, its influenes under the *

83847 0—49——7
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of Party aen have arined entrence, is considereble. This %
influence, A8 is well known, lias Deen exercised to temper the

volictles of the Party, and has been a constant slewment makis
for moderntion and restraint. A continued negative attitude _ :
on our part towards ermany and GJerman overtures nlays 4 ' :
inte the hands of the 'sriy sxtremists, and correapondingly
weakena the nosition of the men in the various ministries 72
might lixe to see lermany's comservisl mollcies thapsd more in
harmony with ours, and who eould advo'onu our point of view ',
in Berlin, more affectively than we can, if they were Arovid

with some basis uron which to 4o it. It might be in our M
eat, on one ocoasion at least, to n!v- thest oo-o\lnm 10 &0 o

what they oan make of 1t,

b) The reaction of our oontinued unsympathetioc attitude ':',.'
wpon the Oerman (Government, and hence uron owr remaining :
trade with Oerwany, is to be conmidered. 7o made no reply
%0 the German nrovosals of Yareh, 1936, bellieving none %o
be necessary. Desoite our ¢illence, the 'hmn Novernuent
has taken advantsge of the vacasion nrovided by the exchange

of views bDetwern the two sovearnuents on the limited question
of our conversations of last sumter with representatives o
TF

of the 3Imazilian Government to mmise again the question or
general /oomverelial relations betwesn Germany md the lhtul:""i‘-'
States, Thie wove comes .t-u-muumr-um

1s entering 1te second year. If our decision no¥ is to 29
glve
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-
give a reply of negative nn;m to the Oerman Alde Memolre,
we may sxpect thst the Germsn Government will wsit a
¢ mddu'cﬂQ time qun 1t presants ua with a ﬂ-lill'
'quoﬂuny of exsmining m;c may have to offer, ES_;: 0
 without m.lm ‘lﬂ"ﬂwwnu. Muring thi
: the m—r-r Plan Wbm upon to develop ‘with's
2 ™ nn-ﬁw regerd W‘o& Wr very great Interest in
‘ mood-nurm e i
o) The aiywﬁm our present method of carry-
ing ou trade 'ﬁhuﬁnu and our proolslmed commercial
nnov. ‘04 the mmn nunono of this witustion,
“mlee ’bid‘ mention. At Wum » large part of the trade
’ botum !hrthnol States and Germsny i botu earriesd on
" on the basis of the four procedures 11sted in the
Tressury Departwent's prews relesse of Decesber 23, 1926,
and in partioular upon the besls of procedure nusber 2. The
effect of this procédurs hes besn to oreate *inlana®
ateounts 1n Germen benks ‘analogouns in all essential ree-
pects to ASKX, Snd to meke DUSEIBIe & subetantial volume of
. “trade of & kind which the m Btutu holde to be
"~ contrary %o the m“‘f &0 most-favored-nation
; u-mmy and which 1% Iht -m-w to persusde Nragil -
: ~to W» In W‘ﬂ possibly wlwo ip other
wr wwm:-muum why
ﬂ”nl. #W voliey, n thet 1t l“ﬂ i
**"”" thet pondv?‘t“'*o-ﬂ“l m-. ﬁomm. this
b 3 08 wethod
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:l'thd of osrrying on trade:is so obviously Aifferent 5
. from what. i pretende to be thet it uunot but have ‘en

. & shadow of dlsoredit mo m co-nnut«mllq m?
_.eyem of those. fsailiar with:1t st hone. - In the o !
. an agreenent pleoing trade Between the two nuntﬁo@vg :

y B3
,..’ new bBasie, which will not de aohieved eo long se we o

remedy to this ﬂtuﬂlu. RS Y he al et
hum to find a satisfaotory basis, xu",ur tndt ﬂl’h
o.r-m will also have wmmmum ultipste, mmm;

~for us,. Two #ay be Alrcsrned in rarticulars, .

e et

7 a) Inoressed economlo rreesurs on acruwvu;on'r trade-
e m progran develors (rarticularly shen the eon-
sesaione %o be grantsd to Ctechoslovaxia and the United

.- Kingdom are withheld from Germsny) will strengthen Germany's
.. feeling of snoirclement and will give this feeling more
_basls An Yast. One of the most lsportant abjestives of our
.- program is to relieve such preasures--not, s far av it
Wi/ s lime within our power--to inerease them, i .-
“B) Finally 1t must De recognized that the eontinued
¢+ development of autarchy in Gernsny will seké.a.return to
more liberal sommercisl policies more uw-nn aj1rrieult,

-7 . In pravious dlscussions of the question. of shether this ;
s Government:should aeeX a besis for some form of commercial
%. \,.-gg ‘agreenent with Germany, we have be#n inclined,. T feel, to
.'._f"< place too much emphanrls uren: the possible itfn}c‘ot.o-l
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} X%y '.., T T s
/‘l-rv; ‘L oan mmm the genersl iuropesn #itua-
}31 ‘%ion, cﬂ 200 °11ttle upon the sctual geine which we 9‘

- % »

“0+ mehieve for-our trade thereby, The msznitude of the -

decline which our trsde with:Oernany her sufféred 1a gn
1na3estion of the trire that'ls at stere. Mot a1l "‘v ;
lost m‘no. of course, 0ould be won baok; sone- pur! "
be permsnently gone, . .om to new Aomestic industries in
ther fi @m“ of supply. mut given

o

£ nhh bLaeis for trade
m the two omtru-, .ﬂlh _undoudbtedly oould be
regovered, mt.mm‘ht the trade *l‘hh"
mﬂ Anerican M‘lnﬂ‘th; derman market’is & hot-
house development, it -q bo expeated in turn so be !
mo&w, and 30 die out before, an expanding volume

A

#
. of healthy wuswﬂo-xu figures, taXen:from = ’ ;
e |
. Gersen tmuthc. are. ‘nxu svlasncs.of the -am-u H
of our . loss.. tyeip . )
(thouusa o¥ i’) &
193133 Av, 8,199,063 11,96
1928 c,ua,m EAO 6‘79 ..'I.
© 1938 - 4,217,948 237,728 5,50
let O mos, 1936 3,138,043 176,029 5.8
19t #-'mos., 1937 - 3,070,000 ° £00,900 -0.1»

Sernan Imports of Cotfon
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50 ‘ RS

{thoussnds of R¥) .

1931-33-Av, . < 311,634 ° 298,2200 7 2a¢

1938 20,702 71,132
L 1936 287,702 TR TR A
" 1et 6 mos, 1976 118,800 - S

B . let 6 mos, 1937 - 102,908 , -
RS e T2 v X

193133 Av, e,m,su i as.u 5" ,,
1938 4,269,687 . - 189 m‘*"l"-"‘ R
1936 4,768,048 172,001

let 9 mos. 1938 3,487,884 . :

1st 9 wos, 1037 4 P81 ,281

sy
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" trade, What 18 nesded now is a Aefinite Aecirion on the .

part of thia Covernment whether it prefera, in view of

the many attendant 4ifficulties and uncertainties, to

_allow trade between the two countries to continue in its

present state mvmbnbly to Aecline etill further, or «:

whether 1t s -:llim to explore, in informal lntinhcm. !
with the Qerman Oovmont tho poreidiliity of resening
some s Teement thet wuld hﬂnc improvenent.

An agreenent with Germany, making poesinle large
inoreases i.n oxﬁorujntlouhﬂy of & numver of staple
sgriocul tural products, would not pe ¢ifficult to formulate
end alght prove oan-ldcr-sz easler to negotiate than we
have sny 1des of, .

It 1e sdmittedly out of the «queestion thet any sgreement
oould De devised thet would provide Arerigan trade at once
with full equality of treatsent in the Jerman market, The
§sp Vetween the trestment Aweriesn trade now enjoys snd the
ninisun -Moh this nonrnnn eould consider full equality
of treatment is too gEreat to bo oridved at one jump, In
these ciroumstencss the United Ciates e confronted with
the eholoe of regaining equslity of trectment and of
restering 1ts lost trade in two (or thres) stages, whish
iapliea socepting lese then full equslity in the first or
‘interin”® wtage, or of continuing to maintain the |
position thet tt must have "s1l or nothing® and in fee$
get nolhing.
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AR interim ssreenent should of eourse oontsin fyull
asrurances that the conmarsisl relations between the two

oountries =re to De «overned in rrinciple by the rule of:

equality of trestment s-rlied to all forms of‘yontrol of

trade and of payments therefor, while The trestment of (A !
Aderiean trade by Jermeny for which it rrovides in faot
should rerresent a subnstantial arproseh to enusl trest-
nent in thile unrestrioted -;ulc »nd hence aonetitute p =
subatantisl improvement &var yresent tresteant,

In very brief outline =uch an agreement miyht be
envisaged as follows:

The agreement would be conoluded under the -u‘hor(ty
of the Trede Agreements Aot and would ooirrhi‘t-o '
sehedules and general proviaions scoording t; the usual
pattern of this country's trade agreements.

Behedule I would contain a list of Auty concessionas
and s second list, robsbly longer than the first, of
products on which (Jermany would avree to Llrsue i=ngpt
permits up to s sreoific lloun!‘for eacn, fdchedule II
would eontsin Auty concessione granted Ny tin nited
States to Uermany.*

In the general provisions the inited rtutwniqnd

Germany. would guarantee to esoh other unconditional

moet-

¥Fiatudy mwade nmome monthe ago on the barie of 1084 flcures
showed Germsny to be the firet eurrlter of 700 iteme, and
the firat, seonnd an’ thiprd surrlier of 1,516, ‘f the M9
itemn, 654 were Autisdle, ANE st retes over 28 rergent

ad valorem,
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vnoﬂ-fnvom-n-tlon trestpent in respect of cuetoms duties

and rolntoa matters, The usual article sn monopolies

‘and the ro«nuy-odaptn provision on exchange oonml

as well as the ninoyr u'ue\u of our standsrd vrovh\m, :
would slso be inoluded.

As m.ﬂsmuuunuvo restriotions the United stntu
mld obtul rull mnty of treatment on a vast
uJoﬂty of the promn of which it 1ie norn-uy - nja-
uwun- to o.nny. On & certein limited nusber of the

lm‘ mlo, m, the ouotas allotted teo
the Unlto‘ aum in the *interin’ mrlod would fall
m-umm short of provulu full equality of tr-n.nut
on the basis of the nrﬂunhun periocd formula but in
sach ense ﬁq vonu mrnnt a large incresse over
Om'l pnmt IM. of tho goods in ouestion ﬂ'o.
the Uni“. lt.tu.

S

,,/’n n recognized that the firet remotion of many -nn

ne thlt uw oo-ouhl qrnnont with dermany would \0
bad domestio peunoo u m-c certein groups would oprose
1t bitterly while m general public would show for 1%
1istle m\hunn M AR agraemsnt might De axpestad

for s period to ssuse the Adminiatretion onb-rrumut,nu to

reflest sdveraely upon the trede-agresments rrocru. f‘l'no

situstion might, however, be short-11ved. Cortunly.m

best
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best politics of all, st .ny>t1-o, ie the politics of -
Prosperity. An arreement with Germaty, 1f at all
comprehensive, oould hold rromine of xrester gsains for ks
Amerioan exporte, and partioulerly Avericsn wrie\nt\u;i].
exports, than an asreenent with any other country. If
an agreenant wsere concluded following next -;;_tup_n'.
eleetions, a year and a half would still renain Defore ‘
the Qtpu'atioa ot the Traﬂo A‘I‘Oﬂ.lﬂl Aot, n‘nﬂ;‘t;; e ’.f
years before the presidential electione, lu -m-n ite o .‘
benefislsl sffeots could be influencing snd softening
» . i

[

puhuo opinion,
In the oontﬂbut!oa which 1t would make tonrds tho

nun of peace a cownercial eyreement with Gomny wuu

" merit, and might well receive, much .ppro'nl ‘U thc
: Aneriosn people. It 1e true that the mt has

ooun-oo been sdvanced thst sueh an qrnunt ma tm
$0 inorease Germany'r sggressiveness, ond atd Her to
earry out her srmament program and nn‘utoly h'm; wr,
I thie 1 true, then the besis philosophy of iho‘tr‘do-
qﬁmnt- Progras 3¢ wrong, 'oula it not bo Do
ressonable to expeot that an -gnmnt b-t'un Ocmuy wnd
the United States would be » flotar n\unc for Pescet
It would facilitate ’m-ay'o mu-iuon or Tew materiala;
1t would sasiet 1%ts export industries: 1% would be g

' proef
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Proof %o the Jermen peorle that the demoorstic netions are ¥

‘not opposed to Germany's welfars! and it would rob the .-

four~Year Plan's drive towsrd incraseed sutarchy of some
of 1t raleon 4'étre,

Begomnendation

It 1s recommended that we investigate wnet the German
Oovernment may have to o!f;_r, and 1f that dnvernment seems
inclined o makXe a sincere effort to meest ocur point of
Vtﬂ,‘ that we nﬂ éut the detsils of an interim agreesent
(parhaps along the lines sugzested siove) with the thought
in mind of making public announcement of our intention to
negotiate after next autumn's elections,

As s first ster in this 4irection [ bLelieve that we
ahould make » reply to the iermen Government's Alde Nemolire
in friesdly terss. e should avold in 1t any forsal
restatament of our cos=mereial pclicies and principles,
wnieh the Gersan Governsent hes slre=ady been ﬁutmtod
in ad nauseam., ¥We should aleo avoid maring it a refutstion
of statements in the Alde Hemolre, or s further argumen-
tation of our views and position, If we are aver to mend

our commercial relstions with Germany, we must sdopt s

_more dympathetie sttitude than that. e sre nlaying e

part that ia unduly severe 1f we walt for »11 of ‘the
mxtinn_n %o be surplied by tne party which te in the
weaker aituation and for sll onnatructive sugseations to,

aome
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8 . @ome from the one least in . porition to ma¥e them, 4
X

instead, we should refer to the eomllhtory \"Illl". §
ln the Alde Im!n am w-ruouhrly ta the 'lor-u

Government's nrﬂ-om. to the mmn:uny of an *interia I
solution®, nnﬂ ahoulc -uu simply, that we ngnt the

‘present etate of the commerolsl Felations betwesn the : '-i*
7 \vo countries, thn we are not unwilling to oaopmto ﬂth
g Ocmny in uonng an interim Mlmon nd"tht. 1t the X

o
"Gernen Oonrnunt .hou).d osFe to renew 1ts Wigkestiona
of 1938, with oortun -udinontlom, e -ouid givh thes
aympathetio oonsideration. , :
s A cu“-ntod rcrly to the Gefman Governsent wlong these
llMa ‘Lo attaghed horoto. : eV EaR i ¢
A to Foonad Ty qPebae
2 Ry
e -~
: ) ]
: !
o ¥
d w 3
€ x AT <
i i

!_Aub&llm:#n - o ok A\ '
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Jenuiry 8, 1938,

Ang IR AR =
Nr, ﬁm:

I sam returning the German alde-usemolire
which you sent me on Noveuber 23 together
-1!& . memorandum by ur, Darlingion.

!!n m-ltlou taken in this memorandum
seras to we entirely soumd. There is much
%0 be sald for the view that a c¢ontinued
unsyanethetio attitude on owr w.rt would
tend to weaken further the no=ition of the
sore moderats elvments in the derman burcau-
orecy. Vaoreover, shen our concessions to
be made Lo the nlved Kingldos and Canade
are withheld from jJersany, S00noR10 nressure
on Germany will be iLnoreased and the drive
towards autarchy =ill be given greater
imnetus, results diamsetriocally mposed to
what ve are striving Lo achieve through
the trade-agreesonts »rogras.

It is fot the intentlon of course i
that any nublic stens be taken to conclude

a trmde agreenent with dermany »rior to the

»lecbions in the fall of this year. ‘owe 1
ever the neriod vetwesn now and then il ht

well be utilized in ocarrying on inforaal
#nd eonfidentlal exnloratory discusatons
with & view t0 working Hut anewers to the
difficult questions involved,

Vr.

P .
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. Dlﬂl:sto:hmmﬁ out, ;&n G
Trade Aﬁlooﬂnu with Gersany holds r
possibilities for an expansion g#

gOI‘:I, mlcuhru of wtomult. el Hro-
uots an agroemsht wl

countr s And that such an n o mould
vrobably be an important force making for
world veace, These noints seem to we to
be also well taken. e

If a wesorsnlum ifidlosting & readle
ness to enter into exploratory dlscussions
were given to the jerman “mbassy 1% would’
be desirable to inform them that such dise
cussion® must be of an informal and ocbnfi-
dentinl charaoter, e %

Sinee the subjeot 1s of such out-
standing iamportance, I balieve 1t would
be desirables for it to be further Als- -
cussed with the interested division., I
belleve that you will wish, therefore %o*
send the flle next to Tu, since 1% has:
not yet been seen by thAt Division, and *
then back B0 SA for gonaldarstion of Jur
oconment. ] TeY 2

Aarry C. Hawkins.

TAINRISRD AR gt
0t ek o4 ¢
SNy t'-‘a’:»’.;&"
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MEMORANDUK

The United States Government nas devoted oareful
e%udy t0 the Alde Memoire left Dy the Jermsn Ambassador
with tbhe Aoting Seoretary of State on October 31, 1837.
Waile it cannot subsoribe %o s number of the contentions
sdvanoed by the Oexman Governsent throughout the Aide
Memoire, it has noto_d with satisfaotion the Geraan
Qoverament's willingness, jiven certain oconditions,
"to adjust its E!m polioy to the prinoiple of the free
exchange of goods® and uo. assurance that *it is ready
40 accord to the United States the ssme favorable trestsent
that it doas t0 any other ocountry".

In partioulax, the United States Oovernseat has
noted with deep gratification the Gerzan Governaent's

renewed affirsation of its'belief in, end adberence to,
she unoonditional most-favored-mation principle. As

the Oerman Oovernment knows, the United States is

N convinoed
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the world's commercial nations, are best served by tlh o
application of the prinoiple of equality of opportunity §
and treatment not only to tariff ratea, but also to all
other measures that may be adopted to co?trol trade or
payments thersfor.

The United States Government keenly regrets that,
although almost two and a half years have passed since the
suspensjion of the most-favored-nation provisions of the
Treaty of Friendship, Commerce and Coasular Rights, it
has not yet been possible to reestablish commercial
relatione between the two countries upon thie basis. In
ite Alde Memoire the German Government intimates that an
interim solution mi bt be found wnich might furnjish a
practical contribution t0 the realization of the desire
of both countries to tnnfe-ue taeir exchange of goods.

The United States notes that the German Jovernment still
considers the su,, estions made informally by it in March
and May, 1936, as a basis for the neyotiation of an

agresement of this nature.
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The United States 1a not unaware of the economic

1

- and finaneial difficulties with which Germany ie

confronted, Without commenting upon the German Gov'rn-oﬂé‘i

nr’ulylu of the origin of these Alfficulties, 1t rooomg:n'

the limitations which they presently impose upon Germany's

possibilities of asction. In view of these circumstances

the United States Government ie ready to cooperste with

' the German Government in seeking some temporary, or
interim, solution to their common problem, which would

; regularize Oerman-Amerioan commercial relations pending

their reestadblishment upon & full most-favored-nation

basis and et the same time facilitate and hasten the

attainment of that end. Any plan designed to provide

¢
such a solution, in order to be acceptable to this

Government, must be based upon an agreement that ;ho
commercial relations between Germany and the United SBtates
are to be governed in principle by the rule of equality

of treatment, applied to all forms of control of commerce

and of ocurrent commercisl paymente, and must orovide that

the treatment to be accorded in fact to Ameriocan trade by

83347 0—49- %
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']

' Germany during the interim period shall represent a -

substantisl approach to equal tre-tment in this.

unrestricoted sense and hence constitute a substantial

- fwprovement over present trestment. The suggestions

offerad by the German Government in March and May, 1936,
while they may be construed as responding in general
terss to the firet of these conditions, fall short by a
considerable margin of satisfying the second,

If the Germsn Government should care to. renew its
suggestions, modified in the sense outlined above, this
OGovernment would be plessed to mcoord them sympathetlo

consideration.

Department of State,

Washington,

TAtDarlington:MpPD
12-31-37
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s

A portice, or thia t:olegram
must ¢ -lo.uly varaphrased
teforc Lein; cormunicated Datzd Tarunry 11, 1938
to anyonc, (&)

Sco:;ztt:';.' of State,

Vashington.

24, January 11, 3 pems {GHAY)

Pollowing for War Departosnt

(D7) QRAY)  YSiner thy cantur: of Nanidng the Tro %
has mrlted avay, fighting has prastically cressd cxcnnt

on the Csinpu line, and the #ilitary ehiefla bave becn at
a loss for a plan of action., Thr Chivvs: rralize that

they cannot cormpete in a atard un

realize that they are extended dancero

sec an apparent targst to strike et that will give them
a decision, Both sides arr in a gquandary, the Jopancse

hoping the Chinese will esk fopr oo, the Chinrse hoping

for tnt-rventiom by a third rouer onb

quit.

(G-aY) the Chineee a3l andy Reds have s
dcfinitc plan, the essenee o v ich 15 the adoption of
guerille warfare on & wide scuic i thie nobilization of

the masses. This prograua haz o atrons ¢

ral and ha
»

zainrd pepuler backing. (E17D ne Kuomintong

lgaders wve been forcrd to to
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is m:.q win bg B‘opt"d and t.iwc ibut

e

Mtbt;«‘ serions cffort to opposc’ tug’ J’nmn'

-u'rv. e qutsb**oh 19,' ook o mq:d?

ht..nq-'bu gonclude aabioﬁ By amu m.u
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23

i Alde-Kémoire.

Die Deutsche Bosievnm(' t_nﬂt:._dh;n dem M’-‘
Mémoire des Departuent of s;nto' ‘V\él 21.Ju11 a.78. sum
Ausdruck gebrachte Auffassung, dad die llhtbuunﬂi-
gung die beste und sicherste Grundlagc des mtcmuo—

mon Handels ist. Sie nn duu Aut!umc ;mumum
i ] -
ae

vertreten und bafolgt. Die Anwdndung-uu'arundygt‘g ? j:‘ i

der Meistbegiinstigung findet aber ihre Grenge an der

bagalr

ein bonma »gcmntn ‘iutt. .
:' } 7237 "*fr“ I L Aui

mchte. Die Doutaohc Regierung hlt 'rm
L Sagerand

o

Wunsoh zu NotmaSnahmean greifen ﬂucn, am
‘.1’?
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v

ku‘&on‘mwh der Urbeber des sogensnnuten "Heuen Plans®,

R

Reichsbankprisident Dr, Schaciht, wiederuolt deutlich

gekeangeichnet hat. Bin grandsitslicher Gegensats 2wl-.
; %

: schen dem von Deutschland angeblich befolgten “bilate-

ralen aﬁtn’ und don.»ﬁigthsuutigmgssyntim bestent
-uprigm ntch.t. Er kannschion deshulb uicht bestehen,
~weil Deutschland du auch von den Vereinigten Staaten
euf Grund des Wchtlxuneago-etiel' vom 12.Juni 1934
mcm;dto' sm.; der Meistbegiinotigung mit Tarifeb-
reden gar nicht aufgegeben hat. In Handalubko@ mit
mohr-u- 50 ilndom ist Deutschland awuch heute noch

an den Grundsatz der unbedingten Eelgtbogunatigug go-A

bm‘n. und gwar ‘such bei denjenigen Stasten, ns.t d.m
1

zdnm ul 1w-ou bo-wnn. Es mag -

¥ T

Wmu uuui. :utuo Auffassung, wonach dte

mmtm tuh.uoh;ur die nuucmt.uuu

'w -m auch nur in ‘don Prozentsats einer mso-

Zenannten
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genannten “reprisentutiven Periéde® — miti@en

der unbedingten niqts.m-tigmg, wie’ er eloh nad

ner historischen Entwicklung in Wissenechaft und rrull

heute darstellt, im Finklang steht oder nicht. i‘ntllhh—

y 4

lich hsben ate vu’-qimgten Staaten’ nlbat'n;‘cht in

i

v+ allea geit Juni 1934 sbgeschlosvenen Handelsabkommen

auf einer uneingeschrinkten Anwendung der Meistbegin-

stigung in dieser Auslegung bestanden. Auch Deutsch- ‘%_ !
land ktnnte in seiner gegenwiirfiger; wirtachaftlichen ;

Notlage trotz Anerke.nu; des Grundsatzes éiner repri= 5

niocht machen, ' as BGE gmil

vl Die Ursschen der gegenwirtigen Notlage

f;; VI e M M‘mﬂ‘ der Joromigtu ‘Stdaten bm. 81‘ :

‘Li ; -~ —' “’

P ,,s .u vor allea in un uneeligen Folgen des M-o P

\
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wesantliche Grundlager teiner Rohsinfibeschaftfung ge-

{

nommen und zugleleh untraibuere dwnlae over.flivitungen

N
(o]

auf 'rlegtr hat, o den ;0.i:ticuvien Tunlan en «u. d-r
Druck derjenigen Re;ierlmycn wicerer Lnder, Jdie thre
Absatzmirkte fur deutsciie Wuren nur «iter vesanderen
‘Bedingungen zu tffnen b:vit waren, Die:r war vor anllem
bel L.ndcru dexr Pall, denc.. [« eniber o r deulsuie
Hondel aktiv war an: ..iv oo s otten Drucs uusdbten, um
sich wus dexr de.atichen activa, tl.e {ir jiire Ku itulfore
derungen gu betfriediyens Jnter diecer Urucxk ertstanden
die Clearing=v:rtrige, <ic 4l Uindun . uer enien Re-
trige zur Folge huten, 1o Deatocolans Jral r oGuza
verwenden konnte, Kilute ii Luauder: zu titigen, nmit dee
nen der deutscne jiandel jaguiv war, wie z,8, @mi. den
Vereinig’ten Steaten, Die heute iu der duncen Welt ver-

breiteten syntm der Eontin; .ntierung, des Cleurings,

exr
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der Kompensation usw. sind nicht von Leutvenland erfun-

den, sondern Deutsciluid aufgezwungen worden, Die Duuto;f

sche Regierung ist durchaus berci@, ihre andelapolltif*‘
mit dem Grundsatz des ireien 'uczxuuutuuagho; in E
klang zu bringen, sobald in der iibrigen ‘lcl} die V_ :
setzunzen hicerfir gegelea sind, unﬂAnwar auf dem G;-

. [
der allgemeinen Wiihrung;sstabilisierung, der Lisung des

~

Schuldenproblems und des gleichbsrac:cigtnn Zugangs su

A L

4
he!

den Rohstoffen. Diese Voraussetiungen kinnen von Jeutse

land in seiner jegenwirtijcn Finanz— und Wirtschaftsl

nicht geschaffea werden, Sie riacen von den Staaten he

beigefilhrt werden, die das Gleichgewicnt auf den anderen .

Gebieten estdért haben,

II.
Die Deutasche Regier ng bedauert, daB die
einigten Staeten eich tisher nicht zu einer Zusamme:

arbeit bereit gefunden haben, wi eipe Zwlvchenlieung.

b eiatitid il
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y : : = N :
2% =053

.

=

finden, welche zu dt’ v ruirku..x.m._, ihrer y}pﬂ.{;ﬁo&t

]
28 4 z‘.‘:
erkllrten Absicht, den internationalen Gﬁtnrwt ;;;
’-.< ”:
7 vergriBern, elaem pruxtischen Beitrag geliefext ha=
2 ben wUrdq.

Wenn nach den Worten des Aidc-‘..zémou"&. den
Hundel anderer Linder in des Vereinigten Steaten gleiche
Moglichkeiten gewihrt werden, sofern dicvee Linder die
Ygg,iqi.gtc:x Steaten ihrerscite nicht diskriuminieren,
) .-,o ,mut die D‘cutqckvt, le‘;ler\m.: test, da8 die Vereinig-
k3 Vt-u ltu.ton von Dcuupunm nicht oiukrmin;grt worduu

= w«m ist ber-zt die Viroimgten Stasten so ¢uu-

8tig wie irswﬂoin hnd zu bdwndeln. Dariuber huwn N-

e ueﬁnﬂ* Veveinigten Stutcn schon M

b.!iuw von frei Vurtugbu-on Dcneu
; mm als andere Linder.

. L
)‘"{M‘kohrt fithlt sich Deatschland aber yon

“den Vercinigtén Staaten diskriminiert. Die Verelnigten-

Staaten
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i e

Staaten gewihred pewlisesii@ncaic . Lindeiw, die giuighs

falls ihrer Einfahr und des zb.hl\an,,'sv:.rkg)ixg =it denl

“ ‘lande Becohrimkunga: auferloden, ‘olatbe livtizungs

da8 diese Linder sich ibrerceits zu iher uneingese

S0 0 7 tem Aawendung a8 Gru.dsatzes ‘der eistbeg:
i  welt er sich auf die Zutellung '¥da Devicen nsca &

© 7 Zentssts einér repiisentutiven Poricdc besldkt, ve
‘lich heben verpflicnten milssen. Die Deutsche Rezie
Yann ‘den'Gruny. nisht ‘cPkonnen, warum dle Vereinigt

Stesten nur im Verbiltnis 2t Q}é@tagzxiw;;'ﬁié' Gewiih

S 22 -, s } B i @
£ ger Meistbeginstigung davss abhingly fiched, das De

# ' 14hd sofort und olihe jede Bianchriinkung diegen Grundsw
441 % qn ger Praxis dutchfihrt,

.

i % pie Dewteshé Regierung bat wi Larholt

3z TN & 4 S R A
L ~ . such gemacht, unteér ausdriicklicher ftcltgehgi!g‘{"
" der Orundsitze der mmeriianischen’Handelspolit
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iensajstauscies Mnlatenﬂa Grapdlaie zu .unu-.m :
hat MWCN@ u ﬁwg Anregungen vonm HI‘.':‘& A”‘ Nlmt

: trxmt'mgm zu ¢lnem von der Ame-

Omlemn ?rao;ebogan kmatrukuu

e
. e w«, ohue hierauf bis hawcggmm

vl ( nrt Cﬂtlm 'h haben. Diese BEriclirungen m-m dnf-

Rt i3 Mot ks ]

o3t

t 1 : 1
;H‘ugll 8 uic\t vemr;nm,

i
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vird m dte Dnnt-ohi ﬁcgiamn; es in ihrer !hnﬂ hlba.

.’. :;,'tﬁ' =
T dnrch untcrschim direkte mhnu:l.on Jedt lu h‘g'_.

.i" Ware auf dri%tcn ﬂaton wattbnorb.flhig zu un‘un.—m :



|
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Zusammenwirken dieser veiden FPuktoren ma, dunn eine Ver=-
billigung der deutocuen Ware cinceircten sein, die den
Wihrungevorsprung des Bezieherlundes oder cines mit der
deutschen Ware konkurrierenden dritlen Landee iberstieg.
Die Deutsche Regierung ist sber bemiht seweson, diesen -~
im tibrigen schwer kontrollierbaren — Fallen nachzugehen
und fir sofortige Abstellung Sorge zu tragen. In jedem
Falle ist die’Deutsuhe Regicerung sorgfiltiy derauf -bedacht,
Qa8 die Selbsthilfeakiion der deutoclen gewerblichen Wirt-
achaft doﬁ Charakter einer Beihilfe zur Uberwindung der
durch Abwertung hervorgerulenen Wihrungsvorteile anderer

Linder behiilt und nicht dariber hisnausgeht,

Iv.

Zu der Statistik Uber die Ausfulir der Vereinig-
.

ten Staaten, Deutscilands .nd der ibrigen Liinder nach

Brasilien ist folgendes Zu bemerken:

Die
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Py
S}
)

Vereinigten Stuaten Automobile, Benzin, Petroleum, Kine-

raltle, Gummimaterial, Rundfunkgeriite, Blech, Tafelobst,

34 Frucht- und Gemiisesiifte, leer, Weizen usw. nach Brasilien
austilhren, umfaBt die deuteche Ausfuhr nach Brasilien
sanz anda’x"ely.‘luron, wie Steinkohle, pharmazeutische Pri-
parate, Gérato. K;pfen, Felle, Leder, Anilinfarben uswe

Die in dem Aide-Mémoire ungefiihrten Ziffern

_ iber die prozentuale Beteiligung dea Deutschen Reiches
und der chxi..mtgten Stc_lgo_x_; an der brasilianigohen Ein-
fuhr nlloin‘ge})‘cn dbrigens kein ricutiges Bild, da sie
nur von der Binfuhr m{tilSN ausgehen. Zur Beurteilung
der Prage, ob tatsﬁchlgﬁyh‘der deutsche _l;t‘_tbqworb die
amerikanische mnrunz-"z;;gz; Braslien zuriickgedringt Lat,
ist es wcscncllic.h, aunh_die Emfuhrzi;fern Brasiliens
in der Vorkriegszeit zu bericksicitigen. Hiemachergibt

eich Zolgendes Bildr

Beteiligung

83347 O—49—— 9
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e

V. . , ’ A

-
1
i3

&ao‘mwmezmg hat zu ihrem Bedauern

‘.»

r

. Wmimum Lindern in’ der ame= °
: wk mse

F AN R OH

; Die MW"‘&W‘ sich mit der nu-m der

* c,.,‘nt >

Pt dcr u m-uccn Faktoren gehtrt, die der -1rucmnu-

om h‘lﬂ.mm und der aligemeinen Bcfriedmg dor 'olt

3.9

B, wak umm. und M diour Ausgleich aint‘roton d.!d.

y J .
%ﬁm Wettstreit der beiden nmuc m
BOAC T L i r

ﬁl&m und gegenseitiger Acitung golenet ut.

; "‘ ,,1
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ALUY WBKOIRE

4

4
The Gerwan Ambassador ou June ¥, rating oa Lm&uﬂ' 4

tions from his Govarument and refefrimg to an invite

¢
§ «

cxtonddlt ki by She Pt St"l.'oury‘ s % el
“iAR Blm 'ie neture of the oo-o;‘l;;c '-u‘cll»:tttxchlo
~of the United “tates &varmn were emnn: ultw
St $16 " wae Wedkisen temiinidr 4k i Prasiltes

© Miniever of Fimasce, wade oral representaiions %o fhe

Under Secretary raisisg the questios whwther thase gom~

versaiisns did not iwwelve uawarrastes and uafeds Later-

- ference on the part of the United States in trade Felal

betwesn Germmny and Brasil. The Asbassador stated that

Garsany during receat years had been um 10 ro-
tuild its exports to Prazil, wailch hed hu.”ulﬂ 3
after the ¥orld “ar, and that it had. omly _rnuﬁy.
1a dofug a0 and in fact in eomewhat szceeding it_cA

percentage in !Taztlian importatioms. This nm 3

o
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net constitute & SAZERY T jecpsrdy to ARerican (omeer-

cial 1atersyte 1n Lrasil and che increvsed -rede fiad uot

: Dou Serived et tue srpensg of tie m)i ed »utm;’_m
R ,, ;

ANDASPREOT anid that Bis Covartaent vup it nesrtily

A axcord with she principl s maintsiced by lne Jovern

sent of the daited 33as%ss as 10 the aecessity of wnoon~
" ditiomal w.oet~fevered-neston trestssat and *a §9 the need
" “few the slimimatiem of trade barriere, ead that tie
‘dutarchic pelicles sow Pursued by Cermany wers intented
sly te o¥tala (er Sarmmm exports the same Adveatages
RIS U ‘.«mﬁu\fkw; EEEEEL L SN SN

waiok hid soerusd te tis experis of the United States
aad of otker greatl commorcial n:tions tarcugh the deval-
whtien of their surreceles. MNa coacluded by saying tast
bis QOvermment reeerved cowplete Liberty of netiam %o
SAks suoh messures s» 1% might find ascesedY; in case
aotivities of the UGovermment of Jhe United “tates should

Asad Lraxll %o limit its trade ~ith Cormany.

.

Aa oral reply waa at once made Lo 1he AmbRasader's

‘represest.tian. IV Ae 80w desired tc ownfira amd smplify

RN
’ oin
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this reply.
Thas Ambassagor hap sxid tuat the Cerman

Goverument is in hearty accord with the ;:u'ilclpl"

maindained .. the Government of the United Ltates

as %o the mecessity for wu:i-favored-astion trestment

i

asd ihe removal of irade tarriers. The Sovercmemt &

5

of the United States does ludeed attach gret im-

portance to tns primciple of ecualivy of treatmeat

ia istercationsl commeXce s the most satiafactery

L

be reconstructed &% a persaneat foundation fer

“pence.

The Covermment of the United Statas bas

ceen moﬁorha to promote the restoration of
1ntmati§n‘l trade thTougd the immediate rt&ﬂl.
of nondv; trade barriers and has adopted as the

mosi practical meane to thies end & progras of negoe~

tiating
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tiating vilateral trade agreements with individual coum~
tries whille extending to all couatries which do mot dis-
erimisate against its trade the benafit of the tariff redee~
tiens and other trade advaatages it grantis any cewatry
(Ouba alvays sxospted). The United States hes alse wrged

on other oountries, and espesially ea the great commereial

countyies whish exeveise a preponderaat influenes en the
commersial polistes of the world, the adoption and astive
axsoution of similar principles and polisies, snd the
abendosnent of policies and prastices which oonfliet
with asd Shrenten to theart the novensnt for resterstion
and Liberulisation « werdd thade.

mmmmrn-’-nu.umnom..
compansation arrsagenents make access to thelr markets
Gopend wpem the hluiniag frem cther eeumivies of spestad
terne of paymemt hieh Tequire purehase of thelr swperts,
and do 2ot tharefore permit the full sad ordisary setiss
o it euigesttien, 1hé ssmeretal peliey of
the Baited States impeses 20 swoh Tequirement on the

apert tyade of other countries md iwvolves no ssonsmic

ooerolen. The United States seeks equal ity of commercial
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certain reasomtble aaxd rmpuud excaptions. It dm

% ]
-~ !
g
2 4 {
other coumri- e unuty ol’ om:o-nulty to buy rod nour:

iR the United senen, subjeet only to the requirem

5

thh.t countries wm r-edn Mnthmtory

e B TR Y b

.. . from the uut-‘ suh- mul. not uuﬂuun mm ho

!}CJ WEYe Qir L

.:- .United Siages, and t2 mngmm,pu gm-t oty

La viomda Zaver of Oube. It.ds et sm&m of

S aeentng WavEatage for TheUalted Dustes M IV wWill 1a ..
..,n... Tallod T8 (U ot var¥e"to HHOARYS o goneral
I £ 4

u'ctun in tu vol-: o:; ;:).u of iltu-uml tride
k- rhigh: m imited mm w tho vorld vﬂ.l Mn
g Loy v oot "'s-h £ e
nntor vesefit than would be ponnh from any m
B Mg s3SI BRRER e oEX g ‘ 2 :::

2 .8t m-ul ulmmn under u-nhn-um tm vm.

r"_r“‘ A gnd TS TS A% e {
5 % mast o -uum samt -un . poucy is sot uncm
{;;"‘ T e Vgt AP S04 r'ﬁsga ke ‘_m A)
wat
2 hy luuuty u or J‘l-l! of the u-crcul upu;nu

‘?'.;  wesh.omctives te say scumtyy. It does belleve,. hovever,
> Y : .

., #f By @puB.Xy SO doas 1% sesk unfaix ndvantage over the

e

trede of any OOuUBtry. .The United States doge. not impute ¢

PRETAN 4 S TRV

» taat certein types of cowsercial policies of osher coun~

Pii i e o ‘ tries,


taa.lt
file:///jritm

™o
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tries, for whatever reasons they may cave been zdopted,
may temd to Lamper and thwart ite own more liveral poliocy

and its Lrad objeptives, and 1t feels fully warranted in

- disgussing this problem wita any goverument in whose

Serritories it say arise and in seeking s mutually satis—
fsetary sclutsion,

The Government of the United States velcomes ine Gersan

- Severmmeat's repeated sxpression of spproval of the prin-

ciple of most~favored-mation treatment and of tne removal
of trude barriers. Certain aspeots of current German
commercial policy would sppear to make more éifficult the
spplioation of these principles rather than to advance them.
German trade '“-. most of the countries of Zurope amnd

with some ia other parts of the world is governed by

" compensaSion srrangesents under wiich tis proceeds of the

sale im Germany of the produets of tre soil or industry

of the ;un Parsy mre rocuired to be spent, wit: 1idited
sxceptions, for Oerman goode for export to and use in the
Mzitery of We edher perty. HI% 2e PAhie Somirien

the same result is brought adout without a compensation
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ArTangemeat oy German regulstions limiting the use of
the procseds of thelr exporis = tae ayciem  f Compoasg-
tion ;un. #estrictions om the tranefer 'nd on the u..

i Germany of fumos pryable %0 aon-resldents -0 inuected:

Bess sad Other mccoumtia nut directly comnected with

‘curreat imtermaticsal trade have besa used IOF the eamd

purpose. I8 1a rgued t.at this is intended to obtein .
foz Gsr»an sxporss oaly iae sanme advantages +ilea other

couniries have obteined by devaiuing tielr currencies.

. 4% 1s ache the less clear that vugrs the sale af the

: preducts of & commiry or the affective ponsession of

propersy of ita mationals can be attained valy by the

impertation of Gersen goods in correspondiog valwe,

_Mtwuwwfcmt-odmm

rhMﬂﬁ Gerwan upormwuxma‘ tf. u.:.-

vmumna«,uu‘by uomm

mm ntnnuu for purposes of mnuu.

z

r *‘.mmnu pnouen bono- in MM

u,.t e B i
g PR e :
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’ competitors of noa-German residesce. The restrictions
i midy

44 & ﬂ m use of fhe'l M Wodtl ifn Gersany wiloh are

‘ " designated as compmmsation marks result ia the transfer

" off shln mazks asong residents of other countries at prises
 waoh Lover than the affictal j&u, of the Relchemark with
" il e n‘.nupx sd-iser of the United mmv
hm.mﬂmmm of wu-l\.u of
SR o BT pbilaiimae st e Mitad Seates
in 1985, Taled thah Vhey eomstituted the payment o Be
A Mu.muﬁtwuurmmnuu;a
comtervalilag euties under the lavs of \he Usited States.
“adrnany 15 2ov the skly swaatry festerisg experts by
coupensation Mn cr‘w permitiing its currency %o
be sold at depreciated pltn; %0 certain non-residents

MMW, nw n is mnucuc wmong sueh

countries. Its -uru. w«. receive one udh-wn

o m amm“.rmnumum

*#*3

uﬂ.. tarough muun for massive but seleetive direst

subeidien. In the form of voluntary self-ald, German in~

dustries subseribe anmually %0 an export subsidy fumd
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L5e whish is reputed to mmowst during the ourrent year to

1,000,000,000 Reichemarks, This would permit & wiform

W‘anww- n!urounn{npmtot
t.nu valwe. Naturally, however, the sgtual direst subdb-
sldisation is selective and, -M;y Vﬁo fagts are ot
efficially published, it is uadersteod that subsidies as
aigh se 50 percent and even & peresat of inveice valus
bave in some mtucubo.pd..du-“‘u%f‘auaﬂ— :
porters to meet competition in foreign markets.

The effect of trade methods n-l as have Deen de~
seribed Sppears to be manifest in .:Lﬂu_ in trade too
extensive o be aseribed t0 ary aormal change in competi~
tive conditions. Thus Srazilian statisties zbow llt
following percentages of participaiion of w-q h».

supplying Brasilian fwports:; v

1934 GCermany 14.025 United Gtates 33.67% Others 62.71§
1935 Gersany 20.445 Uaited States 23.365 Others 56.30%
1930 Germamy 23.50% United States 23.12% Othbers 54.385

15t guarter
1937 Oermamy ~26.03% United States 21.02% Othere 52.99§
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Sieem g RCe
- 10 -
m.v-'.

The predles whleh suon subsicizatione pnmu{ t the

sxporters of otasr Qountries, including wiwsse of the nuuu

sut;-. as! te nmuhtd By thc use of subeldy pro=
6@. nur‘ umot ITAde, 80 matter now reascnable the
nrilee af the eammodity et.!-rod, no matter Low wali-

esSabliiched ths bv;lucu conneation, may ve disturded by

wns adninistretive mum to subsldize & vompeting

m uﬂnunu i. amt the anm-. Competition

[ ] mnsu [ ) thu vamt to be oontrcy

. -

e

LA 4; My e Y,
to m pttlol;h ot mm to -uoh the Gerusa Gov-
4-‘ [N T RN PO ‘-.-'74,'-, e

orsment declares 1%self o be ¥sanhed. Parthermers,
I

1% takes ths “tnllluﬁ- of tyede movemant cut of e

ordimry coupetitive eizswsetance sad places it 1ate the

e

" nanes ‘of Oevernment ‘nrnox_-h whose caloulatioas aeed

"ot sorvespend 1o thoss of cempetitive cons. Againet
e m-;uuv of sompetition opsn te susd dunt‘hl
1t would sess plain that ecmpetitisn of private

weiness, m,nw | iteelf, neede safeguarding,
mit wed wmen C GEFsL ra

iAhout suelh sufeguard both the pringiples embodied in
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Lie trade ugresment betwean the United States and Rrasil
ad uiﬂ tTade Denefits to be expested therefrom sre brought
1ste jeoparay. In retura for the trade cypertuaities
graated to iraszil wader the Agreement, Americsn trade whs
pledged corresponding opportunity. Trust i-l placed sclely
ix the operaticns of those private bDusiness caleulstions
which bave built up Srazilian-American trade im the past,
to extend that trade Af tariff tarriers vers Lesseced. all
m .apnuuou would be imvalidated if M‘ trade
e ih’nuun as A result of the use of & gystem of
mﬁu Mu and pnn-\u -boutn. The
Cerman Mw-.t ’ld.y realizes tlo)nu-i ll'uM
\vmmotmwu. mmm
wrould be to weskem amy muxmm

vesed On other primciples -ihu M m ux-

againet toem; sad with the weakening of these m,

will becume ilnoperative.

There is as basis for atatemeata, ov hpm

that the Covermment of the Umited luhl hss been in-
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ExHIBIT 117

48

T fiuenoing t;x- urasilian Goveroment in its trade Tela-
Viene *ivs Jderzany By Lireats of cuertion. A trade agree—
ment ossed of tov principle Of soat-fsvored- LARiOL treat-
meli' wad Quucluded Detwesu tie iinited -tatce ou; rragil
o nnd & half years ugo and :rasil was t.e Tiret Acerican
pever to join the Umited 3tates in 1ts sollcy of recon-
strueting Lluntercationsl irade on tue bmsls of eouniity
of treatrent, oth overnmantas are cirsoting tuelr
e forts L0 apsure toat the principles usderlying tuds

Agresment s.all 1e sustained, auo that the maticipsated

chelfiis La realised 3o thoiy wutual lrpde relationas.

apstlimant of oilave,
HAasuingion,

July 21, 1y27.




